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ABSTRACT 

Dai Wangshu 戴望舒 (1905-1950) was a prolific translator, working on 
both French and Hispanic literature. However, his translation work has often been 
considered relevant only to the extent that it helped him to develop a 
self-fashioned modernist style in his own poetic writing. Moreover, no systematic 
study has been conducted on his interest in Hispanic literature, particularly on his 
translation of Federico García Lorca’s poetry, a project to which he dedicated 
over half of his professional career but left unfinished. In addition, investigations 
on Dai have been generally approached from a narrow theoretical perspective that 
has risked overlooking the social factors that affected his literary activities. This 
thesis, therefore, aims to reveal the extent and the way in which translating Lorca 
into Chinese contributed to the establishment and consolidation of Dai’s position 
as a social agent in the field of literary production in China.  

The methodology is constructed in an attempt to reconcile a sociological 
perspective on translation drawing on Pierre Bourdieu’s theory with a more 
interpretive understanding of literary writing based on the notion of 
transculturation inherited from Latin American cultural studies. Examining Dai’s 
translation of Lorca’s poetry from this integrated perspective allows 
foregrounding the heterogeneity and multiplicity of Dai’s literary dispositions, at 
both a macroscopic and a microscopic level, without ignoring the social factors 
involved in his translation practice.  

By embedding Lorca’s poetry in the field of literary production in China, Dai 
privileged a particular set of possibilities over the others, both literary and 
ideological at the same time. This kind of behaviour in Dai can be interpreted in 
terms of transculturation and observed in various textual domains, involving 
formal literary elements, discourses and worldviews. Furthermore, Dai’s project 
of translating Lorca’s poetry, which expanded over a three-decade period, allows 
establishing striking connections among literary journals and groups at various 
temporal and spatial locations, each of them associated with different and often 
competing views on translation, literature and politics. In sum, Dai’s translation 
project of Lorca played a pivotal role in establishing and consolidating Dai’s 
position in the literary scene to the extent that his status as a literary figure was 
more determined by his translation work than by his own poetic writing. Dai’s 
translation of Lorca involved not only transculturating a specific text-type, the 
romance, but also a particular view on the role of literature in society that, 
unexpectedly, positioned him as an author opportunistically committed to the 
Communist cause. 

This investigation contributes new evidence that helps to question some 
long-standing assumptions both in studies on Dai and in reflections on the role of 
translation in Chinese literature. In addition, it allows arguing for a study of such a 
role at large without the need to subsume translation to any other sort of practice. 
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Chapter I – Introduction 

1.1. Aim of Research 

This research aims to explore the translational activity of Dai Wangshu 戴望

舒 (1905-1950) by focusing on his project of translating and publishing the 

poetry of Federico García Lorca (1898-1936) into Chinese. Particularly, it 

attempts to understand the reasons that drove Dai, as a social agent, to translate 

Lorca, and to identify the implications that such endeavour had in Dai’s social and 

literary trajectories. In order to achieve these goals, a sociological approach to 

translation based on Pierre Bourdieu’s notions of ‘habitus’, ‘field’, and ‘capital’ is 

adopted as a point of departure. The notion of ‘transculturation’, as originally 

conceived by Fernando Ortiz (1940/2002), further developed by Ángel Rama 

(1982/1987) and later adopted by Maria Tymoczko (2007) to the 

reconceptualization of translation, is employed to refine the Bourdieusian 

approach to translation according to the specific characteristics of the context of 

China in which the translations of Lorca’s poetry started to circulate. The purpose 

of this research, therefore, is also to contribute towards a reconciliation of 

sociological and cultural studies perspectives for the study of translator’s practices 

through history. Specifically, it aims to shed light on how a translator may 

actively or unconsciously engage in translating a particular author and work under 

certain conditions, as well as the potentially transforming effects of such 

commitment on the whole of the translator’s activities. Analysing Dai’s project of 

translating Lorca’s poetry provides us also with insight into the lives and literary 

activities of a particular social milieu against the backdrop of important political 

upheavals in the history of modern China. 
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1.2. General View of Dai Wangshu and His Translational Activity 

Dai Wangshu has been commonly acclaimed by many scholars (e.g. Loi 

1971; Leung 1984; Lee 1989; Wang 2006; Xie 2006) as one of the leading figures 

of the modern poetry written in vernacular Chinese (baihua 白話) who, inspired 

by French symbolism, ushered in a modernist phase in Chinese poetic 

composition. However, as this thesis discusses (see Chapter Four), a closer look at 

his published works shows that translation was a highly, if not the most significant 

of his literary activities. 

Dai did not start his literary career composing poetry as a means to channel 

his literary instincts to the public space. Rather, he combined his first literary 

efforts – a series of anecdotal writings: a couple of jokes and dialogues, a short 

story, and a very brief description of the plot and characters of a play – with the 

translation of a short story originally written in English by the Irish novelist 

Oliver Goldsmith (1730-1774) (Lee 1989: 2; Wang 2006: 362). This translation, 

entitled in Chinese Tan Ren Zhi Meng 貪人之夢 (The Dream of the Greedy),1 

was first published in 10 October 1922 on the Hangzhou magazine Funü Xunkan 

婦女旬刊 (The Ladies Magazine).  

From then on, translating foreign works into Chinese – including fiction, 

poetry, essay, diaries and letters – became an important activity in Dai’s 

professional career. In fact, when he published his most famous and celebrated 

poem “Yu Xiang” 雨巷 (Rainy Alley) in the “well-known and long-standing 

commercial fiction journal” (Hockx 2003: 58) Xiaoshuo Yuebao 小說月報 

(Short Story Monthly) in August 1928, he had already published various 

translations. Many of these translations, along with other of Dai’s writings, were 
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published in journals established by Dai himself in collaboration with his 

Hangzhou classmates Shi Zhecun 施蛰存  (1905-2003) and Du Heng 杜衡 

(1907-1965).  

Lan You 蘭友 (Orchid’s Friends), launched in January 1923 in Hangzhou, 

was the first journal published by the literary group formed by Dai, Shi and Du 

known as Lan She 蘭社 (Orchid Society) (Wang 2006: 19). Yingluo 瓔珞 (Jade 

Necklace) was the second of their publications, but this time in Shanghai and with 

the participation of the Taiwanese writer and benefactor Liu Na’ou 劉吶鷗 

(1905-1940). This latter magazine, which only lasted from March to April 1926, 

included Dai’s first printed poems and, more important, the first of Dai’s 

translation reviews (see 5.1.1).  

The next venture of the Hangzhou group, the publishing house Shuimo 

Shudian 水沫書店 (Water Foam Bookshop), was founded in September 1928. 

The company, originally named Diyixian Shudian 第一線書店  (First Line 

Bookshop), was responsible for the launching of the famous magazine Wugui 

Lieche 無軌列車 (Trackless Train) which, in spite of its short life, became very 

popular thanks to several of Dai’s contributions (Lee 1989: 8). But it was another 

magazine published by Shuimo Shudian, Xin Wenyi 新文藝  (La nouvelle 

littérature), bringing the participation of Dai’s future brother-in-law Mu Shiying 

穆時英 (1912-1940), that shows how Dai started to pave his way into the 

Chinese sociocultural milieu as a social agent. The group formed by Dai, Shi, Du, 

Mu and Liu were to be the leading group of the famous Shanghai-based literary 

journal Xiandai 現代 (Les contemporains), an editorial enterprise that has been 

considered determinant in the shaping of the modern literature written in China.  
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Overall, the magazines edited and published by the Hangzhou troupe and the 

group of Xiandai are representative in illustrating Dai’s translational activity. 

Their literary ventures also show the close interconnectedness of Dai’s translation 

practice and his own writing throughout his literary trajectory.  

During his years in Shanghai, Dai translated authors and works from various 

genres and literary traditions in a regular and consistent manner, mostly from 

French, Spanish and English literatures, but also Italian and Flemish, as well as 

from the former Russia and the USSR, which he translated through French 

versions. In the case of poetry, the number of Dai’s translated poems amounts to 

more than twice the number of his original poems.2  

As Chapter Four discusses in more detail, Dai introduced into China the 

poetic works of modernist and avant-garde Spanish authors, among whom the 

Andalusian poet Federico García Lorca was the most prominent. In fact, Lorca 

stands as one of Dai’s most translated poets, with 32 pieces, which amount to 

approximately half of Dai’s translated poems from Spanish into Chinese and 

around 15 % of Dai’s translated poetry. Dai’s translations of Spanish poetry 

started to be published after the first appearance of Lorca’s verse in Chinese in 

1935, were gradually issued in various journals after Lorca’s assassination in 1936, 

and were extensively expanded when Dai was forced to exile himself to Hong 

Kong due to the Japanese occupation of Shanghai in 1937. It is in this latter part 

of Dai’s creative career that the translation of Spanish poetry, and particularly of 

Lorca’s poetry, played an increasingly important role in Dai’s literary activities, 

as shown by the number of his published translations and the number of his essays 

about the authors and works he translated. However, instead of valuing Dai’s 

commitment to the task of translating, scholars have often relegated Dai’s 
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translational activity to a secondary position when compared with his own writing, 

for example, by speculating about various explanations, whether personal or 

political, for what they consider a shortage in Dai’s poetic output during his 

period in Hong Kong (Lee 1989: 227). 

The influence of Hispanic literature, both in the evolution of Dai’s poetics 

and in the development of modern Chinese poetry, has been explicitly 

acknowledged (e.g. Lee 1989; Loi 1971; Wang 2003; Zhao 2006; Yang 2006). 

However, whereas the number of studies on Dai’s works inspired by French 

Symbolist authors is fairly large, no systematic study has been conducted on Dai’s 

translations of Lorca’s poetry, let alone from the perspective of translation studies. 

Moreover, investigations on Dai’s thoughts on and practice of translation have 

been generally approached from a narrow theoretical perspective that has risked 

overlooking the social factors that affected the selection, production and 

publication of Lorca’s translations into Chinese. In fact, many scholars would 

typically consider his translation work, including his translation of Lorca’s verse, 

relevant mainly to the extent that it helped him to develop a new poetic sensibility 

and a self-fashioned modernist style.  

Besides this gap in the body of criticism on Dai Wangshu, Dai’s project of 

translating Lorca’s poetry into Chinese is worthy of study because of its specific 

features as a sociocultural and historical phenomenon: it expands over three 

decades, since its inception in 1935 – soon after Dai’s return from his stay in 

Europe and over one year before the assassination of Lorca and the fascist coup 

d’état leading to the so-called Spanish Civil War (1936-1939) –, to the launching 

of the final publication in 1956 – six years after Dai’s death and one year before 

the commencement of the Anti-Rightist Campaign in the young People’s Republic 
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of China (PRC). It involves Dai’s relationship with various agents in the literary 

scene, like Shi, who intervened in the final publication. It encompasses multiple 

translations scattered in different journals, historical moments and places; among 

them, especially significant were the seven translations published in Dai’s edited 

literary supplement Xingzuo 星座 (Constellations) in 1941, which have been 

neglected when discussing Dai’s works by all the scholars reviewed in this thesis.  

In this study, then, Dai’s translations of Lorca’s poetry are considered a 

translation project as a whole. The sociocultural factors involved in the project’s 

entire process of production make the object of this study a challenging case that 

is difficult to fit into the parameters of conventional descriptive approaches to 

translation. The only relatively controlled variables seem to be the agents directly 

involved in the project: Dai Wangshu and, to a lesser extent, Shi Zhecun. It is in 

this regard that Bourdieu’s tenets offer us a theoretical basis on which to 

understand Dai’s biographical events in their immediate sociocultural context. 

Underlying the theoretical framework of the study is also the assumption that 

translating is an activity that, while serving various purposes, has as its ultimate 

goal the transformation of the receiving society in a certain way. In this regard, 

the notion of transculturation complements Bourdieu’s theory in order to interpret 

the apparently crucial role of Dai’s translational activity in the Chinese context. 

The importance that the project of translating Lorca had in the establishment and 

consolidation of Dai’s position as a literary figure in the field of literary 

production in China is the major issue that this thesis attempts to unravel, as is 

clearly specified in the research questions below. 
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1.3. Research Questions 

As shown above, Dai’s translational activity was closely intertwined with his 

own poetic writing, where Dai the translator could hardly be separated from Dai 

the poet and vice versa. Moreover, his commitment to translation was especially 

evident after his return from Europe. Consequently, understanding the extent to 

which translation was determinant in the attainment of Dai’s particular objectives 

becomes an intriguing and complex issue deserving close attention in any study of 

the poet-translator or translator-poet in Dai. In this connection, the main research 

questions that this dissertation sets out to address consist in the following: 

1. How can Dai Wangshu’s role in terms of his translational activity within 

the field of literary production in China be described? As a translator, a 

rewriter or a transculturator? 

More than establishing clear-cut and absolute distinctions between 

various categories – or a possible combination of them –, the purpose of this 

research is rather to investigate the fuzziness of their boundaries. Answers to 

this question can shed light on how Dai’s literary practice has been perceived 

over time and help to reframe his translational activity as a 

sociological-cultural phenomenon.  

2. What was the underlying motive force, literarily/aesthetically and 

ideologically, that drove Dai’s commitment to translating Lorca?  

Understanding how translation was perceived and practiced in China at 

that period is crucial in discovering both the literary and the ideological 

possibilities that were available in Dai’s immediate context and that could 

guide his tilt towards Lorca, since it is in this context that Dai’s translations 

of Lorca’s poetry started to circulate. 
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3. How did the possibilities offered by Lorca’s poetry correlate with the 

possibilities already available in the field of literary production in China 

throughout Dai’s translation project? 

Analysing the relationship between Dai’s selections from the broad 

range of possibilities (whether towards more conservative or more innovative 

possibilities) available to Dai at various stages of the translation project, and 

at different levels of his translational activity (e.g. in terms of text-type, 

language, literary structure, etc.), can provide us with evidence to understand 

the strategies he might have followed to establish and consolidate his 

position in the field of literary production in China over the whole period of 

study according to various interests. 

 

To sum up, finding sociological-cultural explanations to the above questions 

can help to strengthen or rebut the findings of previous studies on Dai’s literary 

and translational activities. Furthermore, it can help us argue about the 

appropriateness of approaching translation in terms of categories which have not 

been taken into consideration for describing the translator’s activity as a social 

agent in Republican China, such as transculturation. 

 

1.4. Scope of Research 

The historical, political, and literary complexities of China from 1935 to 

1956 make the object of this study a challenging case regardless of its apparently 

manageable size as a translation product (thirty-three poetic pieces). Moreover, 

the diversity of Dai’s professional activities – editing, publishing, teaching, 

writing poetry and, above all, translation – and Dai’s multiple relocations act as an 
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additional variable to be considered in terms of weighing the exact share of the 

different sociocultural factors throughout Dai’s translation project of Lorca. 

Therefore, while taking into account Dai’s social trajectory both in China and 

abroad when analysing Dai’s translational activity, this investigation concentrates 

on the analysis of those factors which are directly related to Dai’s project of 

translating Lorca’s poetry. 

It is in this regard that, for example, Dai’s account on his trip to Spain 

deserves particular attention, whereas his whereabouts in Beijing or Paris are 

comparatively less relevant. The same applies when delving progressively into the 

specific stages of the project’s life-cycle. Specific texts and events, some of them 

ignored by experts in Dai’s works (e.g. Lee 1989; Wang 2003), are brought to the 

fore as they are closely linked to the publication of Dai’s translated poems of 

Lorca in the field of literary production in China. On the other hand, those texts 

and events that do not provide new insight or that serve merely to confirm 

previous findings, although taken into consideration, are not included in the 

discussion when focusing on Dai’s translations on a more micro level of analysis. 

It has to be highlighted that it is not the interest of this research to undertake 

any major contrastive analysis to evaluate Dai’s translation in terms of 

equivalence or faithfulness, though occasional textual comparisons and contrasts 

may be made in the process of discussion to support certain points being 

addressed. In this regard, whereas textual analysis of Dai’s translated poems of 

Lorca – in terms of genre, language and literary structure – has been employed as 

part of the overall analytical methodology it is not the primary objective of this 

research.  

In order to historicize Dai’s translational activity in its immediate context, in 
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addition to the works by Lee (1989) and Wang (2006), a number of secondary 

sources underlining the social conditions of the period under study (e.g. Hockx 

1999; 2003, 2008; Haft 1989; Shih 2001; Xie 2006; Hong 1999/2007) have been 

reviewed to understand the main properties of the field of literary production in 

Republican China, without the need to provide a detailed and exhaustive analysis 

of that field as a whole. 

 

1.5. Methodological Considerations 

When approaching the study of translation as a sociocultural phenomenon – 

whether focusing on the participants, the process, the product or the context – and 

trying to link the overall approach to an appropriate theoretical framework, one 

has to face issues of “interdisciplinarity” and “multiperspectivism” (Lambert 

2010: 33). We can interpret this diversity as the result of the several “turns” taken 

by the (inter)discipline of translation studies over the past four decades 

(Snell-Hornby 2006), which are linked, in turn, to shifts of paradigm in the broad 

field of social sciences and humanities. Lambert is right in suggesting that these 

issues appear as a result of the fact that none of the original disciplines translation 

studies draws on tend to consider translation the central object of investigation; 

rather, all these disciplines often relegate translation to a secondary role, 

subjugated to other, more important concerns – whether social, ideological, 

literary, philosophical, etc. Furthermore, challenges increase exponentially when 

one realizes that interdisciplinarity also involves struggling with different and 

often competing epistemological assumptions. As a result, none of the existing 

methodological proposals seems appropriate enough to address the chosen topic in 

a relatively holistic manner, especially when one attempts to take seriously the 
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alleged interdisciplinarity of translation studies.  

Having said that, while considering my own priorities and subjectivity in the 

course of this research, and admitting that not all the factors can be studied as 

completely as one may wish, the overall approach employed in this research is 

linked to a pragmatic paradigm (Mackenzie and Knipe 2006) which brings 

together theoretical concepts from sociological and cultural studies perspectives 

and disciplines “without according absolute explanatory status to either side” 

(Pym 2006: 25).3 The thread that ties this assumed “multiperspectivism” is a 

conviction that, as researchers, we can construe an interpretive frame to provide 

some measure of comparability among different approaches, “even when they are 

mutually incommensurable” (Hermans 2012: 241). In other words, this sort of 

pluralistic approach allows us to move between different perspectives in the field 

of translation studies, employing a variety of concepts appropriate to the context 

where the object of our research is embedded. Furthermore, data collection and 

analysis methods embracing both qualitative (document reviews, visual data 

analysis) and quantitative factors (statistics) can be combined to provide insights 

with regard to the questions posed in this research. Even methods of textual 

analysis commonly related to a more formalist approach to literature can also be 

employed. This does not necessarily mean, however, to use the literary text as a 

source of information about social reality, but as one of the methodological tools 

of analysis in the whole study. 

As mentioned above, since the emphasis of this thesis is on Dai’s translation 

practice as it relates to the agents directly involved in the production of his 

translations of Lorca, rather than relying exclusively on the analysis of the final 

product, statistical and bibliographical data about Dai’s works has been retrieved 
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from various sources: Lee (1989), Dai (1999a, 1999b, 1999c), Wang (2003, 2006), 

Lu (1985a, 1985b, 1985a/2013), Kwong (2014), the archives of Qinghua 

University Library in Beijing and Fudan University Library in Shanghai, the 

National Index to Chinese Newspaper & Periodicals (NICNP),4 the free online 

Hong Kong Literature Database (HKLD),5 the collection of microforms of the 

Hong Kong University Library, and the bibliographical data about Dai’s works 

and translations published by The Chinese University of Hong Kong.6 All these 

data has been crucial in acquiring an accurate understanding of Dai’s translational 

activity as a social practice in the field of literary production in Republican China. 

Among those scholars who pioneered the application of a sociological 

perspective to the study of translators and literary translation in particular 

historical contexts, Daniel Simeoni (1998, 2007a, 2007b, 2008) and Jean-Marc 

Gouanvic (1995, 1997a, 1997b, 1999, 2001, 2002a, 2002b, 2005, 2007, 2010, 

2014), who were two of the first scholars elaborating on Bourdieu’s sociology in 

translation studies, provide the initial inspiration in developing the methodological 

approach used in this research. Later reformulations and criticisms by other 

scholars of translation studies (e.g. Fernández 2011; Inghilleri 2005; Hanna 2005; 

Liang 2010; Meylaerts 2008; Pym 2006; Heilbron and Sapiro 2002; Sapiro 2008; 

Sela-Sheffy 2005; Wolf 2007a), which exposed the advantages and inadequacies 

of an emerging sociology of translation, are also taken into account. Since 

“paradigms have their blind spots” (Hermans 2002: 2), other contributions are 

also included to further elaborate on specific issues, particularly related to the 

importance of literary journals in the configuration of transnational aesthetic 

literary trends (Hockx 2003) and to the circulation and appropriation of cultural 

capital both in China (Shih 2001) and internationally (Sapiro 2002, 2014).  
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The notion of ‘transculturation’ (Ortiz 1940/2002) allows us to refine a 

Bourdieusian perspective in two directions (see Chapter 3). First, as an enlarged 

conceptual frame of reference (Tymoczko 2007), transculturation helps to go 

beyond some of the limitations of Bourdieu’s theory, as it has been often 

interpreted and applied in translation studies, to better understand the specific 

circumstances of translation in the context of Republican China. Second, as an 

interpretive framework (Rama 1982/1987), transculturation helps us to scrutinize 

the relation between the translator’s dispositions and his translation practice 

progressively on a more microscopic level. In turn, a Bourdieusian perspective 

allows maintaining the attention on the social conditions of Dai’s translational 

activity and its underlying interests that a reductive understanding of 

transculturation would disguise because of its harmonizing effect. 

To sum up, a social constructivist paradigm departing from Bourdieu’s 

notions of ‘habitus’, ‘field’ and ‘capital’ in combination with a more cultural 

interpretive approach based on the notion of ‘transculturation’ serves to set the 

epistemological and methodological base for this study. The social nature of Dai’s 

literary and translational activities, including his translation of Lorca in the 

context of its production, and the transforming role of translation in that period in 

China, make this kind of pragmatic approach a suitable model to address the 

questions posed in this thesis. I would be content if this investigation contributes 

to reconcile some of the theoretical principles underlying this methodological 

approach, while stimulating further criticism and research on the topic of 

translation in particular cultural environments, such as the one under study. 
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1.6. Organization of the Thesis 

This thesis consists of six major chapters in addition to this introduction. The 

second chapter starts with a review of major studies on Dai and his works, 

including his translations of Lorca. The chapter, then, engages in a discussion 

with renowned scholars of translation studies who have applied Bourdieu’s 

theories to the historical study of literary translation. Finally, Hockx’s (2003) 

study of literary activities and societies in Republican China is presented as an 

illustrative application of Bourdieu’s theories beyond the Euro-American 

framework. 

In the third chapter, by identifying and highlighting common points between 

Bourdieu’s sociology and various proposals developed around the concept of 

transculturation, this thesis attempts to extend the Bourdieusian theoretical 

framework to approach challenging cases such as the one presented in this 

research. The purpose is two-fold: first, it attempts to modify Bourdieu’s heuristic 

model based on the notions of ‘habitus’, ‘field’ and ‘capital’ to fit the specificities 

of the Chinese cultural environment in the period under study; and second, it 

proposes to understand Dai’s position and his translational activity in the field of 

literary production in China in terms of transculturation, conceived as a 

sociological and cultural phenomenon.  

The fourth chapter applies and further elaborates the methodological model 

presented in the previous chapters by analysing the object of study at a 

macroscopic level. It first contextualizes Dai’s translation project of Lorca within 

Dai’s translational activity in China. By mapping Dai’s translations with Dai’s 

positions in the literary field this thesis identifies several crucial distinctions in 

Dai’s life cycle, which offer possible answers to Dai’s tilt towards translating 
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Lorca and to his commitment to that endeavour over the years. A description of 

Dai’s translated poems by Lorca pertaining to each of the stages of the project’s 

life cycle provides the necessary information to move into a deeper level of 

analysis. 

In the fifth chapter, the discussion progressively delves into a more micro 

level of analysis. After discussing Dai’s views on translation, the analysis focuses 

on the ‘transculturating spaces’ into which his translations of Lorca’s were 

published, starting with the first collection in the Shanghai literary journal Wenfan 

Xiaopin in 1935. Examining these journal materials in their context until the final 

publication in book form allows identifying the material and symbolic 

possibilities favoured by Dai at different levels – also in textual domains – and 

moments in time. 

The sixth chapter provides a summary of the key points of the investigation, 

both in analytical and methodological terms, spells out how it contributes 

additional evidence to existing knowledge and how it challenges certain views, 

exposes the limitations encountered and suggests potential lines of future 

research. 
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Chapter II – Review of Studies on Dai Wangshu and of 

Sociological Approaches to Literary Translation 

This chapter is divided into three subchapters. First, it provides a review of 

major studies on Dai Wangshu’s life and works that have reflected on his 

translation practice as an important contribution to his literary activity. More 

specifically, the focus is on those scholarly works that have identified and 

highlighted the influence of authors belonging to Spanish literary traditions on 

Dai. Next, it places this research within the context of the sociological paradigm 

in translations studies, particularly in relation to those investigations drawing 

more explicitly on Bourdieu’s sociology. This preliminary positioning shall help 

identify particular methodological and/or theoretical issues in 

Bourdieusian-informed research in Translation Studies that this thesis might help 

to refine by moving towards a more interpretive approach. Finally, it introduces 

Hockx’s study of the literary activities and societies in Republican China as an 

illustrative and successful application of a Bourdieusian-inspired model to the 

Chinese context. 

 

2.1. Studies on Dai and His Works 

As suggested in the Introduction, the role that translation played in Dai’s 

literary career was more than merely anecdotal, a claim based on empirical data 

about Dai’s translational activity gathered from various sources (see Section 1.5), 

among which the study conducted by Gregory Lee (1989) on Dai’s life and work 

was fundamental. It is precisely in Lee’s conclusion about the later period of Dai’s 

career where we found the initial motivation for conducting this research: 
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At the age of forty-five Dai died in Peking. Dai had not written a poem in five 
years and was making a living out of his secondary profession of translator. (Lee 
1989: 94) 

 

What catches our attention in Lee’s statement is his remark on the 

“secondary” role of translation in Dai’s professional career. Actually, Lee’s 

references to Dai’s translation practice throughout the whole of the book, 

describing and commenting on both Dai’s theoretical thoughts on translation and 

Dai’s translation output, were profuse. Moreover, one of the major findings of 

Lee’s study was the identification of many of Dai’s translations of Hispanic 

literature that he discovered during his archival research in China. It is also worth 

noting Lee’s comments on the close link between Dai’s translational activity and 

his network of relationships within the literary world, both in China and abroad. 

Therefore, Lee’s claim about the secondary role of translation in Dai’s 

professional career contradicts both the importance that he seemed to attach to it 

in Dai’s social and literary trajectory and the results of his study. Before 

examining Lee’s findings in more detail, two other studies on Dai, one preceding 

and the other contemporaneous to Lee’s work, will help us to understand how 

Dai’s literary activities, including his translations of Lorca’s poetry, have been 

approached over time. 

Many of Lee’s references to authors writing in Spanish can be traced back to 

Michelle Loi (1971). Loi was one of the first scholars to rescue Dai Wangshu and 

his work from oblivion, disclosing the influence of modernismo in Dai’s works 

and considering Dai the promoter of a certain kind of Chinese modernism 

(1971: 148). In Spanish, the term modernismo usually refers to “a movement 

closely allied with symbolism and led by the Nicaraguan poet Rubén Darío” 

(Lewis 2007: xviii), whom both Lee and Loi mentioned as an influence on Dai. 
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By regarding Dai’s poetry as the continuation of a tradition initiated by the 

symbolist poet Li Jinfa 李金髮  (1900-1976), Loi offered a detailed and 

contrastive scrutiny of the symbols and themes used by Chinese poets since the 

May Fourth Movement of 1919, tracing influences on Dai both to Chinese 

classical poetry and to French and Hispanic literary traditions. Loi’s main aim was 

“to try to rectify” the contempt of French influences in investigations on modern 

Chinese poetry which considered Dai a “poisoner” (“empoisonneur”), because his 

poetry “poisoned the minds of the readers” (Loi 1971: 142). As for Hispanic 

influences on Dai, Loi established numerous connections between Darío’s poems 

and Dai’s verse. However, although Dai published a brief translation of Darío’s 

fiction in 1936 (Lee 1989: 60), there is no evidence whether Dai ever went over 

Dario’s work; rather, it seems more reasonable that it was through his translations 

of the works by Spanish authors from the first half of the twentieth century like 

Lorca that Dai was indebted to Darío’s modernist-symbolist style. Overall, in 

spite of Loi’s excusable factual inaccuracies in relation to Dai’s life and works 

identified by Lee (1989),7 her work is an important source of information about 

the influence of modernismo on Dai. Moreover, it appears as a primary reference 

in all the scholarly works in European languages reviewed in this thesis regarding 

Dai as a modernist.  

Another scholar who resorted to Loi’s investigations to identify Hispanic 

literary influences on Dai, including that of Lorca’s poetry, was the Hong Kong 

writer Ping-kwan Leung 梁秉鈞  (1949-2013). In his 1984 thesis, Leung 

explored the poetic endeavours of the modernist generation of Chinese poets of 

the 1930s and 1940s, a period of maturity in modern Chinese poetry – according 

to Leung – that started in 1936 and was characterized by “a self-reflexive and 
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critical attitude toward the special qualities of New Poetry” (1984: 5). By drawing 

on Euro-American theories of literary modernism, like those of Matei Călinescu 

and Douwe Fokkema, Leung discussed the kind of modernism cultivated by 

Chinese modernist poets by comparison to other poetic initiatives in China. He 

defined Chinese modernism not in terms of a common school or movement under 

which those poets gathered together, but by identifying in their works “a 

modernist spirit which distinguishe[d] them [from] other poets writing at that time” 

(1984: 6).8 Leung referred to Călinescu (1977) in distinguishing between two 

approaches in the study of “Spanish American Modernismo” (1984: 8): in terms 

of the similarities between homologous modernist movements or in terms of their 

respective singularities. From the second perspective Leung was able to 

emphasize defining characteristics in Federico García Lorca that would categorize 

him as “Ultramodernist” (ibid: 9). For Leung, Lorca’s type of modernism went 

beyond “craftsmanship”, it was a particular poetic skill that was sensitive to his 

“cultural roots” and “social milieu”, a sort of modernism which “resolved into the 

poets’ own native background” (ibid). Concurrently, by ascribing unifying and 

inclusive characteristics to modernism, Leung used modernism both as a method 

of inquiry and as the object of analysis: “to examine this diversity and creativity 

and to analyze what is modern and what is Chinese in this generation of Chinese 

modernist poets” (ibid). The fact that he used the word “generation” to unify the 

Chinese poets he anthologized in his dissertation was not an innocent move: it 

allowed him to define them as representatives of a Chinese strand of literary 

modernism, coeval with other modernist literary attitudes from other parts of the 

globe, while, at the same time, to place them within the specific temporal 

continuum of the modern Chinese literary cannon. Indeed, to establish a 
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genealogy of modernism in Chinese modern poetry has been a common purpose 

in all the studies reviewed in this section. Overall, Leung’s study is illuminating in 

the sense that rediscovered and mapped a whole “generation” of Chinese modern 

poets obliterated from literary historiographies. Furthermore, it allows scholars to 

vindicate the diversity of modernist options in China in a period starting with the 

outburst of the Second Sino-Japanese War and ending with the founding of the 

PRC, a time frame often omitted in many anthologies which claim to follow an 

inclusive approach.9  

In fact, both Leung and Lee followed the general trend adopted by Loi and 

many other scholars (e.g. Yeh 1992, 1991; McDougall and Louie 1997; Bien 2013; 

FitzGerald 2013; Martín Ríos 2013) of embedding Dai Wangshu’s poetic style 

within the conduit from Hu Shi’s 胡適 (1891-1962) experimental verse, through 

Guo Moruo’s 郭沫若 (1892-1978) romanticism, the metrical poetry of Xu 

Zhimo 徐志摩 (1897-1931) and of Wen Yiduo 聞一多 (1899-1946), and Li 

Jinfa’s symbolism, to Ai Qing’s 艾青 (1910-1996) realism and the modernist 

poetry of Feng Zhi 馮至 (1905-1993) and Bian Zhilin 卞之琳 (1910-2000). In 

this regard, as part of the New Poetry 新詩 (xin shi) canon, it is not surprising, 

then, that Dai is commonly referred to as one of the founding fathers of Chinese 

modernist poetry, and that poetic composition is considered to be Dai’s primary 

activity. The above studies coincide in describing Dai’s poetic career as roughly 

divided into three stages: a first period of subjective and emotional 

experimentation, in which Dai blended together classical Chinese poetics, French 

symbolism, and the new metrical forms promoted by fellow poets such as Xu 

Zhimo and Wen Yiduo, culminating in his famous poem “Yu Xiang” 雨巷 
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(Rainy Alley) in August 1928; a second stage, characterized by a radical turn to 

free verse and metaphysical topics, as shown already in some of the compositions 

in his collection Wo de Jiyi (1929) 我的記憶 (My Memory) but mainly as 

exemplified by the newly created poems collected in Wangshu Cao (1933) 望舒

草 (Rough Drafts of Wangshu) and Wangshu Shi Gao (1937) 望舒詩稿 

(Wangshu’s Poems), which led him to be labelled as a major representative of 

“pure poetry”; and a last phase, commencing after his return from Europe in 1935, 

in which he mixed “old” Chinese traditional forms and themes with “new” 

stylistic features characteristic of the latest European avant-garde or even 

surrealist tendencies, while emotionally reflecting social realistic themes, as in the 

poems of Zainan de Suiyue (1948) 災難的嵗月 (Years of Disaster). Still, as it 

has been introduced in Chapter One and as it will be further expanded throughout 

this thesis, a closer examination of Dai’s translational activity will guide us 

towards a new understanding of the relationship between his translation work and 

his poetic writing. Furthermore, we will learn how translating Spanish authors, 

including Lorca, contributed to establishing him as “a major voice in Chinese 

New Poetry” (Leung 1984: 65). As regards Dai’s translation of Lorca, however, 

Leung only mentioned the 1956 translation published by Shi Zhecun and “a series 

of translations published in Sing-tao Daily in Hong Kong during the [Second 

World] war, when Tai [Dai] worked as an editor for the literary pages” (ibid: 66), 

without providing further data. His brief account on Dai Wangshu ends with the 

following words:  

Only after all his translations have been discovered, selected and studied, could a 
more definite conclusion be made about the influence of his translation on his 
later poems as well as on other poets of his time (ibid).  
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Gregory Lee (1989) seemed to be responding to Leung’s challenge by 

discovering, selecting and studying many of Dai’s translations. Lee’s 

investigation was considered at the time it was published the first monograph 

“that provides a book-length study, in any language, of a major modern poet 

whose importance has begun to be recognized in China only in the last decade 

[the 1980s] or so” (Yeh 1991: 137). In his book, Lee denounced the lack of 

knowledge about the role of Hispanic literature in studies on modernism, 

particularly of poets such as Pedro Salinas, Jorge Guillén, Gerardo Diego, 

Federico García Lorca, Rafael Alberti and Manuel Altolaguirre, a group of poets 

later known as the “Generation of 1927”, all of whom were translated by Dai 

(1989: 102) after his return from Europe. Nowadays, the role of Dai Wangshu in 

the emergence of Chinese modernist aesthetics and in the shaping of modern 

Chinese poetry is widely recognized; however, his role as a translator is often 

considered “only” subsidiary to his poetry. French symbolism was the dominant 

influence on Dai emphasized by Lee, a conclusion he arrived mainly through a 

contrastive analysis between Dai’s poetry and Dai’s translations of poems by Paul 

Fort and Francis Jammes. Lee considered Dai “the foremost exponent” (1989: 

xviii) of the Chinese modernist literary movement, a representative role that did 

not exclude for Lee the singularities of Dai’s modernist mentality: a fascination 

for the French poets who were not in the mainstream of Symbolist trends and an 

attraction for the modern Spanish poets of the Generation of 1927. In order to 

conceive both Dai and Lorca as modernists, Lee reconciled the stylistic features 

with the ideological content of modernism, enlarging the concept and using it as 

an umbrella term to include both Chinese modernist and Spanish avant-garde 

trends in poetry, without ignoring the particular attitudes of their representatives 
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in their respective time and place. In this context, Lee remarked that what typified 

Dai’s modernist mentality was precisely his shunning of politics, in comparison 

with other poets that immediately dived into the political arena of their times, like 

Ai Qing (1989: 110). This, according to Lee, did not imply that Dai refused 

completely to express his political beliefs, but when he did it, his attitude was 

proved to be more pragmatic than ideological (1989: 13). Lee overtly applied 

David Lodge’s (1977) formalist structuralism to describe Dai’s modernist style as 

“a reaction against the past” (Lee 1989: 113) and a renewal of “the means of 

expression” (ibid: 115) and, at the same time, as avoiding any attempt to reflect on 

reality, but rather integrating it into his own poetic writing (ibid: 117). Like Lodge, 

Lee was not interested in the post-structuralist critique of modernity by Foucault 

or Derrida;10 otherwise, he could not have made any clear-cut distinction between 

society and politics on the one hand and aesthetics on the other. However, the 

separation between objectified structural factors – “the rules of language” (Lee 

1989: 115) – and subjective ambitions – “to translate raw experiences into 

immortal form” (ibid) – seems problematic. Although Lee stressed the close link 

between the changes in Dai’s literary activities and the social conditions of the 

time, he considered the social part merely as contextual background framing Dai’s 

creative practice. In this regard, Bourdieu’s sociology offers an alternative to 

Lodge’s formalist structuralism to understand Dai’s “brand of modernism” (Lee 

1989: 119). It allow us to approach Dai’s literary behaviour as an attitude towards 

“experimenting with formal possibilities” (ibid: 136) emerging from his 

engagement with structural factors and integrate the social in our analysis.  

As for influences on Dai, Lee offered an abundance of pertinent textual 

evidence to illustrate both “the foreign” and “the native” influence in Dai’s work, 
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but he did not present an “organic integration” (Yeh 1991: 137) of them. In fact, 

Lee’s aim at such an all-inclusive approach to Dai’s life and work, while 

emphasizing at the same time the influence of peculiar French 

symbolist-modernist trends in poetry, made him the target of some poignant and 

uninformed criticisms. He was accused for not “offering his own readings in any 

degree of imaginative detail” (Birch 1990: 742) on Dai’s modernism and for 

obscuring the Chinese features of Dai’s poetic style (see Yang 2006, below). In 

sum, Lee’s study provides us with a vast amount of both primary and secondary 

sources of information about Dai Wangshu and his comments on Dai’s changing 

attitudes towards literature, though speculative, are revealing. Moreover, his work 

is still today the only scholarly work containing Dai’s early comments on 

translation published in 1926 in the journal Yingluo (Lee 1989: 5).  

The influence of Hispanic modern poetry on Dai was also highlighted by 

Wang Wenbin 王文彬, who dedicated more than 25 years of his academic career 

to investigating the life and works of Dai Wangshu. Besides editing Dai’s works 

in three volumes – poetry (Dai 1999a), essay (Dai 1999b), and fiction (Dai 1999c) 

–, Wang analysed the influence of Lorca’s poetry in the last period of Dai’s 

creative career (2003). Wang’s book is a collection of articles which discusses 

Dai’s poetic art in detail; it further offers an analysis of the relation between Dai 

and Euro-American literary movements such as symbolism and modernism, 

particularly focusing on modernist poetry. However, both Wang’s analysis of 

Dai’s thoughts on translation and his study on Dai’s translations of Lorca’s poetry 

are not conducted from a translation perspective. Moreover, there are no direct 

references to Lorca’s poems; rather, Wang’s observations on Lorca’s style are 

mediated through Dai’s translations.  
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Wang’s interpretation of the influence of Spanish literature and, specifically, 

of Lorca’s poetry are, nevertheless, worth noting. Not only is Wang’s work the 

largest source of information currently available about Dai’s life and works, but 

also his comments on several aspects of Dai’s translation of Lorca’s poetry acted 

as a motivating force for engaging in this research project. 

In his essay on Dai’s translations of Lorca’s poetry titled “Shixin Huitong” 

詩心會通 (“Comprehending Poetic Souls”),11 by quoting Dai’s remarks on his 

translated poems of Lorca, Wang argued that “while various Anglo-American 

countries [had] not yet been acquainted with Lorca’s name, the Chinese readers 

[were] already reading his works” (2003: 96).12 This allowed Wang to argue that 

Dai’s translations set the path for the Chinese reader to comprehend the essence of 

Lorca’s poetry, a task that he saw as an unfinished project. Furthermore, Wang 

considered that the relationship between Lorca and Dai was a sort of “predestined 

poetic relationship” (ibid).13 By explaining Dai’s thoughts on translation and 

poetic writing, drawing on Dai’s article “Shilun Lingzha” 詩論零札 (“Some 

Odd Notes on Poetic Theory”), Wang considered that translating Lorca’s poetry 

represented a new challenge for Dai, contributing to the moulding of his own 

poetic style. Wang briefly introduced Lorca’s life and the main traits of Lorca’s 

verse on the basis of the poems translated by Dai. For Wang, Dai’s translations 

succeeded in illustrating both the ease of Spanish traditional folk songs from 

which Lorca took his inspiration and the profound, rhythmic richness of Lorca’s 

poetry. Wang’s comparative analysis of various poems retranslated by Dai reveals 

how Dai’s practice of translation changed over time. According to Wang, whereas 

in the beginning Dai adapted Lorca’s verse to his own style, once Dai had 

overcome the linguistic and cultural obstacles that separated, culturally and 
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aesthetically, both literary traditions, he strove to conciliate both sides in his 

translations (2003: 97). Furthermore, Wang considered that translating Lorca’s 

poetry helped Dai to rediscover Chinese folk tradition, representing a productive 

source of inspiration, in terms of both form and content. From Wang’s account 

and the examples he gave, we infer that his interpretation of Dai’s translation 

practice was driven by his own perspective on translation, for example, in the use 

of certain words such as “to match” 匹配 (pipei) or “harmony” 和諧 (hexie) 

(2003: 99) which, as we shall see, were not in Dai’s vocabulary.14 The concern of 

this thesis is not to assess the quality – however it is defined – of Dai’s attainment 

resulting from his practice, but whether and, if so, to what extent Dai’s translation 

behaviour was structured by that practice and, in turn, structured it. 

The significance of Wang’s investigations is that they provide the textual 

evidence lacking in other scholarly works which emphasized the influence of the 

Hispanic literary tradition, particularly of Lorca’s poetry, in Dai’s creative writing. 

However, Wang overlooked Dai’s retranslations of some poems included in the 

1935 collection which were published again in 1941 during Dai’s exile in Hong 

Kong. These retranslations would have provided Wang with further evidence to 

support his hypothesis about the significance of Lorca’s influence in the later 

period of Dai’s professional career, especially when compared with Dai’s own 

poems published around the same period.15 In this regard, Wang set up three 

“spaces of exploration” (2003: 100) which are worth noticing for a microscopic 

approach to Dai’s translations: in the first place, in the manner Dai blended 

together the “old” qualities of folk tradition and the “new” qualities of modern 

free verse; secondly, in how Dai managed to popularize the patriotic ballads he 

composed against the Japanese occupation of Hong Kong without betraying his 
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aesthetic aspirations; and thirdly, the degree to which Dai blended the bright 

imagery and rhythmic ease of folk songs with the poetic intensity of “modern” 

sensitivity, resulting not only in a profound fusion of his own poetic style with 

that of Lorca, but also enlarging – according to Wang – the path opened up and 

developed by the Andalusian poet. 

As for Dai’s publications during his exile in Hong Kong, Lu Weiluan’s 盧瑋

鑾 research (1985a, 1985b and 1985a/2013) provides us with an exhaustive and 

detailed record of Dai’s translations and his own works. Lu’s chronology of Dai’s 

literary activities was originally published in the second issue of the journal 

Xiangang Wenxue 香港文学 (Hong Kong Literature), in February 1985, and 

partially republished in her 2013 collection. Lu’s list includes the names of all the 

journals and the dates of publication of Dai’s translated poems by Lorca which 

Wang did not provide in his work: the literary supplement Xingzuo 星座 

(Constellations) (July 7, 1941) of the newspaper Xingdao Ribao 星島日報 

(Sing-tao Daily); the literary supplement Wenyi Zhoukan 文藝周刊 (Literary 

Arts Weekly) (February 25, 1945) of the newspaper Huaqiao ribao 華僑日報 

(Overseas Chinese Daily, or Wah Kiu Yat Po in Cantonese); and the new literary 

journal Wenyi 文藝 (Literature and Arts) of this last newspaper (March 6, 1949). 

Lu also provided a brief description of Dai’s translation practice, pointing out an 

important detail, also mentioned by Lee (1989: 58-59), which underlines the task 

of translation in Dai’s professional career: Dai was receiving a monthly stipend 

from the Boxer Indemnity Fund to translate Cervantes’s Don Quixote 

(1985a/2013: 574), a project, however, he could not complete and of which no 

existing publications of Dai’s translations have ever been discovered. Lu also 
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highlighted the popularity of the ballads of the Spanish war translated by Dai in 

1939, which led to a sort of “Spanish fever” (ibid: 575) among Dai’s colleagues.  

Finally, Yang Liping’s (2006) thesis, focusing on development of modern 

Chinese poetry between 1917 and 1937, is the first scholarly work that has 

analysed Dai’s works explicitly from a translation perspective. In his study, Yang 

perceived translation studies as a homogeneous discipline, and distinguished 

between a “narrow” perspective, which he called “trans-lingual transfer”, and a 

“broad” one, referred to as “rewriting and transformation” (ibid: iv). By 

denouncing the traditional perspective that saw a translation as a marginal, 

derivative or secondary product, he argued for an approach to translation that took 

into account the interdependence between source and target texts. Yang proposed 

to use Itamar Even-Zohar’s polysystem theory to contextualize translation, Susan 

Bassnett’s and André Lefevere’s cultural and ideological approaches (which he 

considered the “broad” ones), in particular Lefevere’s notion of re-writing, and 

Spivak’s remarks on reading. He further drew on American reader-response 

criticism and German reception theory, particularly Stanley Fish, Wolfgang Iser, 

and Hans Robert Jauss. Yang approached Chinese modernism from a diachronic 

perspective, covering the period between the founding of the journal Xiandai in 

1932 and the outburst of the Second Sino-Japanese War in 1937, but he did not 

typify Dai Wangshu as a modernist. One of his aims was to rebut Lee’s claim 

about the strong literary influence of French “post-symbolist” (Lee 1989: 167) 

poets on Dai and to vindicate Dai’s indebtedness to the Tang poet Li Shangyin 李

商隱 (813-858). In his conclusion, Yang mentioned the influence that translating 

Spanish war-time poetry had in Dai’s own compositions, but his research lacks 

any reference to Lorca. He only referred to the authors of the Spanish war ballads, 
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which “reflected the popular protest against the Fascist dictatorship of Francisco 

Franco” (2006: 221). Moreover, he overlooked the fact that the Spanish anthology 

from which Dai Wangshu translated those ballads, Romancero general de la 

Guerra de España, published in 1937, was dedicated to Lorca by his companion 

Emilio Prados, who had been a frequent publisher of various poems by Lorca in 

the past (Bonaddio and Cockburn 2007: 92).16 

The studies discussed above reflect the importance of translation in the 

evolution of the modern poetry written in vernacular Chinese, either focusing on 

specific periods and poets (Lee 1989; Lu 1985a, 1985b, 1985a/2013; Wang 2003, 

2006) or adopting a more panoramic view (Loi 1971; Leung 1984; Yang, 2006). 

In the case of modernist Chinese translator-poets or poet-translators such as Dai 

Wangshu, such importance has been interpreted in terms of a challenging and 

nourishing experience, though mostly subsidiary to his own poetic writing. 

Moreover, while the relationships between Dai and other literary figures (e.g. Shi 

Zhecun, Du Heng or Ai Qing), Dai’s movements within China and abroad, his 

many retranslations and republications, the debates on the nature and function of 

translation that occurred in Republican China, and the political upheavals over the 

whole period have been emphasized, social factors have never been taken as the 

object of study in any research efforts over Dai’s translations. In fact, even when 

there were attempts to move beyond meaning-transfer perspectives and to 

integrate aspects of broader approaches to translation, the study of Dai’s 

translations in the past has been handicapped by relative narrow perspectives. This 

thesis, therefore, attempts to integrate a sociological and a cultural perspective in 

order to move translation to the fore of research, conceiving it not only as a 

cultural phenomenon but also as a social activity mediated by agents with 
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particular interests, to analyse, in a more systematic way, Dai’s translation of 

Lorca’s poetry.  

As mentioned in the Introduction, a Bourdieusian approach to translation can 

be adopted as a point of departure to contextualize Dai’s translation practice in the 

field of literary production in China and help understand, in the first place, why 

Dai decided to translate Lorca. Furthermore, it can help identify the implications 

of such commitment in Dai’s social and literary trajectory. Therefore, a review of 

how Bourdieu’s sociology has been adopted and adapted for the study of 

translation as a social practice in the discipline of translation studies is deemed 

necessary. Before proceeding to the next section, I would like to finish this brief 

review of studies on Dai by citing a few words about Dai’s commitment to the 

translation of Lorca’s poetry from Ai Qing’s 1956 preface to Dai’s poetry 

selection (Ai 1957: 11). Ai’s words can in fact be interpreted as an indication of 

what the project of translating Lorca might have represented for Dai in his life, a 

project he left unfinished:17 

[T]his year saw the publication of his translation of the Spanish poet Lorca, 
Selection of Lorca’s Poetry. This work is also part of his creation, what he has 
left us, his bequest. 

 

2.2. Bourdieusian Approaches to the Study of Literary Translation Through 

History 

Bourdieu’s sociology has offered translation studies scholars a theoretical 

framework and a heuristic model to analyse the practices of translators at given 

historical contexts, from medieval times to the present day. For the purpose of this 

research, a review of only those studies that are considered most relevant is 

provided: whether because their authors are the forerunners in employing 
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Bourdieu’s model in translation studies (Daniel Simeoni and Jean-Marc 

Gouanvic), whether because they go beyond Euro-American frameworks (Egypt, 

in the case of Sameh F. Hanna’s 2005 study). Although these works focused on 

different periods from the 18th century onwards, their common thread is that, as in 

the case of Dai’s translation of Lorca’s poetry, they covered both the practices of 

translators and the production of literary translations over various decades. In 

addition, other scholars whose comments allow identifying the weaknesses and 

strengths of applying Bourdieu’s sociology to the study of translation (e.g. 

Inghilleri 2005; Sela-Sheffy 2005; Fernández 2011) are also included in this 

account to further evaluate for the applicability of a Bourdieusian approach to the 

object of this study. Before delving into these works, however, it is necessary to 

address an issue that seems to be problematic in any attempt to study translation 

beyond the constraints imposed on its textual materialization: the relationship 

between the ‘social’ and the ‘cultural’ factors involved in translation. 

 

2.2.1. The ‘Social’ and the ‘Cultural’ Factors: A Dynamic Relationship 

The expressions ‘social factors’ and ‘cultural factors’, or a compound 

expression such as ‘socio-cultural constraints’, are commonly used to refer to 

intangible factors that, from the point of view of the observer, condition 

translation in certain ways. As argued by André Lefevere, those factors, which in 

literary translation are usually identified and defined as exterior to the text, 

concern the relation between the “individual”, i.e. the agent (which can also be a 

collective entity), and the environment where this agent is carrying out the work – 

whether translating or analysing translations. 



 

32 
 

Both the translation of poetry, then, and the study thereof, seem to be a matter of 
attempts by individuals to – under certain socio-cultural constraints – either find 
solutions to problems raised by the failure of such fundamental categories as 
ideology, poetics, universe of discourse, and language to overlap in different 
cultures, or to analyze the solutions found with a view to learning more about the 
processes of both acculturation, seen as the construction of an image of one 
culture to fit the needs of another, and the manipulation of images within a 
culture. (Lefevere 1995: 757) 

 

An aside before continuing on the discussion: the notion of ‘agent’ used in 

this study – which will be further elaborated in the chapters below when 

discussing Bourdieu’s tenets – is understood as a human being participating in a 

relatively organized space where other human beings also participate, i.e. as a 

socialized individual. Moreover, agents have the capacity of inventing and 

producing cultural artifacts, but their actions are partially determined by the 

constraints they encounter in that space. 

Therefore, Lefevere’s use of the compound modifier ‘socio-cultural’ – or the 

analogous expressions ‘sociocultural’ and ‘social and cultural’ – encompasses a 

wide range of “constrictions” which cannot be directly identified on the page, but 

by taking into account broader temporal and spatial dimensions (e.g. who 

commissioned the translation, when it was published, which political regime was 

in power when the translation was produced, etc.). As a result, binary oppositions 

such as that between ‘textual’ and ‘contextual’ as well as ‘social’ and ‘cultural’ 

come into play. In fact, these categories are often taken for granted by theorists 

and practitioners of translation, and thus never explicitly defined, so that there is 

not a clear distinction between what is ‘textual’ and ‘contextual’ or ‘social’ and 

‘cultural’. This issue has been raised by translation scholars such as Pym (2006), 

Tymoczko (2002) and Wolf (2007a, 2007b). Pym, who related the social to agents 

and the cultural to discourses and texts, asked “whether the social and the cultural 
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might actually be the same thing” (2006: 1) and whether there was, in fact, “any 

operational difference between the social and the cultural” (ibid: 5) in providing 

explanation concerning the contextual factors influencing translation. Wolf 

framed this problem in terms of the subsequent “turns” through which scholars 

described the evolution of the discipline of translation studies over the years 

(Wolf 2007a: 2-6; cf. Snell-Hornby 2006), from the textual through the cultural to 

the social. Similarly, Tymoczko correlated the changes in paradigms in translation 

studies with the development of “new fields and their approaches to language, 

texts and culture, and the extension of their insights to the processes and products 

of translation” (2002: 14) in the broader field of social sciences and humanities. 

Tymoczko explained these shifts in terms of a movement between more 

macroscopic or microscopic views to research problems (cf. Gentzler 

2011: 121-141). She considered macroscopic frameworks typical of cultural 

approaches and small-scale frameworks typical of textual approaches, but she did 

not refer to any differentiated social (or sociological) approach. 

The emergence of a “sociological turn” can be regarded, then, as a necessary 

step towards interdisciplinarity, complementing the “cultural turn” initiated in the 

late 1980s (Bassnett and Lefevere 1990; Snell-Hornby 2006) and giving “voice to 

the translators and other agents of this process as subjects ensuing from particular 

cultural dynamics” (Wolf 2007a: 4). However, distinguishing between ‘the social’ 

and ‘the cultural’ entails a risk of dichotomisation. Andrew Chesterman, for 

example, mentioned that “[t]he sociologists focus more on the actions, and the 

cultural studies people on the ideas” (2006: 11). As a result, he attributed values 

and ideas to the study of the cultural context, whereas people and their behaviour 

to the sociological side, with some concepts, such as ‘norm’ or 'discourse', falling 
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“on borderline areas” (ibid). Under a sociological perspective, in turn, there is a 

danger to define the social in opposition to the cultural, the latter regarded 

exclusively as structural factors – “power, dominance, national interests, religion 

or economics” (ibid) – that constrain the agent’s activities. This dichotomy is 

further accentuated when quantitative methods (e.g. biographical data, interviews, 

lists of publications) are univocally attributed to a sociological approach as 

providing a more explanatory role in disfavour of qualitative methods of analysis 

(e.g. document reviews, paratextual readings, textual analyses). Moreover, as we 

shall see in the sections below, emphasizing the social from an exclusive 

sociological perspective seems counter-productive, primarily when 

straightforward applications of some concepts are carried out without taking into 

consideration the differences between the circumstances in which those concepts 

were developed and the context in which they are applied.18 The solution seems 

to be to emphasize the dynamic relations existing between the agents, the context 

and the text, in spite of whether we tend towards a more social – and sociological 

– or a more cultural approach, whether we employ qualitative or quantitative 

methods, or whether we privilege more macroscopic or microscopic views at 

different stages of the research process. We understand the risks of such an 

approach, namely, the accumulation of unorganized data, and the fact that only 

through careful selectivity of appropriate and sufficient information it is possible 

to answer the questions and validate or refute the hypothesis of the research. In 

order to achieve this goal, therefore, the following section will discuss the 

feasibility and appropriateness of using a Bourdieusian approach to translation as 

a starting point to explore Dai’s translation practice. 
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2.2.2. The Position of Bourdieu’s Sociology in Translation Studies 

According to Pym, modernist sociologies, such as Bourdieu’s theoretical 

model, were “designed for the conflicting systems of complex nation states” 

(2008: 233) and not for postmodern projects focusing on the “mobile, fragmented, 

and intercultural” (ibid) features which he, Pym, attributed to translation. Indeed, 

Bourdieu did not invent his theory aiming at describing literary practices, 

including those of translators, in the field of literary production in ‘postcolonial’ 

contexts such as “semicolonial China”,19 and he was particularly surprised when 

he knew that his theories were actually serving such a purpose (Hockx 2011: 49). 

However, as I am trying to explain in this and following chapters, this does not 

exclude the possibility of employing Bourdieu’s concepts of ‘habitus’, ‘field’ and 

‘capital’ as heuristic tools to account for sociocultural practices such as translation 

in particular contexts different from where those concepts were developed. 

Hockx’s work (1999, 2003, 2011), which will be briefly presented in the 

following pages, provides us with a good example in view of the need to 

reformulate Bourdieu’s theoretical model to “fit the specificities of the Chinese 

context” (Denton and Hockx 2008: 9). Moreover, it demonstrates the applicability 

of Bourdieu’s sociological approach as a suitable starting point to help understand 

the relationships between Dai and various agents involved in literary activities in 

China in the period under study (1935-1956) and the activities themselves, 

including the practice of translation. Therefore, Pym might be right in questioning 

whether approaching the practices of translators from a sociological perspective 

would really contribute to find better explanations to the same old questions than 

employing a (inter)cultural perspective. However, from a sociological perspective, 

“social variables” in translation are not merely circumscribed to the agents 
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involved in the process of translation; they also include the whole process of 

production and publication of translations in their receiving context (Fernández 

2011: 22), so that newer questions can be formulated, such as the ones addressed 

in this thesis. 

According to Chesterman (2006) and Wolf (2007a), the so-called “sociology 

of translation” can be divided into three categories, whether focusing on 

translation as a product, on the process of translation or on the mediating role of 

translators. In other words, a sociological approach takes as its object the 

complexity of the various ‘spaces’ involving different and sometimes conflicting 

logics and constraints (Sapiro 2008: 200). One of the areas that has received less 

attention, according to Chesterman (2006: 12), is the one that aims to account for 

the social factors involved in the process of translation in its various stages 

(selection, production, and distribution). This is precisely the area on which 

Jean-Marc Gouanvic started to focus his investigations in the 1990s and which 

promises to be more revealing when we consider translation as a social practice.  

Therefore, it seems that there has been a common confusion between the 

‘social’ and the “sociological’ in the discipline of translation studies. As 

Fernández argued, the latter usually applies when referring to the use of concepts 

or methods borrowed from sociology with the corresponding process of “inquiry, 

construction and adaptation” (2011: 23), as in Gouanvic’s use of the Bourdieusian 

model. As Fernández rightly indicated, this process also requires acknowledging 

the diversity of epistemological methodologies within the (inter)discipline of 

sociology itself. Indeed, it is possible to focus on the agents of translation and on 

translation as a sociocultural practice, as Pym (2000) already did in his study of 

translators’ practices in medieval Hispanic societies, without overtly employing a 
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sociological approach.20 However, in this investigation, the relational nature of 

Bourdieu’s notions of ‘field’, ‘habitus’ and ‘capital’ helps us to theorize and 

interpret the social factors involved in Dai’s translation practice in a systematic 

way, and beyond the Euro-American framework, by relating the translator’s 

biographical events to the historical context in which they occurred and his 

translations to the field of their production. 

In sum, in this thesis the form ‘sociocultural’ encompasses both the social 

and the cultural factors that, in a general sense and independently of how they 

might be defined, were involved in Dai’s translations of Lorca’s poetry over the 

whole historical period under study. Whether those factors are “more social” or 

“more cultural” depends on the emphasis attached to them by the reader, 

according to his/her interests, since all readings are made possible from the 

perspective used in this thesis. Besides, the adjective ‘sociological’ is purposefully 

employed to refer to the use of methods and/or theoretical concepts from 

sociology in a systematic and empirical way, based on description and explanation, 

with the aim of contributing to the accumulation of data and the updating of 

previous studies, focusing on the relationships between the social agents 

intervening in the process of production of cultural artifacts, such as translations. 

In short, ‘sociocultural’ refers to factors and ‘sociological’ – and 

‘sociological-cultural’, as it will be expanded in the next chapter – refers to 

methodology. In this regard, a Bourdieusian sociological approach provides us 

with the necessary heuristic tools for the development of a pragmatic model 

appropriate for the purpose of this study. Therefore, a review of literature in the 

discipline of translation studies applying a Bourdieusian approach to the study of 

literary translation and translators through history is presented below. 
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2.2.3. Studies of Literary Translation Applying Bourdieu’s Sociology 

Through the lens of Bourdieu’s sociology, the domain in which literary 

translations circulate can be described as a relational space (a ‘field’) in which 

various agents (translators, writers, critics, editors and publishers) compete for the 

accumulation of symbolic goods (‘capital’, though not precisely of economic 

nature, e.g. literacy-related proficiency). In this regard, we can conceive of literary 

translations as resources for the acquisition of specific forms of capital which can 

be reused into, exchanged for or transferred to other forms of capital (e.g. Dai’s 

project of translating Don Quixote, as symbolic capital converted into economic 

capital). This process of acquisition leads to the internalization of a series of 

socially objectified structures (linguistic, stylistic, aesthetic, intellectual, political, 

etc.) which partially determine how agents behave and act in a certain way (for 

example, particular views on the nature and function of translation) in order to 

establish and consolidate their position in the social space.21 The product of this 

process of acquisition is what Bourdieu calls ‘habitus’. 

Bourdieu believed that “[f]ew areas more clearly demonstrate the heuristic 

efficiency of relational thinking than that of art and literature” (1993a: 29). 

However, this does not imply that Bourdieu’s lens is the only means through 

which to study the area of art and literature under which literary translation has 

been usually subsumed. Indeed, departing from systemic and descriptive studies, 

several approaches applying a sociological perspective to the study of translation, 

including literary translation, have been developed in the discipline of translation 

studies. These different, often conflicting, but also overlapping viewpoints can be 

broadly differentiated according to the social theory they draw on – Bourdieu’s 

theories around the notions of ‘habitus’, ‘field’ and ‘capital’, Luhmann’s 
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(1984/1995) theory of social systems, or Latour’s (2005) action network theory – 

and their major focus of attention – the agents of the act of translating, the 

procedural aspects of the translation process, or the systemic relations of 

translation as a cultural product.22  

Among the above options, and for the aims of this research, therefore, a 

Bourdieusian sociological approach provides us with the foundations of a model 

to account for the complexity of sociocultural factors underpinning the selection, 

production and publication of Dai’s translations of Lorca’s poetry. The following 

is a brief outline of the main aspects of the Bourdieusian theoretical framework, as 

it has been reformulated and applied to the study of literary translation in the 

discipline of translation studies, first, to overcome the problems of Even-Zohar’s 

system-oriented and Toury’s norm models, and second, to contribute to set the 

path for the construction of a “sociology of translation studies” (Wolf 

2007a: 25).23 In translation studies, Daniel Simeoni (1998, 2007a, 2007b, 2008) 

and Jean-Marc Gouanvic (1995, 1997a, 1997b, 1999, 2001, 2002a, 2002b, 2005, 

2007, 2010, 2014) are those who pioneered the research on translators and literary 

translations through history elaborating on Bourdieu’s sociology. As Chesterman 

noted (2006: 13), Gouanvic’s investigations tended to focus more on factors and 

sets of variables influencing the translator’s translation practices, whereas 

Simeoni tended to focus mainly on the translator’s life history and the acquisition 

of an assumed differentiated habitus for the translator.  

Simeoni (1998) proposed to reframe Toury’s norm model by emphasizing 

the structuring mechanism of the notion of ‘habitus’, and introduced the concept 

of ‘translatorial habitus’ to study translation. Bourdieu defined ‘habitus’ as 

“systems of durable, transposable dispositions” (1990: 53-60), structured by and 
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structuring the accumulation of different forms of capital “through a long process 

of acquisition or inculcation” (1993a: 7). Simeoni’s reading of Bourdieu’s notion 

of ‘habitus’ compelled him to distinguish a specialized ‘habitus’ for the translator 

that was “the elaborate result of a personalized social and cultural history” 

(ibid: 32). By emphasizing “the practices of translating and authoring” rather than 

“texts and polysystems” (ibid), Simeoni attempted to explain the alleged 

submissive attitude of translators to “performance instructions appropriate for and 

applicable to particular situations” (Toury 2012: 55), an issue which Toury’s norm 

model could not elucidate. Indeed, Simeoni’s interpretation and reformulation of 

Bourdieu’s notion of habitus seemed very promising for research in translation 

training. The process of acquisition of translation skills could well be understood 

as a matter of refining a “social habitus into a specialized habitus” (Simeoni 

1998: 19), “not necessarily through schooling” (ibid: 31). The notion of habitus 

would allow linking translational norms with the translator’s behaviour, by 

emphasizing the structured nature of habitus, as the result of a process of 

internalization of performance instructions; on the other side, the structuring 

nature of habitus would help to understand its role in the reproduction and 

perpetuation of those instructions. However, for a historical study of literary 

translation, differentiating between an authorial and a translatorial habitus entails 

some problems, some of them also relevant for present day situations. For some 

scholars, associating the assumed submissive behaviour of the translator with the 

attainment of a translatorial habitus differentiated from an authorial one did not 

leave room for creativity or inconsistency in translation choices (Liang 2010: 46; 

Sela-Sheffy 2005: 3). In this regard, it appears to be the authorial component that 

is accorded exclusive responsibility for the structuring character of translational 
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dispositions, which implies condemning translation to a secondary and peripheral 

role subsumed to “original” literary writing. Simeoni interpreted Bourdieu’s 

notion of habitus as “a collection of sorts” (1998: 17), each of which “[took] the 

form of particular aggregates of skills, each time unique and differentiated” 

(1998: 15). However, there is no need to describe this “stenograph” (ibid: 17) as a 

process of refining a primary habitus to the point of generating a specific habitus 

for the translator as clearly differentiated from that of an “original author”. In fact, 

the habitus, which can give rise to diversified behaviours, could be assimilated 

through the acquisition of various skills, including – but not limited to – those 

specific – but not exclusive – to translation (e.g. knowledge of more than one 

language). That being the case, other skills could also be identified, related to 

other practices such as editing, proofreading, management, etc. without requiring 

the differentiation between “multiple kinds of habitus” (Simeoni 1998: 17), 

“explicitly subsumed under the same heading” (ibid). In fact, whatever skills 

might be emphasized, this multiplicity was already included within the whole 

system of “incorporated dispositions” (Gouanvic 2005: 148) proposed by 

Bourdieu. These dispositions are acquired by the agent in the process of 

accumulation of different forms of capital – through family background, 

socialization and institutionalized education (Bourdieu 1993a: 7) – and can be 

used in translation or transposed to other practices such as poetry composition or 

editing. Therefore, whatever the behaviour of the translator might be, its origin is 

not necessarily associated to a translatorial habitus distinguished by a subservient 

– or subversive – predetermined nature, but to the manifestation of some 

dispositions the translator has internalized and he/she decides to actualize in a 

translation at a given moment in time. Moreover, for Bourdieu, dispositions were 
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“revealed and fulfilled only in appropriate circumstances and in the relationship 

with a situation” (2000: 149). This can be evidenced in Dai’s manifold activities, 

including translating Lorca’s poetic works, composing poetry, editing literary 

magazines such as Lan You, joining and actively participating in broader literary 

enterprises such as Shuimo Shudian, or transferring the knowledge and skills he 

had acquired to others (Lee 1989: 57). 

Simeoni’s emphasis on how the ‘habitus’ of the translator is acquired is 

understandable because he was mostly interested in translation training and 

expertise at that time, in “the ability to perform translation in acceptable ways” 

(1998: 1). In other words, we could argue that Simeoni’s dispositions as a 

translation researcher, guided by his own interests in the field of translation 

studies, led him to interpret Bourdieu’s theory of habitus in a manner that could 

be used to seek explanation to the translator’s internalization of “norms” and 

individualized behaviour beyond the limitations of Toury’s descriptive model.24 

In fact, Simeoni was envisaging the elaboration of a more fruitful proposal to 

take into account “the determinants of habituses external to the field(s) in which 

those habituses are in use” (1998: 21). This further elaboration of Bourdieu’s 

notion of habitus, according to Simeoni, not only could be used to better explain 

differences in translators’ choices, as “a function of the differences in their 

specialized habitus” (ibid), but also to go beyond Bourdieu’s state-national model. 

Simeoni’s proposal encompassed the notion of ‘mosaic habitus’ (see Golden 

1998: 99), which he did not elaborate in his paper published in Target, but in the 

“First On-Line International Colloquium on Translation” held in March 1997 by 

the Faculty of Translation and Interpreting of the Universitat Autònoma de 

Barcelona (Catalonia), organized by Seán Golden. In the Colloquium, Simeoni 
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explained that the notion of ‘mosaic habitus’ could be useful to express: (1) the 

specific habitus of the translator as a social agent with “pluri-identity and 

modulated submissiveness” (in Golden 1998: 100), (2) the physical and 

intellectual tensions felt by the translator while translating, and (3) “the faculty of 

adaptation which is a distinguishing trait of the profession” (ibid). Simeoni’s aim 

was to “rehabilitate the status of the translator” (ibid) that systemic and 

descriptive approaches in translation studies seemed to underestimate, drawing 

also on hermeneutics and comparing the notion of ‘mosaic habitus’ with Douglas 

Robinson’s notion of ‘disaggregated agency’ (ibid: 100). Robinson appraised 

Simeoni’s proposal as “the only work in the field [of translation studies] that I’ve 

[Robinson] seen that begins to deal with a postmodern or poststructuralist or 

postrationalist translator subjectivity” (Robinson 2001: 143). 25  Robinson 

mentioned the term ‘mosaic habitus’ again in his 2003 work, in which he 

considered habitus theory “a complex vision of the social world and its 

internalization by the individual” (Robinson 2003: 94; cf. 234-235) and thus a 

productive contribution to both his own somatic theory and Toury’s work.26  

However, Simeoni did not use the term ‘translatorial habitus’ in his later 

works. It was Michaela Wolf who borrowed it in her 2007 edited volume, which 

also included Simeoni’s case study on the eighteenth-century Italian translator 

Domenico Valentini. The main reason for Simeoni’s rejection of the term could 

be that the kind of sociographic research he attempted to pursue to assess the 

existence of a specific ‘translatorial habitus’ should include eliciting information 

directly from translators’ experiences by interviewing them, which is a method 

that cannot be employed with deceased translators. Nevertheless, Simeoni 

considered that the habitus of past translators could also be reconstructed from 
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their life history. Simeoni (2007a: 187-204) applied Bourdieu’s notion of ‘habitus’ 

to the study of translator’s behaviour through history to address one of the main 

problems of descriptive and systemic studies of translation: namely, their 

“normative” character, which only allowed documenting those examples that 

conformed to the rules they described, relegating “a-typical” cases to a marginal 

and secondary position, or simply obliterating them. Simeoni used the case study 

of the Italian translator Domenico Valentini as an “a-typical” case, “resisting 

conceptual treatment along the lines of any ‘theoretical’ approach to translation” 

(2007a: 195) to challenge the generalizations and assumptions on which those 

models were based. Valentini did not exemplify the average translator in his place 

and époque and his translation behaviour was qualified by Simeoni as “heretical” 

or “ab-normative”. Simeoni explained that Valentini did not profit from 

complying with the “rules” prevailing in the society of his time, so that his 

translation of Shakespeare’s Julius Caesar into Italian (1756) “was downright 

stigmatized” (Simeoni 2007a: 198) and condemned to oblivion. Indeed, Valentini 

was “an exception in his surroundings” (ibid), and as such, he was not accepted by 

the social and intellectual milieu. Dai Wangshu, nevertheless, was a recognized 

translator and one of the foremost representatives of the literary scene in the 

China of his time. However, as noted in the introduction to this thesis and as it 

shall be further explained in Chapter Four, Dai’s translations of Lorca’s poetry 

could be considered an “a-typical” case difficult to fit into traditional approaches 

to translation. 

Therefore, since this investigation is more concerned with translators through 

history, there is no need to use the notions of ‘translatorial habitus’ or ‘mosaic 

habitus’. Actually, many scholars would argue that, for the study of the 
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translator’s behaviour, even Bourdieu’s notion of ‘habitus’ should be left aside. 

This view is based on the alleged deterministic nature of the notion of ‘habitus’, 

which does not seem to allow for “individual variations within a given social 

formation” (Sela-Sheffy 1997: 38, cited in Codde 2003: 109; cf. Sela-Sheffy 

2005). Indeed, ‘habitus’ is “a concept which upsets” (Vorderobermeier 2014: 

22).27 Whether using the term or not, Simeoni’s theoretical reformulation of 

Bourdieu’s theory of habitus is worth considering, especially in terms of the 

multifaceted nature and dynamic modulation of the translator’s dispositions. In 

this regard, Bourdieu’s model provides us with valid heuristic tools for elucidating 

the nature of translators’ dispositions and practices through history. As 

Sela-Sheffy argued, “conformity, or ‘obedience to norms’, does not exclude 

divergence” (2005: 5). Moreover, the relational nature of the notion of ‘habitus’, 

which “integrates both a process of socialization and another of individualization” 

(Fernández 2011: 27), appears to be extremely useful for understanding Dai’s 

commitment to translating Lorca’s poetry as it involves Dai’s relationships with 

other agents in the social space. The basic condition is to accept the principle of 

determinism as a necessary principle for methodical research, in order to adapt 

Bourdieu’s model to the particular circumstances of the object and context of 

study. In fact, Bourdieu’s notion of ‘habitus’ does allow for the possibility of 

individual agency and “free will” (Bourdieu 1993b: 24-26),28 as we shall see in 

the next chapter, if only because the individual action depends on “at least two 

levels of structuration, that of the field and that of the individual’s dispositions as 

a member of a group” (Sela-Sheffy 1991: 811). In turn, accepting a rather 

deterministic interpretation of Bourdieu’s theory also means acknowledging our 

own subjectivity. In other words, while attempting to contextualize, describe and 
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seek explanation for translation practices and products as they seem to appear “on 

the ground”,29 we are aware of our pertinence to the scope of the research, of the 

fact that our own dispositions and interests – collective and individual – condition 

both the methodology chosen and our interpretation of the object studied. 

Moreover, admitting one’s own subjectivity does not place oneself in a more 

detached position; it is simply considered a necessary condition for research. 

If, on the one hand, Daniel Simeoni elaborated on the notion of ‘habitus’, as 

“the true pivot around which systems of social order revolve” (1998: 24),  on the 

other hand, Jean-Marc Gouanvic moved the focus of attention to the notion of 

‘field’, which he later would claim to be the “fundamental concept of Pierre 

Bourdieu’s theory” (2005: 151). At the same time and from the same place 

(Canada) as Simeoni, Gouanvic presented the application of Bourdieu’s 

sociological model and ideas to translation studies through an analysis of the 

emergence of an autonomous field of American science fiction in France. His 

purpose was to demonstrate how translation transformed and adapted this foreign 

genre of American origin, not focusing primarily on individuals – although 

particular translators’ practices and their habitus were analysed as case studies – 

but on “the role of institutions and practices in the emergence and reproduction of 

symbolic goods” (1997b: 126). In his 1997 article published in The Translator,30 

Gouanvic acknowledged the contribution of Even-Zohar’s polysystem model to 

translation studies in reconciling the theoretical and the historical in the study of 

translation, but diminished the importance of Toury’s work, which he placed 

under the umbrella of polysystem theory and of which he criticized its 

“remarkable absence of the social” (1997b: 126). However, Gouanvic did not 

elaborate on the notion of ‘habitus’ as Simeoni did. In fact, as Gouanvic had 
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propounded in his paper at the first International Congress of the European 

Society for Translation Studies (EST) held in Prague (Czech Republic) in 1995, 

the role of the translator – which he saw not less problematic as the role of the 

author – had to be articulated within the realm of the social (1997a: 33). He 

claimed that the notion of ‘field’ (champ in French) provides us with a heuristic 

model to analyse both how translations originate and “the social creativity that 

emerges from the encounter between the habitus of the translating agent and the 

possible of the field” (ibid: 34). 31  Gouanvic later criticized Simeoni for 

overstressing the role of the habitus without recontextualizing it within fields of 

power and for not including the notion of ‘capital’ (2005: 149). Indeed, there is a 

close relationship between the notions of ‘habitus’ and ‘field’ – and ‘capital’ – in 

Bourdieu’s model, so that none of them can be understood without the others. 

However, under Gouanvic’s view, the habitus of the translator, which he 

considered the product of the translator’s individual history, family and 

educational background, seems deeply subsumed to the operational forces of the 

target field. Furthermore, although Gouanvic was cautious in not differentiating 

between an authorial and a translatorial habitus, he made an equally regrettable 

dichotomization by emphasizing its acquisition in (only) the target literary field 

and its exclusive “bi-cultural” (2005: 147) – but not multicultural – nature in the 

case of the translator as opposed to the writer. 

One of the main differences between Simeoni and Gouanvic is, therefore, 

their individual understanding of the notion of habitus in relation to their 

respective research interests: whereas the former was more inclined towards 

knowing how a translator acquired his habitus, the latter tended to focus more on 

how the habitus was “invested in the literary field” and on how “it has actualized 
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itself in the translation of specific works in a given epoch” (2005: 159). 

Whereas Simeoni’s aim was to reinterpret Bourdieu’s theory of habitus, 

Gouanvic’s view presented itself as a direct application of Bourdieu’s tenets: 

Les champs se présentent comme des espaces structurés de positions (ou de 
postes) dont les propriétés dépendent de leurs positions dans ces espaces et qui 
peuvent être analyses indépendamment des caractéristiques de leurs occupants 
(en partie déterminées par elles). (Bourdieu 1984: 114, cited in Gouanvic 
1997a: 34) 

 
Fields present themselves synchronically as structured spaces of positions (or 
posts) whose properties depend on their position within these spaces and which 
can be analysed independently of the characteristics of their occupants (which are 
partly determined by them). (Bourdieu 1993b: 72) 

 

The literary field, then, is a place of struggle that determines what is 

considered legitimated and, therefore, which texts “enter into the logic of the 

cultural marketplace” (Gouanvic 1997b: 127). Gouanvic showed that the most 

determinant factors for the success or failure of translated texts were the choice of 

texts for translation, the institutional points of insertion, and the critical discourse 

(i.e. the reviews published in the foremost literary journals by the leading literary 

figures of the time). Therefore, Gouanvic’s case study on the emergence of 

American science-fiction as a genre in Post-War France offers an informative 

example of how Bourdieu’s notion of ‘field’, in conjunction with the notion of 

‘habitus’, can be applied to the study of the reception of translations as a genre in 

a particular literary field: to explain the selection of texts for translation 

(Gouanvic 2001: 207) and “what makes a translator translate one way rather than 

other” (ibid: 209) according to “the logic of a target literary field” (2005: 162).  

The notion of ‘field’, “in which Bourdieu’s idea of the habitus is routed” 

(Sela-Sheffy 2005: 4), can actually be related to the notion of ‘system’ (Hermans 

1999: 132). However, this has not to be confused with Even-Zohar’s theory of 
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systems – or polysystem theory –, which was borrowed by the Israeli scholar from 

Russian formalism in the early 1970s in order to study the role of translated 

literature in Hebrew literary tradition. Even-Zohar’s main interest was to establish 

a systematic and coherent model to describe translated texts in terms of their 

correlations, according to “principles” of selection of the “target literature”, and 

according to the “literary repertoire” shared by both translations and other 

elements within the target system (1990: 46). However, no social factors were 

taken into account to explain those relations. Bourdieu himself criticized 

Even-Zohar and Russian formalism for forgetting “social agents who have 

entirely real interests in the different possibilities available to them as stakes and 

who deploy every sort of strategy to make one set or the other prevail” 

(1993a: 34).32 Instead of systems, Bourdieu introduced the idea of the literary 

field as an “independent social universe having its own laws of functioning, its 

specific relations of force, its dominants and its dominated, and so forth” 

(1993a: 163). As we have seen in Gouanvic’s works, for Bourdieu, the structure 

of a field is determined by the relations between the positions occupied by agents 

in that field. The notion of ‘field’, then, can be understood as “the place or context 

where a certain set of orientations, dispositions and self-justifications are 

considered legitimate” (Gouanvic, 1997b: 142). Therefore, Gouanvic’s 

constructivist approach serves to complement Simeoni’s theoretical reformulation 

of Bourdieu’s notion of ‘habitus’ by intertwining it with the notion of ‘field’ to the 

study of translator’s behaviour and translation practices through history.33 Both 

perspectives, then, contribute to the elaboration of a model that attempts to 

overcome the dualities of the social and the individual, the external and the 

internal, the objective and the subjective in translation. More than the concepts 



 

50 
 

themselves, this is precisely the most relevant and alluring feature of Bourdieu’s 

theory to be applied to analysing Dai’s dispositions as a multifaceted agent in his 

field of practice. According to Hermans – with whom I fully agree –, Gouanvic’s 

product-oriented historical analysis presented Bourdieu’s concepts as heuristic 

tools to “connect the individual translator’s actions with the social forces that 

make up the field in which he or she operates” (2002: 4).34 Bourdieu’s model 

does not provide us with direct explanations about the translator’s decisions, 

mainly because the habitus of the translator, even if “reconstructed through his 

life history” (Simeoni 2007a: 197), cannot be defined in detail, especially when 

translators cannot be interviewed. Still, Bourdieu’s ideas help the researcher 

construct a valid explanatory model “to relate the individual to the collective and 

the singular to the social and historical context” (Hermans 2002: 2). Moreover, 

they provide an alternative to the limitations of approaches such as Lodge’s 

formalist structuralism, which has proved to be fruitful but insufficient for 

addressing the diversity of Dai’s literary practices in the field of literary 

production in Republican China (see Section 2.1). 

Another scholar in translation studies that has applied Bourdieu’s model to 

analysing the social space where literary texts have been introduced by translators 

through history is Sameh F. Hanna (2005). By drawing on Bourdieu’s ‘genetic 

sociology’ (see Bourdieu 1993a), Hanna analysed the socio-cultural factors that 

conditioned the emergence of a field of drama translation in early 20th century 

Egypt. In his study, he emphasized the importance of the historiographies of early 

translations of a given work to define the characteristics of a specific field and 

understand translation as a socio-cultural phenomenon within that field. Hanna’s 

aim was to offer an alternative reading of the first published translation of Hamlet 
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into Arabic (1902) against the traditional linguistic approach that undermined the 

role of the translator. By focusing on the trajectory of the translators of 

Shakespeare’s plays in Egypt, he examined the distribution of different kinds of 

capital related to drama translation within the field of cultural production.  

We can distinguish four main forms of capital in Bourdieu’s sociology that 

are accumulated by the agents in the field during their social trajectory: 

– Cultural capital: “forms of cultural knowledge, competences or 

dispositions” (1993a: 7). 

– Symbolic capital: the “degree of accumulated prestige” (ibid: 7). 

– Economic capital: the material possessions which “provide the conditions 

for freedom from economic necessity” (ibid: 68).  

– Social capital: the network of relationships among various agents within 

the field (1986: 249). 

 

Hanna’s main argument is that the field of drama translation was structured 

through a process of semantic legitimation closely intertwined with the symbolic 

capital possessed and further accumulated (for example, translating authoritative 

historiographies) by the agents in that field. He illustrated the establishment of 

that field with the evolution of the “acts of naming” (2005: 181) used over time to 

refer to the English ‘theatre’ in Arabic as a new cultural practice. Particularly 

important for this investigation is his emphasis on the concept of ‘social trajectory’ 

used by Bourdieu (1993a: 276) to explain the agents’ positioning in their field of 

practice in terms of capital distribution. By elaborating on the notion of ‘capital’, 

Hanna demonstrated how the “shifts in translation strategies across time and 

genres” (2005: 189) were associated with the social trajectories of the translators 
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involved in the translation of Shakespeare’s play at different periods. He argued 

that certain translation practices, such as “interpolating textual segments for 

singing” (ibid: 186), were legitimated by the symbolic capital endowed by the 

translator at a particular moment in time. His study follows closely Bourdieu’s 

guidelines in analysing the structure of the literary field and offers a further 

example of the appropriateness of using Bourdieu’s model to study translation as 

a social practice, in this case, beyond the boundaries of Euro-American cultural 

environments. 

The importance of the agents’ social trajectories in relation to specific capital 

was also put forward by Moira Inghilleri when explaining the relation between 

habitus, field and capital in Bourdieu’s theory of practice: 

It is within the contexts of particular fields and through the habitus (normally ‘at 
home’ in the field it inhabits), that social agents establish and consolidate their 
positions of power in social space, where all have a stake in the acquisition of 
specific forms of capital. (Inghilleri 2005: 135) 

 

The concept of ‘social trajectory’ can be defined as the set of successive 

movements of a translator in the structure of the literary field which involve 

changes in the amount and distribution of the different kinds of capital (Bourdieu 

1993a: 276). A “stake” (enjeu, in French) of specific capital, which has been 

accumulated by the agents in previous struggles (Bourdieu 1993b: 73), orients the 

agents’ subsequent struggles in the literary field, which are, in turn, about “the 

conservation or subversion of the structure of the distribution of the specific 

capital” (ibid). It is important to stress Bourdieu’s remark on the fact that the 

specific capital “is only convertible into another kind of capital on certain 

conditions” (ibid). The temporality and dynamism of the field’s structure and the 

habitus, which “is only revealed in situated social experiences” (Inghilleri 
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2005: 136), further allows advocating for the application of Bourdieu’s theory to 

social spaces beyond Euro-American cultural environments, such as Republican 

China in the period under study.  

The emphasis on the unequal distribution of capital among the fields of 

different literary traditions is central in the work of Pascale Casanova (2002). By 

placing translation within a worldwide literary field ruled by both literary and 

linguistic inequalities and hierarchies (2002: 7), Casanova distinguished a specific 

type of ‘linguistic-literary capital’ that was negotiated through the circulation of 

“literary texts” (ibid). Translation, for Casanova, could be then interpreted as a 

form of literary domination in that supranational space. In short, according to 

Casanova, the number of translators of one language partially illustrates the 

amount of literary capital associated to that language. Although she mainly drew 

on political sociology, Casanova’s focus on language can be interpreted as a step 

towards surpassing nation-state centred perspectives prevailing in sociological 

approaches to translation. This internationalizing perspective is also seen in the 

works of Gisèle Sapiro (2014), who emphasized the role agents, institutions, and 

translation have in the “international circulation of ideas” (ibid: 89). In fact, 

Bourdieu himself referred to translation in those same terms in his 1989 lecture 

about the social conditions of the international circulation of ideas, which he 

concluded with a defence of the ‘denationalization’ of knowledge as the first and 

foremost condition for “a true intellectual universalism” (Bourdieu 2002: 8).35 

As shown above, various scholars in the field of translation studies have 

applied the Bourdieusian approach to the study of literary translation conceived as 

a social practice in different contexts and historical periods (e.g. Italy in the 

mid-eighteenth century, France in the 1950s, Egypt in the early twenty century). 
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The Bourdieusian approach to translation, then, can be considered a suitable point 

of departure for the study of Dai’s translations of Lorca’s poetry conceived as a 

sociocultural practice (see above for the use of the compound adjective 

‘sociocultural’) and of the mediating role of Dai’s habitus, which was structured 

by the accumulation of different and complementary forms of capital at stake in 

the literary field of Republican China. Bourdieu’s sociological perspective would 

allow us to go beyond some of the major limitations of descriptive and systemic 

studies: mainly, the obliteration of the factual social constraints that intervened in 

the system where translated texts were embedded. By shifting the focus of 

attention from texts, which are governed by intangible regulations within a system 

of systems, to social agents who compete for taking positions in a literary field, it 

would seem possible to account for suitable explanations concerning: the selection 

of texts to be translated, the production of translation at specific periods, and the 

publication of particular translations.  

However, before attempting to apply Bourdieu’s notions of ‘habitus’, ‘field’ 

and ‘capital’ to the context in which Lorca’s translations started to circulate it is 

necessary to signal some major problems in Bourdieusian approaches to 

translation: first, a dominant nation-state view on translation as a social activity, 

which circumscribes translation along with other literary activities within the 

borders of the modern nation-state in which the literary field is structured; second, 

an emphasis on struggle and conflict, which minimizes cooperation between 

various agents in the literary field – as noted also by Buzelin (2007a) – and which, 

in turn, leads to an understanding of translational behaviours in terms of the 

dichotomy of subservient versus subversive; third, the assumption of bi-lingual 

and bi-cultural skills as a necessary step to the acquisition of a specialized habitus 
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for the translator, conceived of as a subsequent step, and thus secondary, to a 

presumably monolingual (monosocietal) and primary habitus for the author; 

fourth, the precedence of the field of power in the analysis of the relationships 

among the various agents involved in translation activities, which leads to the 

precedence of structure over agency – and more important, to binary 

interpretations of translation activities in terms of its compliance or subverting 

capacity to an assumed dominant ideology determined by that structure –; and last 

but not least, a reductive interpretation of Bourdieu’s sociological theory of 

practice which is at odds with more subjectivist (cultural studies) and objectivist 

(literary studies) perspectives of translation (Heilbron and Sapiro 2007: 93). These 

problems are interconnected and can lead to naive generalizations and Eurocentric 

perspectives on the status of the agents involved in translation activities and in 

analysing the structure of literary fields in contexts such as Republican China, 

which do not seem to be governed by exactly the same rules as, for example, 

those in France in the 1950s. Therefore, a revision of the Bourdieusian approach 

as it has been developed in translation studies is proposed to study Dai’s 

translation of Lorca’s poetry as a social practice in the Chinese context. The above 

problems will be tackled by highlighting common points between Bourdieu’s 

sociology and an interpretive approach deriving from various contributions on the 

notion of ‘transculturation’ (Ortiz 1940/2002; Rama 1982/1987; Tymoczko 2007, 

2010) from a pragmatic stance. Before that, Hockx’s illuminating example on 

how Bourdieu’s ideas can be effectively adapted to describe and interpret modern 

Chinese literary practice will be introduced below. 
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2.3. Hockx’s Sociologically-Inspired Approach to the Study of Literary 

Activities in the Chinese Context 

Michel Hockx considered Bourdieu’s analysis of the structure of the field 

“only one angle from which a sociology of literature might proceed” (1999: 5). In 

fact, Hockx disagreed with the linear methodology proposed by Bourdieu: 

analysing “the position of the field vis-à-vis the field of power” (Bourdieu and 

Wacquant 1992: 104; cf. Heilbron and Sapiro 2007: 95) before proceeding to 

examine individual agents within the literary field. Instead, Hockx proposed to 

simultaneously analyse the relationship between the literary field and the field of 

power, the specific structure of the literary field, and the position-takings by 

agents in those fields (1999: 5). This circular approach is helpful to deemphasize 

the precedence of structure over agency, since it involves focusing more on 

literary practices, including translation, and the strategies followed by agents to 

orient their position-takings, rather than on presumably objective ‘structures’ or 

‘forces’ of the literary field in relation to the field of power.  

In his book, Hockx adapted Bourdieu’s notion of the literary field as follows: 

The literary field is an interest community of agents and institutions involved in 
the material and symbolic production of literature, whose activities are governed 
by at least one autonomous principle that is fully or partially at odds with at least 
one heteronomous principle. (Hockx 1999: 9) 

 

He later reformulated this definition by including the “material and symbolic 

production of literature” under the category of ‘literary production’, defined as 

the manufacturing of printed texts that are recognized as being literary in nature 
(material production) or as contributing to the establishment of literary values 
(symbolic production). (Hockx 2003: 86) 

 

Another of Bourdieu’s concepts that Hockx adapted to the Chinese context is 
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‘habitus’. Whereas in 1999 Hockx considered ‘habitus’ a crucial element 

underlying the agents’ strategies and helping understand how they dealt with the 

heteronomous principle – in a way that “leaves the impression that they are 

indifferent to it” (1999: 5) –, in 2003, he discarded the use of the term. One of the 

reasons seems to be the fact that the habitus of the agents cannot be quantified. 

Although Bourdieu often insisted on the dynamic and complex nature of the 

habitus – as Simeoni (1998) also highlighted –, Hockx interpreted it in a rather 

restrictive way. While acknowledging the importance of Bourdieu’s notion of 

habitus in his study to understand the “initial stages of an agent’s career within the 

field” (1999: 6), Hockx seemed to underestimate the generative and structuring 

character of the notion of habitus emphasized by Bourdieu and by such scholars 

of translation studies as discussed above, e.g. Simeoni. Moreover, Hockx did not 

consider the notion of ‘habitus’ suitable for explaining how differences in 

“cultural habits” (2003: 12) were manifested “in literary texts and in the behaviour 

of literary figures” (ibid) in his study. Instead, he preferred to use the notion of 

‘style’ in a “slightly idiosyncratic manner” (2003: 13), approaching it “from a 

perspective of social differentiation” (ibid). Hockx drew on the Chinese 

traditional sense of the concept of style 文體 (wenti) which, according to him, 

carries social connotations and does not separate the textual from the non-textual. 

Hockx described style as  

a conglomeration of not only language, form and content, but also lifestyle, style 
of organization (for instance in societies) and style of publication (for instance in 
journals). (Hockx 2003: 13) 

 

Although Hockx’s notion of ‘style’ seems to simply denote a particular 

subgroup of Bourdieu’s dispositions within the whole system of dispositions 

which is the habitus, it opens up interesting possibilities when we examine the 
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journals where Dai’s translations of Lorca’s poetry were published, like Wenfan 

Xiaopin. Overall, Hockx’s works (1999, 2003), including his later edited book in 

collaboration with Kirk Denton about literary societies in Republican China 

(Denton and Hockx 2008), show how Bourdieu’s theories can be adapted to the 

Chinese context to describe the literary activities, including translation, developed 

by several agents in their field of cultural production. The analysis of the 

translation activities and translation behaviour of the Chinese writer Liu Bannong 

劉半農 (1891-1934) in early Republican China, for example, allowed Hockx to 

trace “the emergence of radical distinctions and polarizations within the literary 

field” (2003: 157). In this regard, by contextualizing Dai’s translations of Lorca’s 

poetry in Hockx’s depiction of the literary field in the twentieth-century China, 

this thesis highlights various factors which influenced the development of modern 

Chinese literary practice. With that spirit in mind, it also hopes to contribute to the 

refining of some observable aspects of that field’s “underlying continuities” 

(1999: 10), particularly from 1937 to 1956, which is a period not studied in much 

detail in Hockx’s investigations. Those aspects include “peer relations” related to 

the formation and evolution of “habitual societies” (2003: 90), the role of journals 

in the promotion of translation over time (the ones that published Dai’s 

translations of Lorca’s poetry), and the genres (e.g. folk songs) “that were 

instrumental in determining relations within the literary field” (1999: 18) at given 

moments of time. 

To sum up, Hockx’s work offers us a proper example of how to use a 

Bourdieusian-inspired approach to the study of literary translation in a given 

historical context and society, Republican China, which differs significantly from 

the one in which Bourdieu carried out his own analysis, nineteenth century France. 
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In fact, Hockx’s claim about the potential of Bourdieu’s ideas for conducting 

research in a cross-cultural context (1999: 7) seemed to foresee the emphasis on 

the study of translation from a Bourdieusian sociological perspective in the 

discipline of translation studies in the twenty-first century.36 Furthermore, one 

also realizes that instead of a straightforward application of the concepts of 

‘habitus’, ‘field’, and ‘capital, accommodating Bourdieu’s model to the particular 

circumstances of the context in which Dai Wangshu carried out his translational 

activity – as Hockx did, for example, by replacing the notion of ‘habitus’ with the 

notion of ‘style’ – appears as a necessary step to conducting the study of Dai’s 

translations of Lorca’s poetry in a productive manner. In the next chapter, by 

highlighting common points between Bourdieu’s cultural sociology and cultural 

studies approaches in the study of transnational flows, I propose to refine 

Bourdieu’s model for the analysis of literary translation practices through history, 

such as Dai’s translation of Lorca in Republican China. In this attempt, I hope to 

overcome some of the limitations encountered in the use of Bourdieu’s theory in 

Translation Studies highlighted above. 
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Chapter III – Translating as Transculturating 

As discussed in the previous chapter, Bourdieu’s model offers us a starting 

point for approaching Dai Wangshu’s translational activity as a sociocultural 

practice in the field of literary production of Republican China from a 

sociologically informed perspective. However, a straightforward application of 

Bourdieu’s model as it has been adopted in translation studies poses various 

challenges which need to be considered more carefully. These limitations can be 

summarized in two main points: the precedence of structure over agency and an 

overemphasis on struggle over cooperation. In an attempt to overcome such 

limitations, in this chapter, I will foreground some of the underlying assumptions 

of Bourdieu’s sociology and identify common points between Bourdieu’s 

sociological perspective and the perspective of a more interpretive approach, the 

one developed on the notion of transculturation, which originated in Latin 

American cultural studies and which was later borrowed by Tymoczko (2007, 

2010) to the study of translation in postcolonial contexts. My intention is neither 

to reframe the Bourdieusian model nor to invent a new model, but to elaborate on 

some aspects of the existing model that might provide insight into the 

understanding of translation practices through history in the Chinese context. In 

order to achieve this goal, the first section of this chapter offers an introduction to 

the notion of transculturation, focusing on its origins, its subsequent 

interpretations and its use as a frame of reference for the study of translation 

practices. 
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3.1. Transculturating as a Superordinate Conceptual Category 

Maria Tymoczko (2007), inspired by Lefevere’s (1985) notion of ‘rewriting’ 

and Bourdieu’s (1977) concept of habitus, proposed to use the concept of 

‘transculturation’ as a superordinate category for the study of cultural translation. 

This kind of move towards the elaboration of an integrative and holistic approach 

to translation has also been demanded by scholars from the so-called sociological 

turn, like Michaela Wolf, for whom Lefevere’s view “encompasses both the social 

and ideological impact of translation” (Wolf 2007b: 110). Wolf herself mentioned 

the notion of ‘transculturation’, but only in passing (2011: 22). Obviously, the 

notion of ‘transculturation’ has been applied to the study of translation 

phenomena in the region where it emerged, the Americas (Gentzler 2008); but 

curiously enough, its potential to account for the practices of translators in the 

historical context of Republican China has also been proposed by Tymoczko 

(2007: 125). 

 

3.1.2. The Origin of Transculturation 

As mentioned above, it was the American environment which saw the birth 

of the notion of ‘transculturation’, coined by the Cuban anthropologist Fernando 

Ortiz (1881-1969) in his 1940 “essay”, Contrapunteo cubano del tabaco y el 

azúcar (Cuban counterpoint of tobacco and sugar), to describe the Cuban 

condition as an on-going process of synthesis of several cultural contributions 

(Ortiz 1940/2002). 37  Ortiz’s proposal was a reaction against the notion of 

‘acculturation’, which he considered inappropriate because it was ethnocentric, 

referred exclusively to a unilateral cultural flow and could not account for the 
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sociocultural and economic intricacies of the Cuban condition. In a context of 

social change, Ortiz described the term ‘transculturación’ (in Spanish) in the 

following words: 

Entendemos que el vocablo transculturación expresa mejor las diferentes fases 
del proceso transitivo de una cultura a otra, porque éste no consiste solamente en 
adquirir una distinta cultura, que es lo que en rigor indica la voz angloamericana 
acculturation, sino que el proceso implica también necesariamente la pérdida o 
desarraigo de una cultura precedente, lo que pudiera decirse una parcial 
desculturación, y, además, significa la consiguiente creación de nuevos 
fenómenos culturales que pudieran denominarse de neoculturación. (Ortiz 
1940/2002: 260) 

 
I am of the opinion that the word transculturation better expresses the different 
phases of the process of transition from one culture to another because this does 
not consist merely in acquiring another culture, which is what the English word 
acculturation really implies, but the process also necessarily involves the loss or 
uprooting of a previous culture, which could be defined as a deculturation. In 
addition it carries the idea of the consequent creation of new cultural phenomena, 
which could be called neoculturation. (Ortiz 1947/1995: 102-103) 

 

Ortiz conceived of transculturation as a process involving “different phases” 

and through which losses and gains necessarily occurred. In turn, he emphasized 

the transitional and transitory character of the process, not only by qualifying 

‘acculturation’, ‘deculturation’ and ‘neoculturation’ as possible terms to name 

those three phases – the use of the conditional form could (‘pudieran’ in Spanish) 

–, but also by subsuming the three phases within a broader category, namely, that 

of transculturation. As a result, transculturation appeared as a semantically and 

terminologically superordinate and inclusive concept more appropriate than 

‘acculturation’. Finally, the adverbial sequence “merely… but… also 

necessarily… In addition” (no full stop in the Spanish text and, therefore, more 

emphasis on continuity) served Ortiz to strengthen the interdependence between 

all three phases and the blending nature of the whole process of transculturation. 

It should be noted that Ortiz argued that the process of transculturation also 
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implied “a partial loss” – “una parcial desculturación” (1940/2002: 260) – of the 

receiving cultural tradition and the formation of new cultural phenomena. Most 

references to Ortiz’s work in English are to Harriet de Onís’s 1947 translation, 

which does not include the word ‘partial’. As Mark Millington has also noted 

(2005: 209),38 this omission opened the possibility of a complete deculturation of 

the participants involved. Moreover, it led to a reductive understanding of the 

transculturating process, as it has actually happened in some of the later 

interpertations of Ortiz’s work. As noted above, Ortiz described the result of the 

transculturating process not simply as a fusion, a collage or a mixture, but as a 

new event, fact or situation with its own differentiated identity (Ortiz 

1940/2002: 260). 

According to Santí, Ortiz’s work is characterized by a “double gaze” (2002: 

33): on one hand, that of a member of the Cuban liberal elite “returning” to the 

metropolis of the “motherland” to receive his formal education; on the other, that 

of a young Cuban intellectual in the midst of the eagerness and struggle for the 

independence of his native country – and later a foreign diplomat representing the 

newly created Cuban Republic.39 Actually, it was in the so-called “motherland” 

where Ortiz’s sociological interests later reflected in his transculturation project 

emerged. His first published work was a collection of articles about the customs 

of Menorca entitled Principi y prostes (Beginnings and Endings) (1895), which he 

wrote in Menorquian, the dialect of the Catalan language spoken in that small 

island of the Mediterranean in which he grew up (Fernández 2004: 68).  

But it was the essay written by the Polish anthropologist and sociologist 

Bronislaw Malinowski (1882-1942), whom Ortiz met in 1939, that authorized 

Ortiz’s research and “the validity of transculturation as both term and concept” 
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(Santí 2004: 7).40 However, Malinowski’s essay, added as the introduction to the 

later editions of the 1940 original volume, diminished the importance of the 

extensive historical, economic and social details provided by Ortiz in relation to 

the industries of tobacco and sugar; additionally, it accentuated cultural values 

associated with their consumption such as “the psychology of smoking, the 

aesthetics, the beliefs and the feelings” (Malinowski 1940/2002: 130). 

The emergence of the notion of ‘transculturation’ has to be framed within the 

context of the dispute between the British and the North American schools of 

anthropology in the late 1930s and 1940s. The former, involving Ortiz and 

Malinowski, advocated for an applied functionalist approach to cultural change, 

whereas the latter, with Melville J. Herskovits as its main representative, defended 

a more inductive and theoretical orientation. As Santí explained, Malinowski’s 

use of Ortiz’s notion of ‘transculturation’ allowed him to establish his position in 

the intellectual field in North American academia.41 In fact, as shown in a letter 

sent by Herskovits to Ortiz (in Santí 2002: 786-787), Malinowski’s interpretation 

of ‘acculturation’ was misleading and can only be explained by a desire of 

revenge. As Miguel Arnedo-Gómez (2008: 189) noted, Ortiz’s critique of 

Herkovits’s notion of ‘acculturation’ was against its implications on the basis of 

etymological reasons. In turn, Ortiz’s interpretation also reflected an interested 

bias underpinned by ideological motivations, which is illustrated by the way he 

subsumed acculturation into the hierarchy of transculturation in his model (see 

above). In Bourdieu’s terms, it could be argued that Ortiz used Malinowski’s 

prestige in the international scholarly scene as symbolic capital to interrogate 

North American imperialism and consolidate his position in the Cuban political 

field (Santí 2002: 90). This shows that every act of interpretation is made, 
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consciously or unconsciously, from a certain ideological standpoint in a given 

historical and sociocultural context, and Ortiz was acutely aware of his position as 

a Latin American nationalist intellectual in an English-speaking academic 

environment increasingly dominated by North American scholarship. Therefore, 

by inventing a new term and attempting to subvert the established order, Ortiz was 

undermining “the homogenizing impact implicit in the term ‘acculturation’” 

(Spitta 1995: 4), because of the ideological implications of using such a term. As 

Arnedo-Gómez pointed out, the notion of transculturation coined by Ortiz 

“implies an epistemological correction to the dominant anthropological discourse 

by an intellectual in the periphery” (2008: 191) – whose origins, I would add, 

could be traced back to the groups of the metropolitan centre to which the first 

European colonizers that wiped out the indigenous Cuban population centuries 

earlier belonged. 

 

3.1.2. Interpretations of Transculturation 

As Santí did rightly observe, the success of the notion of transculturation has 

been uneven across academic disciplines (2002: 92-94). In the area of 

post-colonial studies, Mary Louise Pratt’s 1992 seminal book Imperial Eyes: 

Travel Writing and Transculturation has been highly influential. Her critique of 

Eurocentrism and her notion of ‘contact zone’ allowed moving beyond 

unidirectional understandings of ‘acculturation’ and ‘deculturation’, which were 

based on a reductive and interested view according to the interests of the colonizer 

(1992: 244-245). However, apart from mentioning transculturation in the book 

title – and referring to Ortiz in a footnote –, Pratt “[did] not discuss or invoke it 

very much in her exposition” (Millington 2005: 211). In this regard, the work of 
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the Uruguayan cultural studies scholar and literary critic Ángel Rama (1926-1983) 

is more fruitful, as it can be specifically applied to the study of literary works in 

postcolonial contexts without overlooking the strengths offered by Ortiz’s notion 

of transculturation as an interpretive framework. As explained below, Rama’s 

model of ‘narrative transculturation’ (1982/1987) can be applied to focus on 

specific ‘spaces’ in Dai’s translation project of Lorca in combination with 

Bourdieu’s theories. 

Santí noticed that interpretations of transculturation commonly avoided the 

notion of ‘counterpoint’ (contrapunteo), which could be regarded as a metaphor 

for transculturation: the surface which masks transculturation (Santí 2002: 80). 

Indeed, both notions were formally and methodologically related in Ortiz’s 

treatise in a sort of systemic connection. As Santí put it: “counterpoint is 

dialogical”, whereas transculturation is “dialectical” (2004: 17). Silvia Spitta, on 

the other hand, considered the concept of ‘counterpoint’ “deeply problematic” and 

rejected its use as a metaphor, because it “inevitably precludes attention to 

unequal relations of power” (1995: 5). Spitta proposed instead to redefine and 

resituate Ortiz’s notion of ‘transculturation’ in the specific context of study. 

Although it is not my purpose to delve into the hermeneutical underpinnings 

behind the notion of counterpoint, Santí’s claims on the dialectical-dialogical 

features of Ortiz’s project inform my understanding of transculturation when 

resituating it in the Chinese sociocultural environment.42  

Malinowski’s participation in Ortiz’s work discussed above helps to 

understand some superficial readings of transculturation which focused mainly on 

its heterogeneous features and fuzzy boundaries (Santí 2002: 93), resulting in its 

rejection as a term in favour of such terms as ‘hybridity’, ‘creolization’ or 
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‘mestisage’. None of those terms, however, can fully express the processual 

character of Ortiz’s transculturation, as a continuing and dynamic multiphasic 

process.  

A significant interpretation ignored by Santí was the one offered by the 

translation scholar Edwin Gentzler (2008), who rephrased transculturation into 

‘transculturalization’ and inscribed it into Derrida’s concept of ‘border writing’. 

Gentzler also appropriated Perez Firmat’s (1989) notion of ‘critical criollism’ 

(2008: 177) to foreground the “unlimited semiosis” (ibid: 178) of translation 

reflected by transculturation – that is, the fact that “translations are invariably 

unfinished” (ibid). Gentzler’s interpretation, in turn, reminds us not to overlook 

that the phase that could be called ‘deculturation’ – according to Ortiz – in the 

transculturating process is also incomplete, so that certain organic features are 

always retained, in spite of the instability and constant change reflected by 

transculturation. This helps to avoid the risk of being trapped into an unproductive 

and never-ending cycle which could make us forget the motives of the translation 

enterprise – and of our research. 

 

3.1.3. Transculturating as a Frame of Reference for Literary Translation 

Practices 

In the field of translation studies, as pointed out in the introductory remarks 

to the Section 3.1, Maria Tymoczko proposed an approach to translation that 

enables one to establish fruitful connections between sociological and cultural 

perspectives. In Tymoczko’s holistic model, transculturation is one of the 

frameworks (or frames of reference) that can be used for exploring the blurred 

boundaries of translation, helping us to see similarities and differences between 
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translation and other cross-cultural activities within the same framework. 

Transculturation is a superordinate category that encompasses many aspects 

related to both macroscopic and microscopic domains of cultural exchange 

involving the insertion of foreign elements into the receiving sociocultural 

environment. Tymoczko mentioned as examples of transculturation the 

transmission of cultural values, beliefs, music, food, poetic forms, and literary 

genres. As an enlarged category, therefore, transculturation encompasses such 

practices as literary translation aimed at introducing foreign elements into a 

particular literary field, including poetics, text types, etc., as well as elements 

from a more macroscopic domain such as discourses and worldviews (2007: 121). 

Literary translations, then, “often are examples of texts promoting and privileging 

transculturation” (ibid: 128).  

Tymoczko did mention the multifaceted nature of transculturation, which she 

illustrated with James Joyce’s fusion of Irish literary elements with “English 

patterns of narrative that had become dominant in Ireland” (ibid: 124). She also 

noted the reciprocal effect or two-way nature of transculturation, for example, 

when referring to the role of translation in “shap[ing] their originals” (ibid: 126), 

i.e. to raise the status of the writer that has been translated in his or her home 

sociocultural environment, as in the case of José Luís Borges (1899-1986). 

However, Tymoczko’s reading of transculturation also undermined certain aspects 

of Ortiz’s project, as other interpretations that focused on the “creolization and 

cultural mixing characteristic of most Latin American cultures” (2007: 120) did. 

Although she emphasized the capacity of transculturation to transmit, uptake and 

disseminate elements from various literary traditions, her interest was mainly in 

what happened after transculturation had taken place and not in each of the phases 
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distinguished by Ortiz. For Tymoczko, transculturated elements seemed to be 

important mainly because they led to “the emergence of a new cultural amalgam” 

(2007: 124), not because they actively participated in the transculturating process. 

In spite of Tymocko’s partial reading when redefining Ortiz’s notion of 

transculturation, she nonetheless foregrounded two major features of 

transculturation that are particularly interesting for this study: the fact that 

transculturation led to hybridization and the performance of transculturated 

elements by the receiving group. In the case of hybridization, Tymoczko argued 

that “[t]ransculturation can become so naturalized” (ibid: 120) that the 

“foreignness” of the transculturated elements is not perceived anymore. Their 

representativeness of a specific cultural group, literary tradition or textual 

manifestation is obscured, so that these elements can be regarded as belonging 

originally to another group, tradition or text. The paradigmatic example given by 

Tymoczko was pizza, which, according to her, has been often regarded as a 

product from the United States in spite of its Italian origin (ibid: 121). As for 

literary practices that illustrate the “amalgamation of cultural characteristics” (ibid: 

123) of the transculturating process, Tymoczko mentioned Joyce’s use of Irish 

literary forms and myths which went unnoticed by the English reader, so that 

Joyce was accorded the invention of the features related to those elements in his 

English texts (ibid: 123). Particular associations between Dai’s poetry and specific 

authors, as the studies reviewed in the introductory chapter show, can be 

understood in terms of transculturation because of this feature: on the one side, 

Lee (1989) emphasized the French origin of many of Dai’s poetic influences; on 

the other side, Yang (2006) dismissed Lee’s claims by pointing to the influence of 

the Tang poet Li Shangyin on Dai. Moreover, this helps uncover the sociological 
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motivations underlying different interpretations: on one hand, exploring Dai’s 

translations of particular French poets provided Lee with sufficient evidence to 

highlight what he considered to be French neo-symbolist influences in Dai’s 

“hybrid” poetic works, which added to the originality of his study; on the other, 

attempting to rebut Lee’s argument by emphasizing the Chineseness of Dai’s 

verse, not only allowed Yang to inscribe Dai in a particular poetic canon, but 

confined his own research within a consolidated paradigm of literary criticism in 

Chinese scholarship.  

In the case of “performance”, Tymoczko argued that the borrowed elements 

in the receptor cultural environment not only had to be acculturated and integrated, 

but they also needed to be operative: “the aim is to perform new literary types for 

the purpose of shifting the receptor literary and cultural systems toward the 

models being translated” (2007: 125). An interesting example given by Tymoczko 

is related to the historical background of Dai Wangshu’s translational activity: Lin 

Shu’s and Yan Fu’s translations of European literary writings at the turn of the 

twentieth century in China, the purpose of which was to help Chinese society 

adapt to the new directions and conditions of the time. Those were translations 

that privileged transculturation, because the “performability of the target text” 

(ibid), as translated songs and plays also illustrate, was more important than any 

sort of content transfer or aesthetic representation. This particular operational 

feature of transculturation helps to shed light on Dai’s motivations in translating 

Lorca’s folk-songs, in contrast with other authors and works, since “not all 

translations result in transculturation, nor do all translators aim at transculturation” 

(ibid: 124). Transculturation, then, is ideologically conditioned by the social 

context in which takes place and textually constructed by the translator’s 
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dispositions in his/her field of practice. 

From the features of transculturation discussed above we realize that, by 

framing translation under such a broad category as transculturation, properties of 

translation as a sociocultural practice aimed at specific ends and its capacity of 

continually reinterpreting, reshaping and refashioning previous writings and 

interpretations are stressed. In this regard both Lee’s and Yang’s readings of Dai’s 

works reviewed in the introductory chapter of this thesis are legitimate if we 

consider Dai’s own poetic work a form of rewriting, closely intertwined with his 

translational activity. In this sense, framing Dai’s translations in terms of 

transculturation helps us to understand the specific nature of Dai’s professional 

activity, either focusing on specific translations or on particular “original” poems, 

either highlighting one or another tradition, both of them performing the role that 

Dai intended to accomplish. Moreover, the value of Tymoczko’s view on 

transculturation is that it allows interpreting and using transculturation both in a 

broad and in a narrow way: as a general purpose or aim of the translator – as in 

Lin Shu’s and Yan Fu’s case – and as a specific result that can be identified at a 

microscopic level – as Lee’s and Yang’s interpretations on Dai’s work show. 

Moreover, translators, as Tymoczko asserted, have a significant role in “initiating 

transculturations” (2007: 314). Tymoczko did not provide further explanation 

about how translators proceed during the various phases of the transculturating 

process, an issue that the analysis of Dai’s translations of Lorca’s poetry shall help 

us to reveal. One of the main features of Dai’s behaviour was precisely his ability 

to uptake elements from various literary traditions and experiment with them 

throughout the transculturating process. In this regard, Rama’s model will help us 

track Dai’s translation practice more clearly in textual domains and uncover the 
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selective, generative and inventive features of transculturation. 

All in all, understanding transculturation as a frame of reference encourages 

us to further explore the possibility of combining the strengths of both 

sociological and cultural studies approaches, as proposed in the next section, in 

order to help address the problems identified in Bourdieusian approaches to 

literary translation (see Section 2.2.3). 

 

3.2. Transculturating as a Sociological-Cultural Phenomenon 

Tymoczko’s comments lead us to further explore the possibility of 

identifying common elements between Ortiz’s sociological anthropology and 

Bourdieu’s cultural sociology in order to address the challenges entailed by a 

straightforward application of Bourdieu’s model to the study of translation in the 

Chinese context. This will be attempted by putting Ortiz’s essay into dialogue 

with Bourdieu’s early writings, focusing around two main issues, namely, their 

approach to the social changes undergone by the Cuban and the Algerian society, 

respectively, and to the role they attributed to the participants involved. 

 

3.2.1. Bourdieu on Algerian Society: Towards a Theory of Transculturation 

Bourdieu draw the theoretical principles he would develop and revise 

throughout his intellectual career on the basis of his ethnographic studies on 

Algerian society.43 References to these field studies have often been made by 

many scholars and by Bourdieu himself as primary sources of data, however their 

importance have perhaps been treated in a fairly superficial manner. This is 

basically the argument put forward by Jeremy Lane (2000), Loïc Wacquant 
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(2004), Enrique Martín Criado (2006) and Tassadit Yacine (2013) in their 

respective presentations of Bourdieu’s field studies as an ethnographer. All of 

these scholars consecrated Bourdieu further in the scholarly field, not only 

reaffirming his position as a sociologist and philosopher, but also as a 

contemporary ethnographer and anthropologist, i.e., as a scientist. Discussing 

about whether Bourdieu deserves – and needs – such a recognition is not the 

purpose of this thesis, but some of the main implications inferred from the 

arguments that the above authors posited are significant in supporting the close 

connection between cultural studies perspectives and Bourdieu’s primary 

intellectual concerns. 

To describe the colonial situation he encountered in Algeria, Bourdieu 

combined the prevalent theories of knowledge he had apprehended during his 

period in Paris (e.g. Sartre’s existentialism, Merleau-Ponty’s phenomenology, 

Canguilhem’s epistemology), with theoretical concepts and methods from 

different scholars he became later interested (e.g. Marx, Weber, Husserl, 

Durkheim, Lévi-Strauss), as well as the acculturation theories of American 

anthropology (the acculturation model propounded by Robert Redfield, Ralph 

Linton and Melville J. Herskovits in 1935). In fact, cultural anthropology and 

notions such as that of the ‘cultural pattern’, which accord with structuralist 

approaches to society, “prefigure many of the elements that we will later find in 

the theory of habitus” (Martín Criado 2006: 46). Bourdieu’s analysis of the 

changes in the Algerian society produced by the European colonization led him to 

argue that it was the “abnormal” colonial situation what determined the 

phenomena of acculturation and deculturation (Yacine 2013: 20). Later, in such 

works as Travail (1963) and Le Déracinement (1964), “by focusing on the way in 
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which the objective processes of modernisation were mediated through subjective 

dispositions” (Lane 2000: 27), Bourdieu was already moving beyond “classical 

theories of acculturation” (ibid: 28), working “towards a theory of 

‘transculturation’” (ibid: 29).44 

Although Bourdieu removed all the references to Herskovits et al. in 

subsequent editions of Sociologie de l’Algérie and replaced the notion of ‘cultural 

pattern’ with ‘cultural model’ and ‘structural model’, along with other changes 

(Martín Criado 2006: 71-76), many of the ideas of cultural anthropology were 

integrated in his theory of habitus (ibid: 76). As Martín Criado suggested, there is 

more than mere coincidence between Bourdieu’s elaboration of his structural 

constructivism and the cultural theories that were in vogue in the 1950s. Whether 

Bourdieu had ever heard about Ortíz’s notion of transculturation, we do not know; 

that he was acquainted with the theories propounded by American anthropology is 

obvious, as it is that some of its most problematic dichotomies, such as the duality 

of tradition and modernity, were among his underlying assumptions – dichotomies 

that, in turn, he attempted to transcend (Le Hir 2004: 151). In sum, the 

significance of ethnographic fieldwork in Bourdieu’s early theoretical 

formulations reminds us of the need to historicise both the phenomena we are 

observing and the theories employed in the context they emerged and developed. 

 

3.2.2. Striking Connections between Ortiz’s Transculturation and Bourdieu’s 

Ethnosociology 

As mentioned above, Lane established a connection between the works of 

Bourdieu and Ortiz when interpreting Bourdieu’s analysis of colonialism in 

Algeria. Indeed, Bourdieu neither used the term ‘transculturation’ nor referred to 
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Ortiz, not even when he later mentioned Malinowski and Radcliffe-Browne – the 

two fathers of British functionalism (Santí 2002: 75; Bourdieu 1977: 31). 

However, Bourdieu’s critique to the two-phase process of cultural change as 

described in dominant theories of anthropology, implying a transit from 

‘acculturation’ to ‘deculturation’, would clearly point in the direction of a more 

dynamic and complex understanding of the transformations occurring in Algeria 

due to colonialism and war. In fact, conspicuous connections between Ortiz’s 

notion of transculturation and Bourdieu’s early writings can be established on the 

basis of two main points. First, by contrasting Ortiz’s and Bourdieu’s arguments 

against the suitability of the acculturation model to account for the 

transformations experienced by the societies they analysed; next, by comparing 

the role they attributed to the participants in that contact in their respective 

sociocultural environments, Cuba and Algeria.  

Both Ortiz and Bourdieu understood society in structural terms and both of 

them pointed to the need to decipher the inner nature of its organic components in 

order to understand how it evolved. Both of them defined the consequences of 

cultural impact as the result of a dialectical relationship among civilizations or 

societies functioning under distinct logics – determined, in turn, by their internal 

logic –, although they diverged in their respective understanding of the very 

dialectics of this relationship. Moreover, both of them took issue with the 

prevailing views of anthropology, those that drew heavily on North American 

theories of acculturation, but they were driven by slightly different goals. 

As discussed above, in the case of Ortiz, his contribution to the “modern” 

social sciences and his critique to the theories of acculturation of his time were 

endorsed by Malinowski’s introduction to his 1940 opus, where allusion was 
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implicitly made to Herskovits’s 1938 Acculturation. The Study of Culture Contact 

(Malinowski 1940/2002: 124). In the second of the “supplementary” chapters of 

the book, Ortiz introduced the notion of ‘transculturation’ as follows: 

With the reader’s permission, especially if he happens to be interested in 
ethnographic and sociological questions, I am going to take the liberty of 
employing for the first time the term transculturation, fully aware of the fact that 
it is a neologism. And I venture to suggest that it might be adopted in sociological 
terminology, to a great extent at least, as a substitute for the term acculturation, 
whose use is now spreading. (Ortiz 1947/1995: 97) 

 

Moreover, Ortiz stated in his letter to Herskovits, accompanying a copy of 

his newest volume he sent to Herskovits as a gift, that his work aimed at 

explaining to Cuban people “various social phenomena of this country” (Ortiz 

1940/2002: 785). Ortiz’s aim was to introduce the notion of transculturation in the 

field of “sociological studies” (Ortiz 1940/2002: 254) as a terminological 

substitute for ‘acculturation’: 

Acculturation is used to describe the process of transition from one culture to 
another, and its manifold social repercussions. But transculturation is a more 
fitting term. (Ortiz 1947/1995: 98) 

 

The notion of transculturation was a new category at a superordinate level. 

Both ‘acculturation’ and ‘deculturation’ – as well as ‘neoculturation’ – operated 

merely at a sublevel, and in fact they could be replaced with different terms, for 

example, ‘inculturation’ and ‘exculturation’, respectively (Ortiz 1940/2002: 255). 

Onís’s translation, again, failed in mentioning these two additional words (Ortiz 

1947/1995: 98). 

As for Bourdieu, in his article “The Clash of Civilizations” (1959), he cited 

Herskovits’s definition of acculturation from “A memorandum on acculturation”, 

published in 1936 in American Anthropologist – which is the same as in 

Herskovits (1935) –, before “analysing the original situation in which the 
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phenomena of acculturation and deculturation observable in Algeria take place” 

(Bourdieu 2013: 39-40). Then, he presented his argument in the following terms: 

The general laws of the phenomena of acculturation (the laws of unequal rates of 
change, reinterpretation of borrowed elements, change of scale and change of 
frame of reference)[2] operate in an original context, that is, ‘a global and plural 
society’ whose elements (the autochthonous society, itself plural, and European 
society) must be studied in so far as they participate in the same ensemble where 
a complete reciprocity of perspectives obtains. (Bourdieu 2013: 40) 

 

Both Ortiz and Bourdieu aimed at tracing “general laws” about “the process 

of transition from one culture to another” (Ortiz 1947/1995: 98).45  

As Bourdieu did, Ortiz also emphasized the need to contextualize the 

phenomena of cultural change in the societies they took place, which in the case 

of Cuba meant the need to possess a deep understanding of the previous 

transformations through which Cuban society had undergone. 

I have chosen the word transculturation to express the highly varied phenomena 
that have come about in Cuba as a result of the extremely complex transmutations 
of culture that have taken place here, and without a knowledge of which it is 
impossible to understand the evolution of the Cuban folk, either in the economic 
or in the institutional, legal, ethical, religious, artistic, linguistic, psychological, 
sexual, or other aspects of its life. (Ortiz 1947/1995: 98) 

 

For Bourdieu, the actual meaning of acculturation and deculturation was to 

be determined by the “very ensemble” in which they took place, characterized by 

“the everyday realities of an anxious society caught in the throes of dying 

colonialism” (Wacquant 2004: 389).  

As a consequence, the phenomena of social, economic and psychological 
disaggregation must, it seems, be understood as resulting from an interaction 
between ‘external forces’ (incursion of Western civilization) and ‘internal forces’ 
(original structures of the autochthonous civilization). This interaction is effected 
within a field whose originality cannot be overlooked without the risk of missing, 
at the same stroke, the very essence of the phenomena studied. In fact, 
acculturation and deculturation are not simply the result of the contact of 
civilizations when this contact is produced by a particular situation, that of 
colonialism. (Bourdieu 2013: 40) 
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In the case of Bourdieu, we realize that the problems of acculturation and 

deculturation were not etymological, but operational. The transition from one state 

to the other was irremediably destructive: cultural contact involved a violent 

struggle between ‘external forces’ and ‘internal forces’ which produced 

“catastrophic disintegration” (Bourdieu 2013: 40), and there was no formation of 

a new reality, only destruction of an old one. For Ortiz transculturation involved 

“the consequent creation of new cultural phenomena” (Ortiz 1995: 103). In spite 

of involving some partial losses and the violence inherent in “the painful process 

of transculturation” (ibid: 102), for Ortiz it was always a constructive event, as 

inferred by the analogy of biological reproduction: “the offspring always has 

something of both parents but is always different from each of them” (ibid). 

Moreover, for Ortiz, the effects of transculturation applied to both sides of the 

equation. 

As for the extent of the consequences of cultural contact, both authors 

coincided in highlighting its comprehensive effects: in Bourdieu’s case, 

deculturation and disaggregation applied at different levels (social, economic as 

well as psychological) and affected “Algerian society as a whole” (Bourdieu 

2013: 43); in Ortiz’s case, it had manifold social repercussions, “either in the 

economic or in the institutional, legal, ethical, religious, artistic, linguistic, 

psychological, sexual, or other aspects of its life” (Ortiz 1995: 98). This leads us 

to the second point of convergence between Bourdieu’s and Ortiz’s detailed 

account on the historical and structural composition of the societies they analysed: 

the role of the participants in the transculturating process. 

In Ortiz’s case, transculturation involved an interactive process in which all 

participants were affected in a more or less extent by its consequences. For 
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Bourdieu, the incursion of European civilization brought about a clash between 

“two ‘styles of life’, two views of the world, two attitudes towards the 

fundamental problems of existence” (Bourdieu 2013: 43-44). This led to a 

contradiction between incorporated schemes by the individual and the situation 

the individual was experiencing, which produced a reflexive return upon those 

original schemes (Martín Criado 2006: 67). This was explicitly portrayed by 

Bourdieu in his works about workers and peasants in Algeria, which, for Martín 

Criado (ibid: 66-68), explained two main differences between those analyses and 

later formulations of the theory of habitus: a stronger influence of Durkheimian 

theories – e.g. the notion of ‘anomie’ (Lane 2000: 42) – and, more important, the 

divergence between the dispositions acquired by sub-proletarians and farmers 

according to traditional schema and the “new” situation brought about by 

capitalist economic relations. The permanent operation of these two logics, which 

could be employed separately or synthesized in a more or less fruitful manner 

according to the given situation, would give rise to what Bourdieu called the 

‘habitus clivé’ (‘divided habitus’ or ‘cleft habitus’), which was, in fact, the 

“habitual” and more extended situation in the Algerian societies he analysed. 

Different competing logics were also explicit in Ortiz’s account, involving 

also a great amount of violence: 

They were two worlds that discovered each other and collided head-on. The 
impact of the two on each other was terrible. One of them perished, as though 
struck by lightning. It was a transculturation that failed as far as the natives were 
concerned, and was profound and cruel for the new arrivals. (Ortiz 1995: 100) 

 

However, although the feeling of disarray was more pervasive for some 

social groups than others, as in the case of African slaves when compared with the 

Europeans, all of them shared the same state of dissociation: 



 

80 
 

This is one of the strange social features of Cuba, that since the sixteenth century 
all its classes, races, and cultures, coming in by will or by force, have all been 
exogenous and have all been torn from their places of origin, suffering the shock 
of this first uprooting and a harsh transplanting. (Ortiz 1995: 100) 

 

For Ortiz, however, there was no reflexive return upon those dispositions but 

always the formation of a new entity. This is a key element of Ortiz’s notion of 

transculturation that goes beyond purely the etymological reasons for its coinage 

and, indeed, it is what makes the notion of transculturation an original 

contribution for overcoming the limitations of Herskovits’ model. In the case of 

acculturation, which “simply refers to changes in one or both of the interacting 

cultures” (Arnedo-Gómez 2008: 190), unilateral damaging effects of cultural 

contact are indeed possible and, in fact, these always result on the side of the 

subordinate group, so the dominant one – usually the colonizer – remains 

untouched. Unlike Ortiz, for Bourdieu, it was the receiving society the one that 

suffered the destructive consequences of the encounter between those two logics, 

those two worldviews, producing cultural disjuncture and disaggregation in the 

whole society, whereas European colonizers held an imperishable place. 

The explanation of these differences can be found in the social trajectory of 

the observers involved. To defend his position as a representative of Cuban 

intellectual nationalist elite in the late 1930s, Ortiz redefined his own identity by 

acknowledging the influence of the different subordinate groups in the 

transformation of Cuban society, in all directions, “modifying substantially the 

Spanish-derived dominant culture in Cuba” (Arnedo-Gómez 2008: 190). Bourdieu, 

on the other hand, in a situation of colonial war in the late 1950s, “rejected the 

cultural distance that the colonizers appealed to in order to legitimize the basically 

racist attitudes of the European elite” (Yacine 2013: 20). This double rejection – 
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or ‘double rupture’, as he would call it when applying his theories to the analysis 

of the French literary field (Bourdieu 1996: 77) – both from the French 

intellectuals and the Algerian elite, allowed him to establish his differentiated 

position. This could help explain one of the alleged insurmountable problems of 

Bourdieu’s theory resulting from “a tendency to approach concepts and a mode of 

thinking that are thoroughly historical, from an essentializing perspective” (Le Hir 

2004: 151): the determinism underlying the notion of habitus.  

The example provided by Bourdieu to discuss the “misreadings that are very 

often made” (ibid: 60) of his work was, precisely, his notion of habitus, which is 

at the core of his theory of practice and which emerged from his early studies of 

Algerian society: 

One only has to push these features [of scholastic illusion] to the extreme – 
presenting habitus as a kind of monolithic principle (whereas, especially in the 
case of Algerian subproletarians, I have many times pointed to the existence of 
cleft, tormented habitus bearing in the form of tensions and contradictions the 
mark of the contradictory conditions of formation of which they are the product); 
as an immutable principle (whatever degree of reinforcement or inhibition it has 
received); as inexorable (conferring on the past the power to determine all future 
actions); and exclusive (leaving no room in any circumstances for conscious 
intention) – to be able to claim an easy triumph over a caricatured adversary of 
one’s own making. How can one fail to see that the degree to which a habitus is 
systematic (or, on the contrary, divided and contradictory) and constant (or 
fluctuating and variable) depends on the social conditions of its formation and 
exercise, and that this can and must therefore be measured and explained 
empirically? (Bourdieu 2000: 64). 

 

As we realize, in his ethnographic studies in Algeria, Bourdieu did not 

elaborate on the notion of ‘field’ (see Section 2.2.3), “which represents a gradual 

shift in his work that occurred during the 1970s and ‘80s” (Swartz 1997: 118; cf. 

Bourdieu 1986: 16-19); rather, he mainly focused on the principles that would 

lead him to deploy his notion of ‘habitus’ based on his own interpretation of 

Husserl’s phenomenology (Martín Criado 2006: 61) in line with Merleau-Ponty, 
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in a frontal rebuttal of Frantz Fanon’s third-world ideology (ibid: 58-62), and thus 

of Jean-Paul Sartre’s interpretation of Husserl’s works. Bourdieu’s ethnographic 

study of Algerian societies put into question Fanon’s analytical framework as 

portrayed in L’an V de la révolution algérienne (1959). Unlike Sartre and Fanon, 

Bourdieu considered that there was a direct relation between existential conditions 

and rationality that was mediated through specific individual dispositions. This 

was the reason why those workers who had a more established position in 

Algerian society, and not the urban sub-proletariat or the rural peasantry – as 

Fanon maintained –, would be the ones who better developed “a rational political 

consciousness” (Martín Criado 2006: 66), as it actually happened. The 

accomplishment of Bourdieu’s predictions, as well as the success of Algerian 

bourgeois at the expense of other strata of the population, compelled Bourdieu to 

confront his emerging theory of habitus with further empirical evidence in his 

home country. Bourdieu first introduced the notion of habitus in 1962, to describe 

the peasant society in Béarn. There he “articulated the same problematic of the 

‘clash of civilizations’” (Wacquant 2004: 393) he had used to describe the peasant 

an sub-proletarian population of Algeria as deracinated, bifurcated, disoriented 

and discultured (ibid: 392). To address the instability produced by those 

ambiguities, Bourdieu later complemented the notion of ‘habitus’ with the 

concepts of ‘field’ and ‘capital’, constructing a theory of practice based on social 

struggle and competition. As for Ortiz, he resolved any incompatibilities by 

putting emphasis on historical coordination and symbiosis, inventing a neologism 

and leaving it to others to elaborate further (see Section 3.1.2). 
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3.3. Transculturating as the Ultimate Goal of Translation 

In this final section, I propose to read Àngel Rama’s (1982/1987) expansion 

of Ortiz’s transculturation model in connection with Bourdieu’s reformulations of 

the notion of ‘habitus’ resulting from his ethnosociological analysis in Béarn. This 

sort of “reduction” and “amplification” – using the words of Silvia Spitta (1995: 

23) – is followed by a further expansion of the “margins of the discussion” (ibid) 

by including Bourdieu’s move from rules to ‘strategies’. A preliminary conclusion 

about the ultimate goal of translation serves as a summary of the theoretical 

aspects developed thus far and lays the ground for the analysis of Dai’s translation 

of Lorca’s poetry within the Chinese situation in the next chapters. 

 

3.3.1. Rama’s Model of Narrative Transculturation 

Among the various redefinitions of Ortiz’s notion of transculturation, Silvia 

Spitta considered the work of Ángel Rama “the most important of the reflections 

on contemporary Latin American literature, literary history, ethnography, and 

culture” (1995: 9). In Transculturación narrativa en América Latina (Narrative 

Transculturation in Latin America) (1982/1987), Rama extended Ortiz’s critique 

of colonialism to include processes of cultural transformation within narrative 

traditions. Rama’s intention was to theorize against the pressures of 

modernization while emphasizing the creative role of Latin American traditions as 

a structuring force of all Latin American literary practice. He modified Ortiz’s 

process of transculturation – originally divided into three stages: partial 

deculturation, incorporation and restructuration – to reflect a resulting model of 

four concomitant operations: loss, selection, rediscovery and incorporation. Rama 
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distinguished a double operation of selectivity, placing a strong emphasis on the 

selection task towards the local tradition, as a search for almost forgotten 

‘resistant values’ to cope with the unfortunate, but irremediable losses of 

transculturation (Rama 1982/1987: 38). In turn, Rama’s model was an alternative 

to the fossilizing character of regionalism, which overlooked the progressive 

innovations of previous modernizations and which rejected any non-local 

contribution. This exclusive kind of traditionalism was considered by Rama the 

inherent weakness of Latin American regionalisms and the reason why they could 

not face the modernizing impacts that entered through “the ports and urban 

centres” (Rama 1982/1987: 28) after the First World War and the Wall Street 

Crash of 1929. One of the most interesting aspects of Rama’s interpretation is his 

remark on the fact that the receiver could also choose from hidden elements that 

were not originally transferred by the external modernizing force, showing a 

tendency towards independence or avant-gardism.46 Finally, Rama considered the 

overall restructuring of the receiving cultural system as “the highest creative 

function achieved in a transculturating process” (ibid: 39). 

Following a functionalist approach, Rama explained the transculturating 

process occurring at three levels: language, literary structure and worldview. In 

terms of language, Rama observed an evolution towards a linguistic unification of 

the literary text, departing from a perceived literary distance between the language 

of the narrator – which he considered elitist and “modern” – and of fictional 

characters – using idiomatic “traditional” expressions. This was achieved whether 

on the basis of the narrator’s, whether on the characters’ idiomatic language. 

As for literary devices, what he considered a pervasive introduction of such 

fragmented modes as stream of consciousness or collage was opposed by the 
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recovering of classical oral narrative structures. The Colombian Nobel laureate 

writer Gabriel García Márquez (1927-2014), famous worldwide for his peculiar 

literary mode of “magic realism”, is one of the major writers of transculturation 

discussed by Rama who exemplified a successful response to the “invasion” of 

avant-garde narrative structures.  

Finally, as regards the third level, Rama observed that, although 

modernization had similar effects on the responses provided by different literary 

trends, the intensity of such effects was not the same in all of them. Moreover, the 

position that those trends would later occupy within the “Latin American cultural 

multiplicity” (1983: 31) would be determined by their particular responses. It is 

precisely the pivotal character of this third level that allows connecting Rama to 

Bourdieu in sociological-cultural terms in order to further discern the implications 

of studying sociocultural practices such as translation from the perspective of 

transculturation, as propounded in the section below. 

 

3.3.2. Transculturating as a Sociological-Literary Interpretive Framework 

As mentioned in Section 3.2.1, Bourdieu’s notion of ‘habitus’ was used for 

the first time, not in his works about Algeria, but in his 1962 analyses of French 

peasantry in Béarn, his native town.47 In those studies, Bourdieu described “the 

traumatic disjuncture between the embodied abilities and expectations” 

(Wacquant 2004: 391) of the rural population in France in a similar way as he did 

in Algeria, addressing “the same problematic of the ‘clash of civilizations’ and its 

multi-sided impacts on social structure and subjectivity” (ibid: 393). The 

operation of two distinctive logics (of practice), two world-views, the one into 

which individuals had been initially socialized and the one they were 
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apprehending, was “the rule” for Algerian peasants and for the peasantry of  

Béarn: 

L’existence d’un double cadre de référence, de deux systèmes de valeurs 
contrastés, citadin et rural, fait que des comportements ou des régularités 
semblables peuvent recéler des significations entièrement différentes. (Bourdieu 
1962: 75) 
 
The existence of a double frame of reference, of two contrasting value systems, 
urban and rural, made it possible for the behaviours or similar regularities to 
conceal entirely different meanings. 

 

However, this “double frame of reference”, or double system of dispositions 

resulting from secondary socialization, would soon turn into the exception in his 

later theorizations of the habitus, in which the normal situation would be the 

coherence between the habitus and the social structures from which the habitus 

originally emerged (Bourdieu 1977: 97). There would be no room for 

discrepancies; any sort of contradiction would be seen as recursively confirming 

the “practical intuition of the habitus” (Bourdieu 1996: 13). For Bourdieu, it was 

necessary that a certain disjuncture and disaggregation would have happened in 

order to discover the functioning of the system of dispositions; otherwise, they 

would have remained unconscious and concealed forever. Therefore, there is a 

particular significant difference in Bourdieu’s earliest theoretical postulations in 

comparison to his later revisions which resulted in the theory of habitus: in the 

former, there was a permanent operation of ‘splitting’ (dédoublement) – later 

“double or divided habitus” (Bourdieu 1996: 57) – in the attitudes of Algerian and 

Béarn’s peasants in their responses to the changes brought about by the so-called 

“modernity”, whether under the guise of colonialism or urban fashion; in the later, 

any sort of discordance or cultural disjuncture disappeared or, if present, it was 

portrayed merely as an exception.  
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As in the case of the contradictory responses of Algerian and Beárn peasants, 

similar reactions can occur in other social spaces in which cultural interchange 

occurs. In Rama’s analysis of the literary writings of Latin American 

“transculturators” (Rama 1983: 35), it is the working of the internal logic which is 

responsible for confronting the spoils that transculturation necessarily entails. As 

Arnedo-Gómez stated, literary writings were for Rama “symbolic spaces where 

the possibilities of transculturation [could] be demonstrated” (Arnedo-Gómez 

2008: 194). Rama’s interpretation further emphasizes the processual aspects of 

Ortiz’s transculturation and allows connecting Bourdieu’s earlier formulations of 

the notion of habitus to literary writings. In a similar vein, the writings of Dai 

Wangshu – who I venture to qualify as a ‘transculturator’ – can be hypothesized 

to be the result of the interaction of the various logics and world-views informing 

his many literary influences: the Chinese classical poetry of Li Shanying (Yang 

2006), French neo-symbolism (Lee 1989), Hispanic modernism (Leung 1984), 

etc. 

In order to theorize about the multiplicity of dispositions resulting from 

various sources in Dai’s translational activity, it is necessary to introduce one last 

concept, Bourdieu’s notion of strategies. This shall help identify how the 

transculturating process occurs and how it is actualized, i.e. how the relationship 

between the translator’s dispositions and his translation practice is reflected both 

through his translational activity and in the production of particular translations.  

Bourdieu used the notion of strategy “to break away from the objectivist 

point of view and from the action without an agent that structuralism presupposes” 

(1990b: 62). He identified certain behaviours that indeed presupposed “a 

permanent capacity for invention” (ibid: 63), but that were not determined by 
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explicit and codified rules; rather, they were “the product of the practical sense” 

(ibid: 62). As such, freedom and improvisation were to be performed within the 

limits of the possibilities offered in the social space, whether stylistic, thematic, in 

terms of genre, literary structure, form, etc. Bourdieu established “a homology 

between the space of creative works, the field of position-takings and the space of 

positions in the field of production” (1993a: 182), which included not only literary 

works but also political debates and discourses, so that “the alternative between an 

internal reading of the work and an explanation based on the social conditions of 

its production” (1996: 231) was necessary challenged. This set of correlations 

allowed Bourdieu to resolve the problem of change, the direction of which 

depended on two variables: the various possibilities available and the agents’ 

interests towards those possibilities “at a given moment within a particular field” 

(ibid: 183). Bourdieu distinguished between two general tendencies which were 

related to the dominant and dominated poles of the field: towards the most 

established possibilities, which offered more secure positions in the field, or 

towards more innovative possibilities – and thus more risky. In turn, changes in 

the direction of more open positions could be related not only to the newest 

possibilities among those that were available, but also “possibilities that must be 

created for the first time” (1993a: 183). 

Following Bourdieu’s perspective, therefore, since each moment can be seen 

as a space of position-takings, the strategies followed by different agents – writers, 

translators, editors, and publishers – to orient their respective positions within the 

literary field could serve to explain why a particular work, for example, was 

underestimated or legitimated. In this regard, translated authors, collections of 

translations, translated genres, literary forms and themes privileged by translation 
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can be considered ‘stakes of transculturation’ that agents can invest in the 

so-called “struggles” taking place in the social space. 

Moreover, due to the splitting nature of the habitus determined by the 

operation of, at least, two distinct logics, partially unconscious strategies followed 

by a particular agent – or group or institution – can show a tendency towards 

conservative positions in the literary field (e.g. an established conceptualization of 

translation), as the example of Dai’s entrance into the literary field will show (see 

Chapter Five), repelling any other contribution that could lead to the 

disaggregation of the existing state of the system of possibilities and risk the 

agent’s position in that field. This later case can be exemplified with the 

position-taking of such poets as Li Jinfa, whose deliberate formal radicalism in his 

poetry was one among the factors that led him to isolation in the Chinese literary 

scene (Haft 1989: 10). Conversely, strategies aiming at introducing non-existing 

elements in the field of literary production for subverting the present state of 

possibilities (e.g. Guo Moruo’s free verse or Xu Zhimo’s stanza forms (ibid: 5; 

see also 2.1), to the extent of creating non-existing possibilities (e.g. a new genre 

or subcategory), would also show a tendency towards more open or avant-garde 

positions in that field. However, the strategies followed by various agents, i.e. 

their responses, depend on their respective existing positions – the state of 

possibilities determined by previous transculturations – and on the relationship 

between their particular interests and the collective interests in the same field or in 

adjacent fields – for example, the intervention of an influential agent from the 

intellectual or political field. It is worth noting, then, Bourdieu’s strong emphasis 

on concepts such as “perception” and “appreciation”, in a similar way as he does 

with the dispositional nature of human behaviour, so that the relation between the 
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present and future positions “does not entail a mechanistic determination” (1993a: 

184); in other words, that analogous possibilities adopted by various agents can be 

perceived radically different by other agents in the literary field.48 

Of course, the situation in China when Dai’s translations of Lorca’s poems 

started to circulate was very different from the situation in Cuba (and in Latin 

America in general), and in Algeria (or in Béarn), not to mention the one in 

France after the 1960s. However, as we shall see in the chapters that follow, the 

situation of the China in which Dai lived can also be described as a relatively 

unstable situation in which different logics and views of the world interacted, 

giving rise to manifold responses and possibilities, i.e. to an amalgam of 

behaviours and attitudes towards sociocultural practices like translation. 

 

3.3.3. The Ultimate Goal of Translation 

In translation studies, identifying how the habitus of the translator is 

actualized through the translator’s choices usually involves a “great leap” to the 

textual dimension of translation. The researcher, accordingly, attempts to relate 

the translators’ dispositions with both the selection of texts for translation and 

their direct interventions in the texts. This is indeed one of the most controversial 

issues of sociological approaches to translation. Gouanvic, for example, argues 

that it is possible to know how the habitus of the translator is “invested in the 

literary field” (2005: 159) by analysing how “it has actualized itself” (ibid) 

through his or her strategies. Discovering how a literary work relates with the 

social conditions of the literary field is, as mentioned above, one of the issues that 

a Bourdieusian model was supposed to be able to solve. 

Indeed, in the textual dimension, the position-taking of the translator among 
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various possibilities involves the selection of specific text-types for translation as 

well as the translator’s textual choices. However, understanding those choices as 

“manipulative interventions on the level of the text” (Wolf 2007a: 10), or in terms 

of ‘dissimilation’,49 is not the only way to account for sociocultural practices 

such as translation. They can also be explained in terms of strategies involving the 

investment of different forms of capital (social, economic, cultural, symbolic, 

linguistic, political, etc.) associated to various literary possibilities available and 

unavailable within the field. Furthermore, understanding strategies in Bourdieu’s 

terms allows encompassing other agents and institutions in the social space where 

translations circulate, such as authors, editors or publishers, whose purpose is to 

legitimize their respective positions in that social space. However, Bourdieu’s 

main focus of interest was not translation, and when he did mention translation, he 

referred to it as simply one of the four operations of “marquage” (2002: 4) – the 

act of marking –, the one performed by the translator – e.g. the “acts of naming” 

in Hanna’s study (see Section 2.2.3). 

In the case of Ortiz and Rama, although they did not consider translation an 

activity deserving special attention as a cross-cultural literary practice, the 

transitivity and transitority of translation were among the defining properties of 

transculturation. Indeed, the focus of Ortiz’s attention were not translators and 

their literary practices, but migratory flows of human beings and their social 

repercussions in defining “the history of Cuba, and, for analogous reasons, of 

America in general” (Ortiz 1947/1995: 103), a history in which each immigrant 

was disarrayed from his native land, in a double trance of disadjustment and 
readjustment, of deculturation or exculturation and of acculturation or 
inculturation, and finally of synthesis, of transculturation. (Ortiz 1940/2002: 255) 

 

As discussed in the previous pages, the term ‘transculturation’ was 
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popularized by Bronislaw Malinowski by endorsing Ortiz’s 1940 work in 

Anglo-American cultural studies. Ironically, Malinowski never used the term in 

his own writings. In Anglophone cultural studies and literary studies, the work of 

Mary Louise Pratt (see Section 3.1.2) has been very often quoted when taking up 

the notion of ‘transculturation’.  

In the discipline of translation studies, both Gentzler (2008) and Tymoczko 

(2007) related transculturation with translation in explicit ways, grounding their 

theoretical disquisitions about such relation on Derrida’s deconstruction and 

Bourdieu’s ethnosociology, respectively. As pointed out in section 3.2, the 

connection between the notion of transculturation and Bourdieu’s early writings 

allows understanding the challenges identified in Chapter Two of this thesis as 

resulting from two main causes: first, a reductive interpretation of Bourdieu’s 

sociology in the discipline of translation studies, which results in placing more 

emphasis on structural regularities than on issues of agency and, as such, in a 

deterministic reading of habitus; second, an overemphasis on the idea of ‘struggle’, 

overlooking the social conditions of the context from which that idea is the 

product. Bourdieu’s insistence on struggles can be traced back to the situation of 

war, displacement and deracination he observed in Algeria. In fact, it is also 

related to Bourdieu’s reactions against his own displacement and disarray: first 

from the rural Béarn region to the cosmopolitan Paris, then from the Parisian 

intellectual sphere to the Algerian battlefield, and finally from Algiers academic 

community back to the French metropolis. Bourdieu’s early writings in Algeria 

are crucial for understanding Bourdieu’s ‘philosophy of science’ – as he himself 

branded –, condensed in the concepts of ‘habitus’, ‘field’ and ‘capital’, that he 

elaborated to explain the mutually dependent relationship between objective 
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structures and those incorporated (Bourdieu 1998: vii). In fact, Tymoczko (2007) 

referred to Bourdieu’s analysis of Algerian society, as an example for describing 

the interconnectedness of various cultural levels of dispositions and practices, 

before proposing to use transculturation as a frame of reference for translation. 

Rama and Bourdieu coincided in stressing that the alternatives and responses 

by the recipient – or receiving – cultural tradition are partially determined by its 

own system of values, logic or worldview. Although they differed in their 

respective interpretation of how a particular world-view was exhibited and 

transformed, for both of them, general laws – “the laws of unequal rates of change” 

(Bourdieu 2013: 40) – applied to particular contexts which were plural and 

diverse, and each one of them could generate different responses: leading to the 

rediscovering of their own cultural grounds, or to “social, economic and 

psychological disaggregation” (ibid). Whereas Bourdieu emphasized the 

destructive side of French colonization in the particular context of Kabylian 

society, Rama emphasized the partial constructive effect of European 

modernization on the whole of Latin America. For Rama, although the 

modernizing impact between the World Wars also produced a disrupting “clash” 

with the “logical-rational discourse” (1982/1987: 48) dominating the literary 

cannon since the 19th century – a discourse of bourgeois origin –, it had a 

regenerating influence upon Latin American regionalist traditions. The effects of 

this clash would be enormously liberating for the transculturating processes 

following the Second World War. Moreover, it was the existence of prior 

transculturations within native literary traditions (e.g. modernismo) what 

facilitated the refashioning of external influences into local inventive alternatives. 

This is the “original” situation in which the phenomena of acculturation and 
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deculturation took place in Latin America, according to Rama, through a process 

of selectivity both towards the external forces and the autochthonous civilization, 

resulting in an overall reconfiguration of the literary tradition. This is the main 

difference between Rama’s and Ortiz’s transculturation, on one side, and 

Bourdieu’s understanding of cultural contact in terms of acculturation and 

deculturation, on the other, and one of the positive aspects of the former: whereas 

Bourdieu assumed a primitive, not contaminated pre-capitalist Algerian society, 

the notion of transculturation as interpreted by the two Latin American authors 

acknowledged and emerged from the changes the autochthonous traditions 

already went through. Nonetheless, Bourdieu and Rama coincided in 

problematizing the contact between civilizations in terms of the interaction of 

distinct logics or worldviews, between external and internal forces, therefore 

delineating a clear-cut duality, which could actually contravene the potentiality of 

Ortiz’s early theorizing on transculturation. In Rama’s and Bourdieu’s projects 

there seems to be an understanding of modernity as an ultimate and inescapable 

destination, and therefore, the responses given by the receiving group have to be 

attuned to a situation leading to that final state. However, for Ortiz, although his 

will to be circumscribed in the modernity of his time is apparent, spaces and 

possibilities were constantly opening up through the transculturating process. 

Precisely because of this, transculturation “also necessarily involves the loss or 

uprooting of a previous culture” for Ortiz (1947/1995: 102-103), so that the 

interaction of different and competing logics could be more clearly emphasized. 

Ortiz’s and Bourdieu’s views were related to the processes of decolonization, 

which questioned the objectifying epistemological paradigm in which 

ethnographic research was based. In spite of the apprehension expressed by some 
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scholars in the field of translation studies towards what they referred to as “the 

culturalist paradigm” (Inghilleri 2005: 139), the rise of Ortiz’s notion of 

‘transculturation’ in the early 1940s already showed this tendency within the 

discipline of ethnography itself illustrated by Bourdieu’s investigations two 

decades later.50 Therefore, the way in which the object of study was approached 

at both sides of the Atlantic Ocean moved beyond a “pure” structuralist or 

functionalist perspective towards a more sociological standpoint. Although 

cultural contact was still problematized in terms of oppositions such as ‘traditional’ 

versus ‘modern’, ‘foreign’ versus ‘native’, ‘past’ versus ‘present’, theoretical 

frameworks and methodologies were already leading towards a state of 

‘hybridization’, ‘creolization’ or ‘mestisage’ in which no clear-cut distinctions 

could easily be established.  

 

3.4. Concluding Remarks 

Heilbron and Sapiro pointed out the “double rupture” with a hermeneutic 

perspective and an objectivist pure economic analysis of cross-cultural exchanges 

that sociological approaches based on the works of Bourdieu could offer to the 

study of literary translation practices (2002: 3). 51 Later, they also made the 

following statement: 

The sociology of translation practices, especially as it has developed recently in 
studies inspired by the work of Pierre Bourdieu, is at odds with both the 
interpretative approach to the text and the economic analysis of transnational 
exchanges. (Heilbron and Sapiro 2007: 93) 

 

They further distinguished between an objectivist literary approach and a 

subjectivist cultural approach to translation, both of them ignoring “the plurality 

of implicated agents, as well as the effective functions that translations might 
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fulfill” (ibid: 94). 

Actually, it is because of the links between functionalist, structuralist, and 

interpretive post-colonial perspectives on cultural factors in literary translation 

that commonly denominated culturalist approaches can be considered 

incompatible with a more sociologically informed approach to translation. 

However, their underlying differences do not necessarily exclude the possibility 

of arguing for their complementarity (e.g. Tymoczko 2007; Wolf 2007b, 2011).  

The notion of transculturation, first coined by Ortiz, further developed by 

Rama, and later borrowed by Tymoczko illustrates this possibility. It allows 

complementing and refining a “sociologically-informed” (Inghilleri 2005: 143) 

approach drawing on Bourdieu’s theories in order to attempt to understand, 

describe and explain translation practices in specific situations. Transculturation 

helps to deemphasize the deterministic nature of a Bourdieusian approach to 

translation by underscoring the cleftness and disarray underpinning the theory of 

habitus, in order to fit Bourdieu’s model to the specificities of the Chinese context 

in which Lorca’s poetry started to circulate.  

The concept of transculturation, furthermore, stresses the need for 

self-reflexivity purported by Bourdieu. It helps us to be aware of the confusion 

between our interest as researchers and the interests that the translator might have 

had in his practice (Bourdieu 1998: 131). Such confusion can emerge because 

transculturated materials not only can be widely accepted and adopted, but also 

because they can become so naturalized that cease to be perceived as foreign, both 

by the agents in their field of practice and by the observers of the agents’ practice. 

This helps go beyond prioritizing certain influences in disfavour of others when 

studying Dai’s works – as in Lee (1989) and Yang (2006) –, and consider the 
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possibility that each and every one of such influences is included in Dai’s own 

textuality at different stages of his literary practice.  

Finally, if translation is understood as a dynamic, multiphasic, 

multidirectional and transitory transculturation process, its ultimate goal is neither 

to act as a bridge nor to transfer anything between cultural systems; rather, it is to 

identify whatever “gap between languages” (Sapiro 2014: 90), literary traditions, 

views of the world, and societies might exist, without necessarily presenting it as 

an obstacle to be overcome. Translation challenges the agent’s habitual 

dispositions, allowing for a multiplicity of responses in the form of various 

dialectical and dialogical possibilities, independently of whether they are 

classified as literary or ideological. In the end, it is this challenge that, I believe, 

helps a society to move on, even at the expense of one’s own life such as in the 

case of Dai Wangshu and Federico García Lorca, as we shall discuss below.  
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Chapter IV – Dai’s Translations of Lorca within Dai’s 

Translational Activity 

From the sociological-cultural perspective presented in the previous chapters, 

we can argue that both literary practices (those of translation in our case) and 

perceptions on those practices are partially generated by the translator’s 

dispositions in his or her immediate sociocultural environment. The notion of 

transculturation reminds us that translating the literary works of others encompass 

a diversity of perceptions of the world according to which the translator constructs, 

defines, represents, and evaluates the reader’s and his or her own vision of that 

world. In turn, the position of the translator, like the position of the literary critic – 

as well as that of the researcher on translation –, embodies a social understanding 

of the particular task he or she is performing, whether it is translating or 

interpreting, criticising, reviewing, editing, etc. Dai’s activity of translation 

conceived as a transculturating process illustrates this engagement of the 

translator with the specific sociocultural environment within which he or she 

carries out his or her job. 

Bourdieu argued that “texts circulate without their context” (2002: 4), i.e. 

without their field of production, and that translation is in itself an act of marking 

in another field of production, as it is providing the reader with covers, prefaces, 

prologues and postscripts accompanying the literary work. This implies that the 

translator, as one of the receivers – a privileged one perhaps – reinterprets the text 

according to the structure of the receiving field of production, which is not subject 

to the same social constraints of the field from which the work has been imported, 

in our case, the space where Lorca’s poetry was originally produced. 

Dai Wangshu was well acquainted with that space and, in an attempt to 
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compensate for its missing context, provided the Chinese reader with information 

he considered important to understand the poet and his work. In this chapter, the 

discussion starts with a brief outline of Lorca and his works contrasting the views 

of Dai Wangshu with my own interpretation based on the findings of my 

fieldwork in Granada and Madrid,52 and resorting to the works of such experts on 

Lorca as Bonaddio (1995, 2007, 2010), Maurer (1995, 1998, 2007), and Gibson 

(1989, 2009, 2011). Next, I propose to contextualize Dai’s translational activity 

within Dai’s social trajectory by drawing on Bourdieu’s notion of ‘capital’, 

expanding on the information presented in the Introduction of the thesis. The 

chapter ends with a description of the life cycle of Dai’s project of translating 

Lorca’s poetry on the basis of its various releases across different platforms, 

periods and locations. 

 

4.1. Federico García Lorca: the Poet and his Poetry 

Federico García Lorca is, according to the Cultural Patronage Federico 

García Lorca,53 the most translated and most widely circulated author writing in 

Spanish. Moreover, as Ian Gibson claimed in the prologue to the 2011 edition of 

his monumental biographical work on Lorca, the passing of time has consolidated 

his international recognition, to the extent that his particular universe has become 

to symbolize “lo español” (Gibson 2011: xxvi) – i.e. what could be considered a 

romantic, exotic and stereotyped view of “everything Spanish”. However, as 

Gibson further pointed out, what distinguished Lorca from other fellow Spanish 

writers of his generation – the so-called Generation of 1927 – was his 

revolutionary social attitude towards his immediate context, a preoccupation 

constantly manifested in all of his works. 
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Federico García Lorca was a very popular and much celebrated poet and 

dramatist at the time when Dai started to translate his poetry into Chinese. His 

poems and folksongs were known by people from diverse social backgrounds. 

Large audiences gathered during his speeches and recitals and his plays enjoyed a 

great success. Such was the reception of Lorca and his artistic works in the 

context where they were engendered, performed and published, in the cities of 

Granada, Madrid, Santander, Barcelona, New York, La Havana, Buenos Aires, 

and Montevideo.54 

Dai attempted to partially overcome the limitations of decontextualizing the 

texts he selected for translation in 1935 by accompanying the publication of his 

first translated poems by Lorca with four short texts (republished in Dai 1999a: 

556-557): an account of Lorca’s life, a brief description of Lorca’s main works 

published up to 1935, a short translation of Lorca’s view on poetic writing, and an 

outline of the sources he used to select Lorca’s poems for translation. In those 

texts, Dai explicitly presented all the creative facets of the Andalusian author. 

Besides Lorca’s literary activities as a poet and playwright, Dai mentioned 

Lorca’s incursion in the art of painting and the exhibition of some of Lorca’s 

drawings and oils in Barcelona. But more important was Dai’s emphasis on 

Lorca’s musical dispositions, both from a scholarly and a performative point of 

view, as a folklorist and as a musician, as a compiler of traditional folk songs and 

as a ballad player and composer, all of them aspects that exercised a direct 

influence on Lorca’s poetic activity. Meanwhile, as Bonaddio argued, we can also 

reinterpret the shifts in Lorca’s creative career not only as the result of this or that 

influence – as in the case of Lee’s and Yang’s interpretation of the influences on 

Dai discussed in the previous chapter – but “as the manifestation of positions 
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taken up by Lorca within the field of art with a view to gaining recognition therein” 

(2007: 11). For Bonaddio, and I agree with him, this does not mean undermining 

the value of the author’s work in itself, but to recognize the sociocultural 

conditions of its production, and its structuring role within its field, such as the 

way it contributed to the development of a “new” artistic style or trend, which can 

be understood as a position-taking. 

Federico García Lorca was born in the small Andalusian village of Fuente 

Vaqueros in southern Spain and he was assassinated somewhere in the outskirts of 

the city of Granada. Brian Morris emphasized the dominant role of Andalusia in 

Lorca’s work to the extent of considering Lorca’s native land and work 

inseparable one from the other, “even when he was far distant” (1997: 31), such as 

when he was composing the poems that would be collected in the book Poet in 

New York (1940) during his stay in the United States from 1929 to 1930. Despite 

the fact that “there is insufficient evidence to bear out the idea of an Andalusian 

imaginary” (Lee, in personal communication, 20 May 2013) in Dai’s translations 

of Lorca’s poetry, Dai was particularly aware of the connection between the poet 

and his native land. Dai did not explicitly stressed the dominant role of Andalusia 

when commenting on Lorca’s life and works, but all the poems he chose to 

translate, as we shall see below, deal in one way or another with the natural and 

sociocultural environment of Andalusia. 

Lorca’s birthplace is located in the middle of the Soto de Roma, the most 

fertile area of the Vega of Granada, a green and watery plain separated from the 

Mediterranean by the mountains range of Sierra Nevada. The leaflet given when 

visiting the Museum of Fuente Vaqueros, in the house where Lorca was born, 

begins with the following information: 
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In a village built over the water… [t]his place could be considered the starting 
point of the story of a child who was born as a poet (…). An essential space, in 
the heart of la vega de Granada, with the unaltered sight of the mountain range. 
(Cultural Patronage Federico García Lorca 2013: 1) 

 

Elements of the rural and agricultural environment of the Vega, filled with 

vineyards, fruit trees and olive groves, are prominently present in Lorca’s creative 

work, not as scenery, but acting as social beings with passions and attitudes. This 

is illustrated in such compositions as the poem entitled “Agua, ¿dónde vas?” 

(Water, Where Are You Going?), included in Lorca’s Songs (1927), translated by 

Dai and published by Shi Zhecun in the 1956 collection as “Shui Ya Ni Dao Na’er 

Qu” 水呀你到哪兒去？ (Water, Where Are You Heading To?). In that poem 

(García Lorca 2011: 359), the narrator engages in a dialogue with the elements of 

his landscape – the water, the river, the sea, and the poplar – to explain the water 

cycle. Nature’s elements play the role of active subjects with determinate goals, 

cheerful emotions, restful desires, and shivering responses. 

 

Lorca’s Poem in Spanish My translation 

Agua, ¿dónde vas? 
 
Riyendo voy por el río 
a las orillas del mar. 
 
Mar, ¿adónde vas? 
 
Río arriba voy buscando 
fuente donde descansar. 
 
Chopo, y tú ¿qué harás? 
 
No quiero decirte nada. 
Yo..., ¡temblar! 
 
¿Qué deseo, qué no deseo, 
por el río y por la mar? 

Water, where are you going? 
 
I go laughing through the river 
down to the shores of the sea. 
 
Sea, where are you heading to? 
 
I go upstream as I look for 
some spring where I can rest. 
 
Poplar, what about you? 
 
I am not going to tell it to you. 
I…, trembling! 
 
What do I wish, what do not I wish, 
for the river and the sea? 
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(Cuatro pájaros sin rumbo 
en el alto chopo están.) 
 

 
(Four birds without fix direction 
on top of the poplar stand.) 

 
Lorca followed his family to live in the city of Granada when he was eleven 

years old, and he later moved to Madrid to continue his studies, travelling wide 

and far, both throughout the Iberian Peninsula and the American continent. 

However, his rural upbringing and his childhood memories of his native land 

would remain as an important element for the rest of his short life, contributing to 

the shaping of his artistic dispositions and the definition of what he conceived as 

important to be represented in his work. As Maurer noted, not only in his poetry 

but also in several of his lectures and essays Lorca explicitly insisted “on the 

importance of his rural upbringing” (1995: ix). Among Lorca’s essays, two are 

important: the lecture he gave in 1922 on the Andalusian music known as cante 

jondo (or “deep song” in English), “Arquitectura del cante jondo” (Architecture of 

the Deep Song), and his long theoretical, almost metaphysical discourse on the 

essence of poetry embodied in the notion of duende, “Teoría y juego del duende” 

(The Play and Theory of the Duende). Both texts were recited during Lorca’s stay 

in Buenos Aires (Argentina) in the spring of 1934. According to Maurer’s view, 

Lorca’s understanding of cante jondo could be described as follows: 

a strictly rural phenomenon, an intimate and anonymous cry of pain and longing, 
a folk music, best sung by amateurs, which the Gipsies had brought from the 
Orient to the ‘melting pot’ of Andalusia. (Maurer 1998: vii) 

 

Among the most significant documents exhibited in the Lorca Museum in his 

native town, there is the 1922 manuscript of the conference about the cante jondo, 

with the corrections later made by Lorca himself, such as the crossing out of the 

word moriscos (Moorish converted to Christianity after the Spanish “Reconquest” 
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in 1492), which he replaced by orientales (oriental).55 This shift implies that, in 

reciting the text to an audience in a context far from his native land, Lorca decided 

to intervene at the textual level to reflect a specific position. He decided to move 

away from a traditionalist view of the Andalusian world and present himself in a 

more universal and exoticized – and eroticized – vein to the American spectators. 

For Maurer, however, Lorca’s distancing from traditionalism “to a world of 

mysterious images ‘without explainable causes and effects’” (1998: viii) is better 

explained with the notion of duende, from the expression “duen de casa”,56 

which literally means ‘master of the house’. Maurer described those who have 

duende as possessing the ability “to send waves of emotion through those 

watching and listening to them” (ibid: ix). For Lorca, this sort of poetic spirit was 

closely linked to such folkloric elements of his native land as flamenco dance, 

cante jondo and bullfighting, and death was its motive force:57 “[t]he duende 

does not come at all unless he [the creator] sees that death is possible” (in Maurer 

1995: xvi). Therefore, creator and creature unify in the process of poetic 

composition, a fusion that entails a disruption in the heart and the mind of the poet, 

and “in the healing of that wound, which never closes, lie the invented, strangest 

qualities of a man’s work” (ibid). Indeed, one can conclude that Lorca’s poetry 

“had duende”, not only because death was one of its recurrent themes as signalled 

by many critics. One of the last poems written by Lorca, “Llanto por Ignacio 

Sánchez de Mejías” (Lament for Ignacio Sánchez de Mejías), also translated by 

Dai, magnificently illustrates the logic of the duende as perceived by Lorca and as 

interpreted by Maurer. 

It is worth noting that Maurer pointed to the 1930s, specifically to Lorca’s 

speeches on the cante jondo and the duende given in Buenos Aires before 
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returning to Spain in April 1934, as illustrating a moment in Lorca’s artistic career 

in which he adopted a new critical approach to Andalusian folklore. As Maurer 

pointed out, Lorca underwent “a continuous metamorphosis” and not a “clear 

evolution in any one direction” (2007: 16). Lorca changed his poetics in every 

work according to his artistic aims. Therefore, drawing a thematic and aesthetic 

continuity or stylistic unity in Lorca’s poetry that attempts, in turn, to be 

comprehensive seems an arduous task. Bonaddio proposed to understand Lorca’s 

“aesthetic shifts” as “signs of desire for proximity” (2007: 13-14). In this regard, 

Lorca’s association with modernismo or avant-garde trends – such as the ones of 

Latin-American poets like Darío (see Section 2.1) or Pablo Neruda (1904-1973), 

respectively – and his attraction to popular text-types – such as the cante jondo, 

the romance and the casida, all of them reproduced in Dai’s translations – could 

be conceived as a sort of regeneration related to Lorca’s “affiliation” (ibid) to 

various possibilities.  

In Dai’s translations of Lorca published in 1935, neither the translation of 

both lectures mentioned above, nor any reference to them was included. To 

explain Lorca’s approach to poetic writing, Dai provided the Chinese reader with 

the translation into Chinese of another text, “Poetica” (Poetics). It was published 

in Spain in 1921 as the introductory section of the Libro de Poemas (Book of 

Poems), one of the sources used by Dai for his translations (see below). In this 

text, Lorca foresaw his view of artistic inspiration as presented in his lecture on 

the duende. Lorca, by admitting his incapability of talking about his own poetry, 

constructed a practical logic of artistic expression, but without commending 

himself to the duende’s “demonic irrationality” (Maurer 1995: xvi). 

The last text provided by Dai in his 1935 translations of Lorca lists the 
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sources from which Dai selected the seven poems he translated: The Book of 

Poems (1921); the second volume, published in 1934, of the anthology of 

contemporary Spanish poetry edited by Gerardo Diego (1896-1987); and the 

collection of Lorca’s songs published by the Revista de Occidente (West 

Magazine) published in 1929.58 Those materials form the so-called “space of 

works” (Bourdieu 1996: 233) which provided Dai with the categories of 

perception to construct his own vision of Lorca’s poetic universe. 

As we shall see in the next section, those texts were gathered by Dai while 

rambling through the book markets and bookshops in Madrid and brought to 

Shanghai in 1935. As Lee revealed (1989: 60), Dai would later make good use of 

the works he had acquired in Spain. What Lee did not mention, though, is that 

those texts also provided Dai with “the circumstances of Modernist production” 

(Bonaddio 2007: 10) as presented in Lorca’s sociocultural environment, i.e. the 

space of relations between the position of Lorca and of other artists such as Pedro 

Salinas to whom Dai was attracted in the 1930s, as Dai himself declared to 

Supervielle (Lee 1989: 48, cf. 1936e: 122). Furthermore, it is by investing all the 

capital he had accumulated in Spain that Dai further defined and consolidated his 

position in the field of literary production in China. 

 

4.2. The Pivotal Status of Dai’s Translational Activity in Dai’s Social 

Trajectory 

4.2.1. The Importance of a Socio-biographical Knowledge of Dai 

As reviewed in Chapter Two, studies on Dai Wangshu have mainly described 

Dai’s literary trajectory on the basis of his poetic activity, by dividing it into three 
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periods related to the publication of his collected poems in book form: a first 

period of apprenticeship and experimentation, as characterized by Dai’s first 

collection Wo de Jiyi (1929); a second period showing a tendency towards 

creative self-definition and autonomy, of which Wangshu Cao (1933) and 

Wangshu Shi Gao (1937) are representative; and a last period reflecting a 

syncretism between his major influences and his social commitment with the 

circumstances of his time, symbolized by the collection Zainan de Suiyue (1948). 

Interpreting Dai’s literary practice as above has allowed recognizing Dai’s 

role in the development of the literature produced in twentieth-century China, as 

one of the founding fathers of a modernist trend in Chinese poetry. Such a 

perspective, which is informed by a tradition of scholarship that foreshadows an 

aesthetic and immanent value of literature, has offered productive results (e.g. Lee 

1989; Leung 1984; Wang 2003, 2006). However, it also runs the risk of 

disconnecting literary practice from the sociocultural environment in which it took 

place, by assuming that literary value is exempt of socially circumscribed 

constraints (Hockx 2003: 8). Furthermore, apart from the fact that Dai dedicated 

his career to more activities than writing poetry, presenting Dai’s published books 

as the focal point of his literary practice does not offer sufficient understanding of 

the actual situation of literary production in China -– and of Dai’s own literary 

practice –, in which journal literature represented “the vast majority of literary 

work” (Hockx 2010: 555). 

Therefore, analysing Dai’s literary practice by looking at how he actually 

engaged with his field of literary production, in which journal publication was the 

habitual form of distribution and in which translation was the most significant of 

Dai’s professional activities, seems to offer a counterpoint to reductive 
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interpretations informed only by certain established explanatory models of literary 

criticism and historiography. It is by fitting Dai’s translations of Lorca within 

Dai’s translational activity, as one of the activities of his social trajectory, that we 

can obtain new and deeper insight into Dai’s position-taking in his social space. 

In this regard, drawing on Bourdieu’s theory, the notion of ‘cultural capital’ 

has been used in Translation Studies to explain the acquisition of forms of 

knowledge by translators throughout their social trajectory equipping them with 

the necessary competences to translate. However, capital is not simply acquired at 

once by the translator; rather, it requires inculcation and normalization in order to 

be internalized as dispositions and put into practice. It is a process of “implicit or 

explicit learning” (Bourdieu 1993b: 76), involving “pedagogical actions” (1993a: 

270), which can occur in various social settings, such as the family, peer groups, 

institutions, etc. Therefore, sketching out the individual’s socio-biography 

(Meylaerts 2008: 97), particularly its early stages, is crucial in revealing the forms 

of knowledge consciously or unconsciously internalized by Dai. 

 

4.2.2. Dai’s First Steps in the Literary Space 

Dai started his literary activities in Hangzhou, where he had been born in 

1905, on the seventh day of the ninth month of the Chinese lunar calendar, which 

(for that year) was 5 October (of the Western calendar).59 Dai’s father, Dai Xiufu 

戴修甫 (1881-1936), first worked as a “code operator” 譯電員 (yidianyuan) for 

the China Railway Company in the Beidaihe 北戴河 train station, and after the 

Xinhai 辛亥 Revolution of 1911, he transferred to the delegation of the Bank of 

China in Hangzhou, where he stayed working as an office clerk until he died of 

asthma in 1936. As for Dai’s mother, Zhuo Peizhi 卓佩芝 (1883-1976), although 
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she was born in a powerful and well-established family (her father was a 

government official), she suffered from inattention and did not received any 

proper education, because of her father’s indulgence into immoderation after the 

death of her mother when she was only seven. In spite of not being able to read, 

she learned from her older sister the stories of the great Chinese classical novels, 

like Xiyouji 西遊記 (Journey to the West) or Shui Hu Zhuan 水滸傳 (Water 

Margin or The Outlaws of Marsh), which she passed through Dai Wangshu during 

his childhood, awakening in him his appetite for literature, as Dai later recounted 

(Wang 2006: 4; cf. Dai 1943/1999b: 381). The extent to which those old stories 

were important for Dai is illustrated by the heading and the ending of Dai’s article 

published in 1943, “Du Shuihu Fu Zhi Yi De” 讀水滸傅之一得 (A Reading on 

the Water Margin):60 

Shui Hu Zhuan is one of those books worth reading hundreds of times.61 
 
Shui Hu Zhuan provided us with great knowledge (it also supplied us with 
infinite research topics), not only about one single point. Who says Shui Hu 
Zhuan is just a piece of literature?62 

 

To this form of knowledge, incorporated by Dai as a form of embodied 

cultural capital – in Bourdieu’s terms (1986: 241) –, one could add the influence 

of his father’s love for calligraphy (Wang 2006: 3), as a form of inherited cultural 

capital.63 

The inculcation of the classical Chinese curriculum during Dai’s primary 

education, including classical poetry, calligraphy, seal carving, tai ji quan 太極拳 

(Tai Chi), etc., forged his writing style and his attentive scholarship. It was also 

during that period that Dai started to read children’s fairy tales of non-Chinese 

literary traditions (ibid), an aspect of Dai’s learning that is essential in Dai’s later 
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self-definition as a literary figure. This could partially explain his inclination, not 

only to translating Perrault’s Little Red Riding Hood in 1928, as Wang pointed out, 

but also to Lorca’s lullabies and children’s songs, as we shall see in the next 

chapter. Moreover, it also reveals a conscious gaining of cultural capital by Dai, in 

a distinct manner from the institutionalized education he received in classical 

Chinese studies. Therefore, it could provide evidence for arguing about the 

splitting nature of Dai’s habitus, because of the competing dynamics of the modes 

of acquisition – informal versus formal – and the respective underlying 

world-views – “foreign” 外國 (waiguo) and Chinese – as perceived by Dai. 

More significant for understanding the configuration of Dai’s literary 

dispositions and attitudes towards literary practice are his secondary school years 

in Hangzhou. From 1919 to 1923, Dai studied in the Zongwen Middle School 宗

文中學 (Zongwen Zhongxue), one of the best private educational institutions in 

Hangzhou. There, besides continuing with his formal education in classical 

Chinese poetry, he also started to be acquainted with “foreign” novels. However, 

this “new” cultural capital in its objectified form was not rendered into Chinese 

according to the standards of the New Literature style; rather, those texts, mainly 

translations by Lin Shu, were written in the classical Chinese prose style.64 

Furthermore, although Hangzhou was one of the literary battlefields for the New 

Literature Movement, (Wang 2006: 12), it was another “modern” literary style 

that allowed Dai’s freeing from the oppressiveness of the Zongwen school 

atmosphere: namely, the one he was familiarized with from reading the popular 

fiction magazines of the so-called ‘Mandarin Ducks and Butterflies’ School 鴛鴦

蝴蝶派 (Yuan Yang Hudie Pai).65 

Such amalgam of forms of knowledge, both in embodied and objectified 
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states – old-style poetry, classical novels, popular fiction and fantasy fables –, 

both from Chinese and non-Chinese traditions, is constitutive of the diversity and 

amount of the cultural capital accumulated by Dai during the early stages of his 

social trajectory, which he internalized in the form of dispositions and which 

yielded his initial profits of distinction in the social space. During Dai’s years in 

Hangzhou, however, his primary interests were not in writing poetry, let alone in 

the “modern” vernacular. He made his first literary steps writing his own “playful” 

遊戲 (youxi) creations in classical literary prose style (Wang 2006:14). Moreover, 

his most “serious” activities were translating the works of others, mostly short 

stories of authors writing in English, putting into practice “old-fashioned language 

and expressive patterns” (Wang 2006: 22) rather than adopting the “modern” 

literary possibilities fostered in the pages of magazines such as Xiaoshuo Yuebao. 

Dai’s friend Du Heng wrote in his prologue to Wangshu Cao that Dai started to 

write “modern poetry” approximately between 1922 and 1924 (Du 1933: 1-10; cf. 

Lee 1989: 2; Wang 2006: 362).66 However, the first “modern” printed poetic 

compositions that have been recovered were originally published in 1926, when 

Dai was already in Shanghai, in the March and April issues of the journal Yingluo. 

 

4.2.3. Dai’s Literary Activities in Shanghai   

The information available about Dai’s social trajectory since his moving to 

Shanghai is overwhelming to be summarized in narrative fashion. 67  A 

Bourdieusian approach to literary practice, on the other hand, allows describing 

Dai’s period in Shanghai as a period of “secondary socialization” (Simeoni 2007a: 

198), i.e. in terms of the additional incorporation, reuse and conversion of 

different forms of capital related to Dai’s translational activity, redistributing the 
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forms of capital Dai had previously accumulated and embodied in the form of 

literary dispositions. 

In autumn 1923, Dai and Shi entered Shanghai University to pursue studies 

in Chinese literature. At the same time, Dai started to study English with Ding 

Ling 丁 玲  (1904-1986) – who later would become the most famous 

revolutionary woman writer in China and whose works Dai would partially 

translate into French (Lee 1989: 41-42). Mao Dun 茅盾 (1896-1981), one of the 

advocates of the New Literature and editor of the Xiaoshuo Yuebao (Hockx 1998), 

was their teacher. But it was not English but French, when Dai and Shi transferred 

to the Jesuit institution known as Aurora University 震旦大學 (Zhendan Daxue) 

two years later, the language that Dai would most use as a means for the 

accumulation of additional forms of capital. It was from French that Dai started to 

translate into Chinese the works of Spanish short-story writers such as José 

Martínez Ruiz (1873-1967), better known as Azorín, and Ramón Pérez de Ayala 

(1906-2009).  

In 1926, the trimonthly magazine Yingluo, became the second of the literary 

ventures of the “habitual society” formed by Dai, Shi, and Du. As it will be 

explained when discussing Dai’s views on translation in the next chapter, Dai’s 

fervent critique of Li Sichun’s 李思純 translations published in the second issue 

of Yingluo on 27 March 1926 (Ying 1986: 48) was crucial for Dai’s self-definition 

in the Shanghai literary scene.  

Overall, Dai’s period in Shanghai before he left to Europe in October 1932 

was very productive in terms of his literary output. In this regard, the publishing 

house Shuimo Shudian published 39 of Dai’s translations in the pages of its 

journals Wugui Lieche and Xin Wenyi. Among the authors Dai selected was again 
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Azorín, who Dai translated partly in collaboration with Xu Xiacun 徐霞村 

(1907-1986) and with whom Dai would later correspond while in France. Dai’s 

translations during this period also show his habit of signing under different pen 

names. Among Dai’s most used pseudonyms were Chen Yipu 陳藝圃, Chen 

Yuyue 陳禦月, Ai Angfu 艾昂甫, Zhang Baixian 張白銜, Jiang Si 江思 and 

his “real name” Dai Meng’ou 戴夢鷗. Lee (1989: 51) hypothesized that Dai’s use 

of specific names was linked to specific translations, such as Jiang Si for Russian 

works, but there is no consistency in the use of particular pseudonyms related to 

given authors or works he translated throughout his life to confirm Lee’s 

hypothesis.  

As discussed in more detail in the next chapter, publishing in the pages of the 

Hangzhou troupe magazines was not the only means for Dai to show off his 

translation aptitudes. In fact, Dai’s first rendering in Chinese of a Hispanic literary 

work, two short stories by the Valencian novelist Vicente Blasco Ibañez 

(1867-1928), were published in journals linked to other agents. In January and 

May 1928, one of the short-stories was published in Weiming 未名 (Unnamed) – 

a journal which, according to Lee (1989: 7), was associated with Lu Xun 魯迅 

(1881-1936) – and the other one in Gongxian 貢獻 (Contribution) – a journal 

edited by Sun Fuyuan 孫伏園 (1894-1966), who was Lu Xun’s colleague and a 

member of the Yusi society (Miller 2008: 187). Later that year, Dai translated a 

more extended collection of Ibañez’s stories, issued as two separate batches by the 

same publishing company, Guanghua Shuju 光華書局, in Shanghai: Liangye 

Youqing Qu 良夜幽情曲 (Tunes of the Nocturne Hidden Emotions), including 

five stories, published in September, and Zuinan Zuinü 醉男醉女 (Drunk Men 
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and Drunk Women), including seven texts, published in December of the same 

year.  

Lee was right in summarizing Dai’s first stay in Shanghai as a period in 

which he “had made his mark as a poet, asserted his artistic independence and 

worked out his political standpoint vis-à-vis the League of Left Wing Writers” 

(1989: 20). However, as Dai’s actual engagement with his sociocultural 

environment demonstrates, Dai’s translational activity played a significant role in 

defining Dai’s position in his field of practice, at least, as much as his “original” 

poetic writing. From August 1922 to October 1932, Dai published 158 

translations, including 72 pieces of fiction, 40 essays, and 46 poetic pieces (see 

Appendixes IV, V and VI). As for his own writings, Dai published in the same 

period 114 pieces, including 79 poems (25 of them republications) and 29 essays, 

most of them related to his translations. For example, the collection Wo de Jiyi, 

published in April and November 1929, and in April 1931 (Lee 1989: 9), included 

only 6 new poetic compositions out of 26. Therefore, translation was a 

counterpoint to his own writings, showing a more complete picture of Dai’s 

literary dispositions throughout his social trajectory. 

From the closing of Shuimo Shudian in spring 1931 to the end of the 

hostilities following the so-called “January 18 Incident”,68 Dai did not participate 

in the literary scene as before. According to Lee, this was a period of 

“disenchantment with the left-wing literary establishment” (1989: 18) in Dai’s life, 

premonitory of his later “distinct disquiet” (ibid) with the form of literary realism 

popularised by the League.  

Before returning to Hangzhou and making preparations for his trip to Europe, 

however, he still published several poems in Xiaoshuo Yuebao and Beidou 北斗 
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(Big Dipper), and a translation of a short story by the Italian Matilde Serao 

(1856-1927) in Wenyi Yuekan 文藝月刊 (Literary Monthly); he also went to 

Beijing, where he made the acquaintance of his future roommate in Lyon, Luo 

Dagang 羅大岡 (1909-1998); and he became engaged with Shi’s younger sister 

Shi Jiangnian 施絳年  (1910-1964), who would end up with a refrigerator 

salesman (Lee 1989: 29). 

Dai left Shanghai on 9 October 1932, five months after the founding issue of 

the magazine Xiandai was launched. Dai’s translation of Azorín’s essay “Una 

hora de España” (An Hour of Spain) – “Xibanya de Yi Xiaoshi” 西班牙的一小

時, in Chinese – and Ayala’s short story “La caída de los Limones” (The Fall of 

the House of Limón) – “Limeng Jia de Moluo” 黎蒙家的沒落, in Chinese – were 

published in two instalments, in the inaugural issue of Xiandai in May and in its 

second issue in June.69 Until Dai’s arrival at the Côte d’Azur (Marseille, France) 

in the beginning of November, 15 poems written by Dai also appeared in the 

pages of that new publishing venture, together with 26 translations of short stories 

by Apollinaire (1880-1918), Paul Vaillant-Couturier (1892-1937), and Julien 

Green, and of poems by Pierre Reverdy (1889-1960) and Rémy de Gourmont 

(1858-1915).70 

Dai’s literary preferences during such a short period illustrate Dai’s 

position-taking towards specific literary traditions, authors and genres which 

would become more clearly defined during Dai’s stay in Europe. Such new 

literary dispositions show the investment of an increasing amount of political 

capital which was available in the structure of his immediate social space and 

which presumably contrasts with the new forms of cultural capital that Dai would 

also acquire. The next chapter will focus specifically on the moments of Dai’s 
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engagement with the field of literary production as they relate to his translations 

of Lorca’s poetry from 1935 onwards.71 Meanwhile, particular details of Dai’s 

stay in France and his trip to Lorca’s landscapes provide us with the necessary 

information to understand Dai’s tilt towards Lorca. 

 

4.2.4. Dai’s Pilgrimage to Spain 

In the previous section I have attempted to disclose the significance of Dai’s 

translation practice in his early social trajectory in China, from the rainy alleys of 

Hangzhou where he grew up to the bustling and struggling literary atmosphere of 

Shanghai. In this section, I will focus on the circumstances that brought Dai to his 

transculturating encounter with Lorca. 

Dai arrived in Marseille in early November 1932 and went directly to Paris. 

After staying in Paris for about one year, where he started to learn Spanish at the 

Berlitz School (Lee 1989: 30; also confirmed in personal communication), 

financial difficulties led him to move to Lyon. While in Paris, Dai also made the 

acquaintance of “a number of aspiring and established writers and men of letters” 

(Lee 1989: 31), among whom René Étiemble (1909-2002) would be his closest 

friend and translation partner during his stay in France. Therefore, both the 

amount of linguistic and social capital accumulated by Dai increased 

considerably. 

It was through Étiemble that Dai could manage to interview the 

Uruguayan-born French poet Supervielle in 1935, before returning to Shanghai. 

The interview, which appeared in the first issue of Dai’s own edited poetic 

magazine, Xin Shi 新詩 (New Poetry), launched on October of the following 

year,72 supplies crucial details about Dai’s position-taking and the changing of his 
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attitude towards literature in that period and it will be dealt with in more detail 

below. It was also during those years in France, and through Étiemble, that Dai 

also became increasingly involved with the antifascist literary association known 

as A.E.A.R. (Association des Ecrivains et Artistes Révolutionaires). Dai had 

already turned away from the views about the relation between politics and 

literature maintained by powerful members of the China’s League of Left Wing 

Writers. He believed that politics should not interfere with art and literature, 

whereas rigorous political standards to literary writing were gaining popularity 

among the members of the League. This disparity of opinions became more 

pronounced after Dai’s involvement in “the ‘Third Kind of Man’ Controversy” 

“第三種人”的論爭 (‘Di San Zhong Ren’ de Lunzheng) by giving his support to 

his friend Du Heng, who was a founding member of the League openly 

advocating for literary freedom.73 Wang (2006: 144-145) and Lee (1989: 39) 

have argued that Dai’s political beliefs never ceased to be committed to the 

principles of communism, as Étiemble and Shi Zhecun confirmed years later (Lee 

1989: 34). Whether it was a question of “political pragmatism”, as it could be 

interpreted in retrospect, or sincere ideological compromise to the Communist 

cause is difficult to unravel (ibid: 13). Dai kept collaborating both with the French 

and the Chinese leftist cause, by translating for the former the writings of the 

latter (Lee 1989: 39, 303). Dai’s direct contact with the French literary scene 

offered him alternative views of literature and its relation to politics and society 

which, perhaps equally reductive, were different from the views in China. 

In Lyon, Dai enrolled in the Institut Franco-Chinois. He shared a room with 

Luo Dagang, who had arrived at Lyon to study for two years under a scholarship 

scheme, like many other fellow graduates from the “Sino-French University in 
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Beijing” 北京中法大學 (Beijing Zhongfa Daxue) (Wang 2006: 151). During his 

stay in Lyon, as Luo recounted, Dai was not very much concerned with the basic 

rules of the Institut, including attending class regularly and sitting final 

examinations. Lee (1989: 31) noted that Dai later lied in 1949 in a cadre’s 

registration form by “trying to make his academic record appear more regular than 

it really was”. This, from a Bourdieusian perspective, can be interpreted as Dai’s 

attempt to accrue some profits from his stay in Lyon by objectifying the cultural 

capital accumulated through his social trajectory into institutionalized state. 

From Dai’s travel anecdotes, published in the fourth volume of the magazine 

Xin Zhonghua 新中華 (New China) in 1936, we know about his reading of the 

travel writings by Théophile Gautier (1811-1872), particularly his Voyage en 

Espagne (Trip to Spain) (1845).74 As Dai acknowledged, Gautier’s book imbued 

in him a glamorous and exotic view of Spain which did not seem to accord with 

his actual impressions during his train journey to the south-west, from Lyon to 

Madrid. In fact, Dai concluded that Gautier “had lied to him”.75 

According to Dai’s travel diary, he arrived at Irun train station, in the Basque 

Country, on 24 August at 5.30 a.m. (Dai 1936c: 66). From there, after passing 

through the customs, he took another train towards Burgos at 8.20 a.m. During 

that three-hour waiting period, Dai amused himself by looking at the few people 

wandering around the empty station hall and writing down his first impressions of 

them. For Dai, that particular atmosphere stood perfectly for the Spain he had 

imagined and was looking for, the one depicted in the novels about the Cid or Don 

Quixote, contrasting with the image of Spain portrayed in Gautier’s travels. In his 

article about Spain’s railway, the last one of his collection of four travel accounts 

published in 1936, he finished with the following words: 
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And I, a dreamer from an eastern ancient country, am just following this ‘iron 
guest’, with my most sincere devotion, in a pilgrimage through this dream land. 
Untamed Spanish people, untamed Spanish soil, please don’t be mad at me. I just 
humbly, carefully, silently came to have a bit of your sun, your dreams, your 
amusements and sorrows.76 (Dai 1936d: 68) 
 
 

The expression ‘iron guest’ appears at the beginning of Dai’s article, in a 

quotation from a poem by Sergei Yesenin, whose works Dai also translated and 

who, according to Lee (1989: 16-17), might have predisposed Dai towards 

European avant-garde poetic trends and caused his reluctance to mixing poetry 

and politics. According to Dai, Yesenin used that expression to refer to the 

destruction brought by “modern civilization” 近代文明 (jindai wenming) (Dai 

1936d: 65), symbolized by the railway, to the quiet and simple lives of the 

villagers. 

Dai’s longing for an untamed Spain would be realized with his poetic 

encounter with Lorca. As Shi reproduced in his postscript to the 1956 collection 

of Dai’s translations of Lorca, Dai heard of the Andalusian poet from the 

common people he came across in the streets of Spain’s villages: 

On the squares, in the lodgings, in the streets, I heard wonderful songs 
everywhere, and when I asked the people about their author, the response I 
usually got was: “Federico”. Or “Don’t know”. Those ballads, the author of 
which was this “don’t know” author, were also Lorca’s compositions.77 (Shi 
1956: 314) 
 
 

Therefore, Dai’s trip to Spain in August 1934 might have been motivated by 

other reasons than political. Dai had become acquainted with Iberian literary 

traditions through his readings of French anthologies such as Jean Cassou’s 

Panorama de la littérature espagnole contemporaine (1931) (Dai 1932/1999b: 

124), containing many translations, some of which, in turn, Dai translated into 

Chinese, like Azorín’s and Ayala’s essays and short stories. Therefore, most 
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probably, Dai might be willing to be more familiar with the space of production of 

those works such as Una hora de España (see above), as we can infer from the 

letter he had received in May 1934 from Azorín offering Dai the rights to publish 

his translated works into Chinese (Lee 1989: 321). However, Dai’s decision to go 

to Spain was not approved by Shi, who considered it “inappropriate” (Shi 1996: 

954) and would have preferred him to remain studying a degree in Paris. 

From Shi’s letters we realize that Dai’s plans had already been drawn up by 

May 1933, more than one year before Dai eventually left from Lyon. Shi’s letters 

to Dai are also a significant source of information related to the journal publishing 

industry of Shanghai in the 1930s and would deserve a more detailed examination 

that this study cannot adequately deal with at the moment. More interesting for 

our purpose are Shi’s regular job assignments to Dai. 

Shi wanted to publish a historiography of French literature – Faguo 

Wenxueshi 法國文學史 (Shi 1996: 951) –, for which Dai would contribute with 

the translation of some short stories. Dai’s most important contribution was the 

translation of Le bal du comte d’Orgel – Taoeryi Bojue de Wuhui 陶爾逸伯爵的

舞會 (The Ball of the Count of Orgel) in Chinese –, a controversial erotic 

romance written by the young novelist and poet Raymond Radiguet (1903-1923), 

which was published in a serialized format throughout the six issues of Xiandai’s 

third volume (May – October 1933), and issues 2, 3, and 4 of the fourth volume 

(December 1933 – February 1934). Shi also asked Dai to send him every two 

months a two-page report (i.e. approximately 2,200 characters) about literary 

news in France, which would add to the ones received from England, Germany, 

US, Japan, the USSR and Poland (Shi 1996: 952). Dai’s account of the A.E.A.R. 

entitled 關於文藝界的反法西斯諦運動  (On the anti-fascist movement’s 
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campaign in the literary world), was published in the second issue of the third 

volume (pages 305-308), as part of a collection of news about foreign literatures 

related to the countries mentioned above. 

Shi also insisted to Dai that, if he wanted to achieve Xu Zhimo’s status as a 

literary figure (Shi 1996: 952), it was imperious for him to publish a treatise on 

poetry, especially since the verse collection Wangshu Cao was to be launched 

later that year. Besides this, Dai was also urged to add some new poems. However, 

since none of the above assignments was confirmed, Shi decided to republish 

“Wangshu Shilun” 望舒詩論 (Wangshu’s Poetics) – Dai’s random ideas on 

poetry that Shi had gathered from several scattered texts and published in the first 

issue of the second volume of Xiandai (pages 92-94) – as Shilun Lingzha 詩論零

札 (Some Odd Notes on Poetic Theory) in Wangshu Cao. Shi’s strategy seemed 

to be effective, since Dai became the emblem of the Symbolist trend of Xiandai’s 

publications, as the model for the new poetry that was composed at that time (Shi 

1996: 954). All in all, Shi kept urging Dai to persist if he wanted to succeed Xu 

Zhimo as “China’s great poet” – Zhongguo da shi ren 中國大詩人 (ibid).  

Although 1933 was perhaps the moment of highest popularity both for Dai 

and Xiandai, as Du Heng revealed in his preface to Wangshu Cao, Dai was 

already going through a sort of creative metamorphosis in his writing. As 

confirmed by some of his latest compositions published in Wo de Jiyi, Dai’s 

attitude towards literature was already shifting to other possibilities. Furthermore, 

the poems in Wangshu Cao were an expression of the struggles Dai had gone 

through during the five years separating the two publications, five years that 

helped Dai to “empty his mind” (Du 1933: 12). Du acknowledged that, in fact, 

every one of the writers of that period had in their mind a seed of emptiness, but 
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only Dai was able to cultivate it appropriately (ibid). Du’s comments on the 

positive qualities of emptiness are inspiring, and remind us of the concept of 

‘vacuum’, the ideal to be pursued by the symbolists and the practitioners of the 

so-called “pure poetry” that inspired Dai, such as Paul Valéry or Louis Aragon, 

who Dai would also translate in the mid-1940s,78 and who were also a source of 

inspiration for avant-garde poets like Lorca.79 

Therefore, from Shi’s letters, we infer that Dai’s willingness to visit Spain 

was not simply a sudden fancy, but the consequence of a process of self-conscious 

artistic development producing a diversity of literary practices, which can be 

understood as position-takings and of which translation was the most important. 

During the months before Dai’s journey to the south-west, Shi kept informing Dai 

about the situation of the literary scene in Shanghai, asking him for more 

contributions (Shi 1996: 956). 

Dai arrived in Madrid at the beginning of September 1934 and stayed in a 

student residence. He remained there long enough to have time to correspond with 

his friends in France (Lee 1989: 46), to visit the Escorial Palace in the outskirts of 

Madrid, and to walk around the city’s bookshops and book markets, one of his 

favourite “low-cost pastimes” (ibid: 47). However, a part from a picture of Dai 

posing in front of the statue of Don Quixote and Sancho Panza in Madrid dated 13 

October 1934 (Wang 2006: 156), his own reminiscences published on 11 March 

1945 in the literary supplement of the Hong Kong newspaper Huaqiao Ribao (Dai 

1945a: 2) – republished in November 1946 in Wenyi Chunqiu 文藝春秋 (Dai 

1946/1999b: 51-55) in Shanghai –, “Ji Madeli de Dushi” 記馬德里的書市 

(Remembering Madrid’s Book Market), and some additional comments scattered 

in texts such as his interview with Supervielle (Dai 1936e: 112-123), there is no 
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detailed information about his itinerary.  

We do know that it was mainly in Madrid’s book stalls where Dai made the 

acquisition of the sources from which he selected Lorca’s poems and of the verse 

collections of Rafael Alberti (1902-1999), Pedro Salinas (1891-1951), Jorge 

Guillén (1893-1984) and other contemporary poets of his time (Dai 1946/1999b: 

54). There he also bought many of Ayala’s and Azorín’s short stories and essays, 

which he had already started to translate from French and that he would continue 

to translate, thereafter, from Spanish. In turn, it is from reading the Spanish 

translations of Supervielle’s works he found in Spain that Dai established the 

connection between the French poet and the Spanish poets of the Generation of 

1927 he had recently discovered, particularly Lorca and Salinas, who were the 

poets he liked the most, as he acknowledged to Supervielle (Dai 1936e: 122). 

Dai’s admiration for Lorca was such that, in September 1934, he extended 

his stay in Spain with the intention to visit Granada (Wang 2006: 146). Lorca was 

in his hometown for his summer holidays, as usual, and he stayed there from early 

September to the beginning of October that year (Gibson 2011: 961). In fact, 

Lorca had already been in Madrid before going to Granada after he finished the 

tour with his theatre company La Barraca at the end of August. However, in spite 

of such space-time coincidences, there is no evidence that Dai and Lorca ever met. 

The protests and strikes of early October, occurring mainly in Catalonia, Asturias 

and the Basque Country regions as a reaction to the rise of Fascism in Western 

Europe (ibid: 394), to which the Spanish right-wing government was particularly 

sympathetic, could be a plausible explanation. On 7 October 1934, there was a 

fascist demonstration in Madrid city-centre (ibid: 395). Pro-monarchy newspapers 

in Spain such as ABC portrayed anti-fascists rallies as anti-Spanish, as local and 
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scattered rebellions, and insisted in the right-wing government’s absolute control 

of the situation, undermining any sort of upheaval in the Spanish territory.80  

Although Dai did slightly mention the above events in his reminiscences 

about Madrid’s book market, he represented himself as too absorbed by his 

discoveries to be bothered by the rioting and the shooting in the streets.81 It is 

surprising that Dai reported to pay less attention to those events, occurring during 

the so-called “black biennium” that preceded the fascist coup of 1936 and that 

disturbed the whole country, than to “the whistle of the train leaving from the 

South Station” (Dai 1946/1999b: 54), inasmuch Dai’s political inclinations and 

his close relationship with Étiemble as well as the anti-fascist and Communist 

movements during his stay in France. In fact, Dai’s involvement with anti-fascist 

groups was among the reasons for his expulsion from the Insitut Franco-Chinois 

(Lee 1989: 46). Dai’s reluctance towards the political struggles taking place in 

Spain at that time contrasts with Étiemble’s, Shi’s and Wang’s remarks on Dai’s 

motivations for travelling to Spain; indeed, it is not expected from someone with 

dogmatic Communist beliefs. The fact that Dai’s account on his stay in Madrid 

was first published five months before the end of the Japanese military occupation 

of Hong Kong could be a plausible explanation for Dai’s attitude, i.e. so as to 

avoid any reprimands, confirming Lee’s claim about Dai’s “political pragmatism” 

(1989: 13). Therefore, the fervour Dai showed in promoting the Chinese 

revolutionary literary movement in France, by translating some of Ding Ling’s 

and Zhang Tianyi’s 張天翼 (1906-1985) works into French for the magazine 

Commune, 82  is open to alternative interpretations other than a genuine 

revolutionary enthusiasm (he was not paid much for the translations either).83 

Dai’s conscious position-taking shown by his commitment to Étiemble’s and the 
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French Communist cause could be interpreted as a strategy to access cultural and 

social capital to be invested on his particular literary activities in China. Besides 

his contributions to Xiandai and other journals, Dai was planning to run a 

publishing house in Shanghai, as he explained to Abbé Duperray (Lee 1989: 319). 

Moreover, as described below, Dai’ translation of Lorca is framed within a 

broader mission: his great ambition “to guide the Chinese reader to a pilgrimage 

through this piece of rich and fertile land” (Dai 1944a/1999a: 758) that, according 

to Dai, was Spanish modern poetry.84  

In sum, the amount of cultural capital in its objectified state that Dai brought 

back to China from his stay in Madrid, Paris and Lyon – Shi also requested Dai to 

purchase some books and magazines for him (Shi 1996: 953) – was far from 

negligible. All those texts, particularly the works written in Spanish, not only 

attested Dai’s accruing of linguistic capital, but acted as merits for recognition, 

replacing his lack of institutionalized forms of cultural capital (a degree title or 

even a course completion certificate) that could certify his escapade abroad and be 

invested back in China to accrue symbolic capital (i.e. recognition as a poet), 

economic capital (i.e. a post as professor in a university) or both (by setting up his 

own publishing ventures), as it would actually happen. 

We will further track Dai’s steps in the next section as they relate to his 

translations of Spanish poetry. In the next chapter, mapping Dai’s positions in the 

literary field as they relate to his translation of Lorca’s poetry – the project 

timeline, the texts Dai selected for translation and the specific sites of publication 

– will also allow the reader to follow Dai’s whereabouts in China. For a detailed 

biographical account of Dai’s life history from his return to Shanghai onwards, 

one can refer to Lee (1989: 57-94) and Wang (2006: 164-350). 
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4.3. Dai’s Translation Project of Lorca  

In 8 February 1935 Dai left the Institut Franco-Chinois. He was expelled by 

the institution that had welcomed him in Lyon more than one year before due to 

“his failure to gain academic distinction” (Lee 1989: 46) and because, apparently, 

he was involved in political activity during his trip to Spain, according to the 

French police (Luo 1987: 165). However, as mentioned above, Dai did have the 

intention to leave Europe before his expulsion from the Institut, at least, as early 

as in September 1934.85 Moreover, as published by the journal Mei Zhou Pinglun 

每週評論 (Weekly Review) on 5 November 1934 (issue 141, page 20), Dai and 

Shi’s sister were to be married by March 1935. That being the case, Dai’s trip to 

Spain could respond, not so much to a premeditated and conscious plan to meet 

the Spanish anti-fascist movement – the realization of which was not recorded by 

Dai –, but the fulfillment of the latest of his fancies before settling down back at 

home: discover the context in which the works he had translated were produced.  

 

4.3.1. Overview of Dai’s Translations of Spanish Modern Poetry 

As Dai would later recount in his postscript to the translation of the poetry 

written by Gerardo Diego,86 published in 1944 in Xibanya Xin Shiren Dige 

Shichao 西班牙新詩人狄戈詩抄 (A Selection of the Poetry by the Spanish 

Modern Poet Gerardo Diego), he started his venture of presenting “the richness” 

(Dai 1944a/1999a: 758) of Spanish modern poetry to the Chinese readers by 

introducing them to its main representatives through various publications, such as 

Wenfan Xiaopin, Xin Shi 新詩 (New Poetry) and Shi Zhi 詩誌 (Poetry Journal). 

In the first stages of his literary trajectory, Dai had concentrated his 
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translational activity on relay translations of short stories and essays by Blasco 

Ibañez, Azorín, Pedro Alarcón (1833-1891), Ayala, Unamuno and Arderius. From 

1935 onwards, he started to translate the poetic compositions of not only the 

authors he already knew but also a whole generation of poets with whom he was 

coeval, whom he began to read directly in their native language and to whom he 

felt connected by sharing, to some extent, “the mysteries” (ibid) of their native 

land. 

At his return to Shanghai in 1935, Dai started translating the poetry written 

by the Spanish modern poets he discovered during his stay in Europe and 

published four collections. Besides the Lorca translations, which are discussed 

below, a collection comprising six translated poems by Salinas, “Shalinasi Shi 

Chao” 沙裡納思詩抄  (A Selection of Salinas’ Poetry) were published in 

November 1936 in the second issue of the first volume of Dai’s edited journal Xin 

Shi; in January 1937, the second issue of the first volume of the short-lived 

Suzhou journal Shi Zhi included four translated poems by Alberti, “A’erbeidi Shi 

Chao” 阿爾倍諦詩鈔 (A Selection of Alberti’s Poetry); finally, five pieces of 

the poetry composed by Manuel Altolaguirre (1905-1959) were published as 

“A’ertuolajilei Shi Chao” 阿爾陀拉季雷詩鈔 (A Selection of Altolaguirre’s 

Poetry) in March 1937 in the sixth issue of the first volume of Xin Shi.  

Besides poetry, Dai also translated a short story written by Unamuno, Una 

historia de amor (A Love Story), in four instalments, published as “Yi ge Lianai 

Gushi” 一個戀愛故事  in Choumo Yuekan 綢繆月刊  (Silk Embroideries 

Monthly). The magazine was targeted at the general public, covering many fields 

such as finance, economy, politics, literature, music, food, occupation, tourism, 

etc. But more important for lauding Dai as the translator of European literatures 
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par excellence, not only poetry but also fiction, was the publication of his 

translations of 15 short stories by 11 different Spanish writers in a volume entitled 

Xibanya Duanpian Xiaoshuo Ji 西班牙短篇小說集 (Collection of Spanish Short 

Stories), in September 1936. Dai’s translations of Belgium and Italian short 

stories had already been published one year before, in June 1935 and September 

1935, respectively. Also in June 1936, the collection Sulian Shitan Yihua 蘇聯詩

壇逸話 (Anecdotes about the Soviet Poetic World), containing Dai’s abridged 

translation of Les poetes dans la révolution russe, by the Russian writer, 

emigrated to France, Benjamin Goriély, was published.87 Finally, just before the 

Japanese soldiers occupied Shanghai on 7 July 1937, Dai’s translation of the 

account by André Gide (1869-1951) on his trip to the USSR, Retour de l’U.R.S.S., 

was published in the magazine Yuzhou Feng 宇宙風 (Cosmic Wind) in five 

instalments, from issues 40 to 44, as “Cong Sulian Huilai” 從蘇聯回來 (Back 

from the Soviet Union). According to Lee, Gide represented for Dai the figure of 

the independent writer who, while giving support to the Communists, was loyal to 

his own art (Dai 1933: 305, cf. Lee 1989: 32). 

Dai’s translations of Spanish modern poetry, therefore, are better understood 

when framed in the broader context of his translational activity, as contributing to 

enlarge the volume of symbolic capital he already accrued as a literary figure, and 

to consolidate his position in the literary field. He was not regarded merely as a 

major representative of the “pure poetry” (Wang 2006: 189) that was composed in 

Chinese at that time, but as an expert translator, conversant in the latest 

contemporary trends in the literature, society and politics of the European context, 

sympathetic with the anti-fascist Communist cause both in China and worldwide, 

but retaining, at the same time, his freedom as a writer. Indeed, from the news 



 

129 
 

about Dai published in various magazines during his second stay in Shanghai until 

he left for Hong Kong, we could argue that he was a sort of starlet (Xin Shiren 

Zao 1936). Not only were his translations, poems and views on the relation 

between literature and politics equally praised and criticized (Ai 1937; Chen 1936; 

Chi Dai Wangshu 1937; Hui 1937; Lin 1937; Mozi 1936; Pu 1936; Ren 1937; Xin 

Shiren Zao 1936), but also his activities as a publishing entrepreneur were subject 

to the reader’s scrutiny (Dai Wangshu Zhupian 1935), as well as his private life 

and sentimental affairs, involving also his relationship with his friends Shi Zhecun 

and Mu Shiying (Dai Wangshu Jin 1936; Yibai Sishisan 1936; Dai Wangshu 

Dinghun 1936; Dai Wangshu Yu 1936; Han 1936; Duihua Mu 1936). 

After the outburst of the Second Sino-Japanese War in 1937, Dai’s status as a 

respected independent literary figure in the social space was seriously threatened. 

Dai, like many other writers, decided to leave Shanghai and find a new 

opportunity in the British colony of Hong Kong. There, he became the 

editor-in-chief of the literary supplement Xingzuo, published by Sing-tao Daily, 

which played a significant role as a literary platform for many writers such as 

Mao Dun, Yu Dafu 鬱達夫 (1896-1945), Shen Congwen 沈從文 (1902-1988), 

Bian Zhilin, Guo Moruo, or Ai Qing. In 1939, Dai’s translations of the ballads of 

the Spanish war, a collection of 9 lyrical pieces entitled Xibanya Kangzhan Yaoqu 

Xuan 西班牙抗戰謠曲選, were serially published, first in Xingzuo and, shortly 

after, in Yiling Ji 壹零集 (One Zero Collection), a Shanghai monthly literary 

magazine. In July, the collection was republished as Xibanya Kangzhan Yaoqu 

Chao 西班牙抗戰謠曲鈔 (in both cases, in English, the title could be translated 

as Selection of Ballads of the Spanish War) in the new Hong Kong journal 

Dingdian 頂點 (Vertex), which Dai coedited with Ai Qing. The use of the 
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characters kangzhan 抗戰 (literally, ‘war of resistance’) in the title, besides 

referring to the Republican resistance to the fascist military coup, can also be 

interpreted as an allusion to the so-called War of Resistance against Japan, kangri 

zhanzheng 抗日戰爭, which is the name used in Chinese to refer to the Second 

Sino-Japanese War (1937-1945).  

In July 1938, one month before the first issue of Xingzuo was launched, Dai 

had sent a letter to Spain – most probably to Azorín, with whom he maintained 

correspondence during his stay in Europe – asking Spanish leftist writers to send 

some articles for publishing in Xingzuo to commemorate the second anniversary 

of the Spanish war and serve as an example for the Chinese writers in their 

particular struggle against fascism (Lu 1985a/2013: 569). The volume from which 

Dai selected the ballads for translation, Romancero general de la guerra de 

España (General Collection of Ballads of the Spanish War), was a collection of 

romances (Spanish traditional ballads) dedicated to Lorca published in 1937. The 

Romancero was edited by Emilio Prados for its distribution among the foreign 

delegations participating in the Second International Writers’ Congress for the 

Defence of Culture held in Valencia in 1937, which was the most ambitious 

project of the Spanish Antifascist Intellectuals Alliance set up by Alberti. The 

Congress opened with a tribute to Lorca: namely, the representation of his play 

Maria Pineda, directed in that occasion by Altolaguirre. At the end, the congress 

participants were also rewarded with a book entitled Homage to Federico García 

Lorca (Aznar Soler 2010: 577-580). In his postscript to the translation of 

Altolaguirre’s works published in 1938, Dai made explicit the connection between 

the Spanish poets he translated and the antifascist movement organized in 

response to the execution of Lorca by the fascist rebels in August 1936 (Dai 
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1938/1999a: 763). Furthermore, in another postscript, published in 1945 to the 

republication of the translation of one of Lorca’s poems, Dai qualified the Gypsy 

Ballads (Romancero gitano), from which the ballads of the Spanish war took 

inspiration, as “the most celebrated” (Dai 1945/1999a: 517) of Lorca’s works. 

Therefore, the hypothesis that most of Dai’s translational activity after 1935 

started to deal with Lorca and revolutionary literature is supported, first, by the 

publication in 1939 of Dai’s translation of the Spanish war ballads. Actually, the 

close connection between those romances (the Spanish word for this lyrical genre) 

and Lorca’s Gypsy ballads was made explicit by Dai in 1948 and will be further 

discussed in the next chapter. 

Overall, the number of Dai’s translations of the poetry written in Spanish 

amounts approximately to 20 % of Dai’s translations of the poetry written in 

French (by poets both from France and from Belgium). Although this might seem 

a small figure, during the following years in Hong Kong, and until Dai’s 

translations of Verlaine were published in April 1944, Dai’s poetic practice was 

fully devoted to the translation of poetry written in Spanish. In fact, all of the 

poetic works translated by Dai were associated, in one way or another, with 

Lorca. 88  Moreover, his translations from French, which were exclusively 

dedicated to the narrative genre in the above period, with the exception of the 

translation of three poems by Francis Jammes, were also related to the events 

surrounding the assassination of the Andalusian artist. Among these works, 

L’Espoir by André Malraux (1901-1976) and Le Mur by Jean-Paul Sartre 

(1905-1980) stand out. Malraux’s novel (1937), translated in Chinese as Xiwang 

希望 (Desire) and signed by Dai with the pen name Jiang Si 江思, was published 

in 114 issues of Xingzuo, from 16 June 1941 to 8 December 1941 (see Kwong 
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2014). It is an epic novel set in the Spanish war recounted from the Republican 

side, starting in July 1936 with the Francoist coup d’état and ending in March 

1937 with the Battle of Guadalajara,89 won by the Republican militia. Dai had 

met Malraux while in Paris and, according to Shi, Dai received his financial 

assistance (Lee 1989: 31). In turn, Sartre’s Le Mur is a collection of existentialist 

short-stories, also with the Spanish war as the background. Published in French in 

1939, Dai’s translation into Chinese entitled Qiang 牆 (Wall) appeared serialized 

in 11 issues of Xingzuo between 6 and 16 March 1940. Dai used the pen name 

Chen Yuyue 陳禦月. 

Focusing on Dai’s social trajectory, particularly on his literary path, allows 

identifying the close relationship between different forms of cultural, social and 

political capital he had accumulated over the years and the sociocultural 

environment in which Dai’s literary practice took place. The amount of capital 

accrued in Europe added to the literary dispositions Dai had internalized in his 

former years both in Hangzhou and Shanghai, and would progressively unfold 

through his translational activity, specifically through his translations of the 

modern Spanish poets with whom he was fascinated since his trip to Spain. As it 

will be discussed in the next chapter, it is no coincidence that Dai’s “final 

formulation of his views on the writing of poetry” (Lee 1989: 83), “Shilun 

Lingzha”, was published in February 1944. The role that translating those modern 

Spanish authors, among whom Lorca had exercised a significant influence, in the 

development of Dai’s views on poetic writing and translation, particularly in 

asserting that “poetry should be translatable” (ibid: 82) cannot, indeed, be denied. 

In sum, Dai’s position-taking as a literary figure was linked to his translation 

practice to at least a similar degree that it was linked to his self-made 
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compositions, both quantitatively and qualitatively, and particularly, to his 

translations of Lorca. 

 

4.3.2. A Description of Dai’s Translation Project of Lorca 

As indicated in the Introduction of the thesis, all of Dai’s translations of 

Lorca’s poetry were eventually published by Shi Zhecun in 1956 in a collected 

volume, Luo’erjia Shichao 洛爾伽詩鈔 (A Selection of Lorca’s Poetry). The 

collection includes 32 poems translated by Dai and 1 translated by Shi. Besides 

the explanations given by Shi in his postscript, there is also a text discussing 

Lorca’s cante jondo (deep song) style, entitled “Luo’erjia Huo Zai Renmin de 

Xinli” 洛爾迦活在人民的心裡 (Lorca lives in the people’s hearts). This last 

text is in turn a translation of an English article by a writer named George Lesson 

originally published in the August 1953 issue of the American journal Masses & 

Mainstream,90 to which Shi had access.  

The disposition of the poems follows roughly a chronological order 

according to the assumed period of composition by Lorca. Moreover, each of the 

sections into which the Chinese collection is divided corresponds to the categories 

in which the collected poems were classified in Spanish (see Appendix III). The 

first two translated poems, “Haishui Yao” 海水謠 (Sea Water Ballad) and “Xiao 

Guangchang Yao” 小廣場謠 (Ballad of the Small Square), are placed in the 

heading section, “Shipian” 詩篇 (Section of Poems), which corresponds to the 

Chinese translation of the title of the verse collection published in 1921, Libro de 

poemas (Book of Poems), including Lorca’s verse composed between 1918 and 

1921. The following section, Geji 歌集 (Collection of Songs), refers to Lorca’s 

http://www.mdbg.net/chindict/chindict.php
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1927 publication of Canciones (Songs) and includes the translation of 14 poems 

originally written between 1921 and 1924.  

Three translated poems of the book Poema del cante jondo (Poem of the 

Deep Song), form the section entitled “Shen Ge Shiji” 深歌詩集 (Collection of 

Deep Song Poems). The book was published in 1931, as the culmination of 

Lorca’s successive “arrangements” to his initial composition of 1921, but some of 

the poems had already appeared in various journals (García Lorca 1998: 21).  

This section is thematically connected (see Appendix III) to the next section 

entitled “Jibusai Yaoqu Ji” 吉卜賽謠曲集  (Collection of Gypsy Ballads), 

including 6 translated poems by Lorca, which he wrote from 1924 to 1927 as a 

poetic tribute to the Gypsy artistic heritage of Andalusia and were published in 

1928 by Revista de Occidente. Some of the poems had also appeared in previous 

periodical publications in Spain (García Lorca 1998: 18).  

The next section, “Shiren Zai Niuyue” 詩人在紐約 (Poet in New York), 

includes Shi’s translation of the poem he selected from Poet in New York, 

“Liming” 黎 明  (Daybreak). Lorca’s collection, including the poems he 

composed while in the US from 1929 to 1930, was published for the first time in 

June 1940, four years after Lorca’s assassination, not in Spain but both in Mexico 

and New York, in the same month. 

The publisher of Poet in New York, José Bergamín, had previously published 

in 1935 the Lamento, the elegy that Lorca wrote in Madrid in 1934 in memory of 

his friend, the poet and bullfighter Ignacio Sánchez Mejías (Gibson 1989: 

384-396). The elegy, translated by Dai as “Yiniexiu Sangqisi Meixiyasi Wange” 

伊涅修•桑契斯•梅希亞思輓歌 (Elegy for Ignacio Sánchez Mejías),91 gives 

the title to the next section.  
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Finally, the last section of the 1956 collection, “Za Shige Ji” 雜詩歌集 

(Collection of Miscellaneous Poems) includes 6 uncollected translations, which 

were published in Spanish at different periods, both in scattered periodicals and 

collected volumes. 

As Table 1 on the next page shows, the first release of Dai’s translation 

project of Lorca was launched as a small selection of seven translated poems, 

which was published under the title “Jia’erxiya Luo’erjia Shichao” 加爾西亞•

洛爾迦詩抄 (A Selection of García Lorca’s Poetry) in the founding issue of the 

journal Wenfan Xiaopin 文飯小品 (Literary Food Vignettes), pages 83 to 89, on 

5 February 1935. 

As outlined above, the collection included seven poems (p. 83-89), a brief 

biographical note on Lorca (p. 89), a description of Lorca’s main works available 

at that time (p. 90), the translation of Lorca’s own views on poetry (p. 90), and the 

titles of the sources used by Dai corresponding to the books and magazines he had 

acquired in Madrid’s book stalls (p. 91). 

On 10 December 1936, almost four months after Lorca’s assassination, the 

1935 collection was republished in the third issue (pages 120-129) of the 

Shanghai monthly journal Hao Wenzhang 好文章 (Good Writings), with no 

changes to any of the texts. 

In 1937, in the third issue of the first volume (page 140) of the Wuhan 

journal Ben Tao 奔濤 (Rushing Waves) the poem “Mu Ma” 木馬 (Wooden 

Horse) – “Tiovivo” (Carousel), in Spanish – was published.  In the 1956 

publication, the title of Dai’s translation was changed to “Mumalan” 木馬欄 

(Carousel). 
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Dai’s Translation Lorca’s Poem 

Haishui Yao 海水謠 (Sea Water Ballad)  
(in 1956, idem) 

La balada del agua del mar 
(The Sea Water Ballad) 

Yaoqu 謠曲 (Ballad) 
(in 1956, Shu Ya Shu 樹呀樹 Tree Oh Tree) 

Arbolé, arbolé 
(Tree, tree) 

Ding Qing 定情 (Engaged) 
(in 1956, Hunyue 婚约 Engagement) 

Desposorio 
(Betrothal) 

Angdaluxiya zhi Ge 安達路西亞之歌 (Song of 
Andalusia)  
(in 1956, Yeyou Lang 冶遊郎 (The Libertine Lad) 

Galán 
(Gallant) 

Anshang de Er Shuishou 岸上的二水手 (Two Sailors 
Ashore) 
(in 1956, Liang Ge Shuishou Zai Anshang  
兩個水手在岸上 Two Sailors on the Shore) 

Dos marinos en la orilla 
(Two Sailors on the Shore) 

Youxiao de Sishen zhi Ge 幼小的死神之歌 (Young 
Death Song) 
(in 1956, Xiao Xiao de Siwang zhi Ge  
小小的死亡之歌 Song of the Little Death) 

Canción de la muerte 
pequeña 
(Song of the Little Death) 

Wuye 嗚咽 (Sobbing)  
(in 1956, idem) 

Casida del llanto (Qasida of 
Weeping) 

 
Table 1 – Dai’s translations of Lorca’s poems, 1935 

 

In 1941, as shown in Table 2, seven translated pieces were published in the 

Hong Kong literary supplement Xingzuo, in five different issues. On 11 July, in 

issue 983, a selection of three translated poems, Shi San Zhang 詩三章 (Three 

Poetic Movements), was published under Dai’s pen name. Two of the translated 

poems, the first one entitled in Spanish “Galán” (Gallant) and the second one 

“Arbolé, arbolé” (Tree, Tree), had already been included in the 1935 publication 

and would be also published in the 1956 collection. 

The relationships that can be identified between different translations provide 

us with valuable information about the changes of Dai’s position in his field of 

practice and will be discussed in detail in the next chapter. The other 4 pieces 
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were published in issues 989 (18 July), 993 (23 July), 997 (27 July) and 1076 (26 

October). 

 

Dai’s Translation Lorca’s Poem 

11 July: “Shi San Zhang” 詩三章 (Three Poetic 
Movements)   

 

     San He Yao 三河謠  (Ballad of the Three 
Rivers) (in 1956, “Sanhe Xiao Yao” 三河小謠 Little 
Ballad of the Three Rivers) 

Balladilla de los tres ríos (Little 
Ballad of the Three Rivers) 

     Wuti 無題 (Untitled) (in 1956, Yeyou Lang 
冶遊郎 The Libertine Lad) 

Galán (Gallant) 
 

     Qiangwei Xiaoqu 薔薇小曲 (Little Tune of 
the Rose) (in 1956, idem) 

Casida de la Rosa (Qasida of the 
Rose) 

18 July: Qishi zhi Ge 騎士之歌 (Song of the Knight) 
(in 1956, idem) 

Canción del jinete (Song of the 
Horseman) 

23 July: Wuti 無題 (Untitled) 
(in 1956, Shu Ya Shu 樹呀樹 Tree Oh Tree) 

Arbolé, arbolé (Tree, Tree) 

27 July: Xiao Ye Qu 小夜曲 (Serenade) 
(in 1956, idem) 

Serenata (Serenade) 

26 Oct.: Buzhen zhi Qi 不貞之妻 (Unfaithful Wife) 
(in 1956, Buzhen zhi Fu 不貞之婦 Unfaithful 
Woman) 

La casada infiel (The Unfaithful 
Wife) 

 
Table 2 – Dai’s translations of Lorca’s poems, 1941 

 

On 25 February 1944, during the Japanese occupation of the British colony 

(1941-1945), one translation of Lorca was published, in issue 56 (Lee 1989: 83) 

of the literary supplement Wenyi Zhoukan 文藝週刊 (Literary Arts Weekly) of 

the Hong Kong newspaper 華僑日報 Huaqiao Ribao. Actually, it seems to be 

the republication of a former translation, “Xiao Ye Qu”, which had appeared three 

years before in Xingzuo.92 

On 30 April 1945, according to Wang (in Dai 1945/1999a: 518), Dai’s 

former translation of Lorca’s “The Unfaithful Wife”, “Buzhen zhi Qi”, was 
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republished in Shishi Zhoubao 時事週報 (Current Affairs Weekly) as “Buzhen 

zhi Fu”. Besides the minor change in the title, this version includes a postscript 

which provides more information about Dai’s view on Lorca’s poetry (see Section 

5.3.1). On 9 September 1947, the Shanghai journal Shi Chuangzao 詩創造 

(Poetry Creation) republished the same translated poem.  

On 6 March 1949, also in the monthly literary supplement of Huaqiao Ribao, 

issue 97, appeared Dai’s last translation of Lorca’s poetry published during Dai’s 

life, “Shengnu Oulaliya zhi Xundao” 聖女歐拉麗亞之殉道 (Martyrdom of 

Saint Olalla). The poem, which was originally published as the first of three long 

historical romances concluding Lorca’s Romancero gitano, contains scenes of 

“the torture, mutilation and death of a young woman” (Bonaddio 2010: 103). It 

also marks the end of Dai’s translational activity in Hong Kong and, 

retrospectively, symbolizes the culmination of Dai’s commitment to the 

Andalusian poet. 

Dai’s translations of Lorca’s poetry, therefore, can be taken together as a 

project expanding over a three decade period, comprising different stages of 

development. At each stage, specific publications, with their respective editors 

and underlying interests, provided the framework in which the output of Dai’s 

translational activity was contextualized. In this network of relations between 

positions – of the agents implied and of the works made available to the reader –, 

different forms of capital were put in motion and exchanged, a point that will be 

further discussed below. 
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4.4. Conclusion  

In this chapter, we have reconstructed Dai’s social trajectory by focusing on 

his translational activity at particular moments and locations, both in China and in 

Europe, in which Dai, either consciously or unconsciously, accumulated different 

forms of capital (cultural, social, economic, symbolic, etc.). Interpreting Dai’s 

literary practices in terms of “the distribution of the different kinds of capital 

which [we]re at stake” (Bourdieu 1993a: 276) in Dai’s immediate field of practice 

allows understanding the several possibilities available to Dai as a tendency 

towards or away from particular positions at those moments and locations. 

In this regard, the Bourdieusian model offers an alternative to approaching 

Dai’s translation practice purely in terms of its contribution to the development of 

a modernist writing style and artistic sensibility in Dai as a poet within the 

mainstream of the New Literature written in Chinese vernacular. It allows 

explaining Dai’s practice in terms of his engagement with the different literary 

and ideological possibilities available to him in the field of literary production. In 

the course of his social trajectory, Dai was gradually becoming more aware of his 

position vis-à-vis political movements, he perceived that translating a particular 

author and work could be interpreted as an ideological position-taking. As a final 

product, Dai’s translations of Spanish poetry, including his translation of Lorca’s 

verse, can then be interpreted retrospectively as the consequence of an increase in 

the amount of political capital in the structure of the literary field which Dai 

invested as symbolic capital, “which is the form assumed by these different kinds 

of capital when they are perceived and recognized as legitimate” (Bourdieu 1991: 

230). Therefore, political considerations would seem to be progressively more 

determinant if we attempted to study how Dai’s literary dispositions – his ‘habitus’ 
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– actualized through his translations of Lorca, in contrast to any other aspects such 

as his early acquired cultural dispositions related to Chinese classical literature.  

However, evidence found in Dai’s translational activity seems to question the 

primacy of macro-structural factors, whether of a political or aesthetic nature. 

Indeed, other explanatory aspects, “which do not appear directly in the finished 

project or which disappear over time” (Buzelin 2007b: 51), are also relevant to 

understand Dai’s translation project of Lorca: different visions of the world, such 

as the ones of Shi Zhecun, Du Heng or the left-wing writers; Dai’s tendency to 

certain authors and works which were completely unknown to Chinese readers, 

such as Lorca or Salinas; the fact that Dai did not attach almost any importance to 

the political events occurring in Spain during his stay in Madrid, in contrast with 

his account on the French anti-fascist movement; reciprocal flows of cultural 

forms of capital, such as in the relationship between Dai and Étiemble, and their 

collaborative translations into French; and last but not least, a relevant weight of 

the amount of social capital which could compensate for the scarcity of other 

forms in the literary struggles taking place in the literary field in China, as 

illustrated by the habitual society initiated by Dai, Du and Shi in Hangzhou.  

Moreover, Shi’s letters to Dai confirm Hockx’s main argument in his study 

of the literary societies in Republican China, that “professionalization and 

specialization were more significant trends than politicization” (Hockx 2003: 33). 

Therefore, by reviewing Dai’s translational activity we realize about the 

complexity of the relationships between different forms of knowledge, networks 

of relationships, financial factors, political discourses, etc., a diversity generating 

in Dai various practices and perceptions according to the possibilities available 

(e.g. Symbolist poetry) and non-available (e.g. Lorca’s romances) in the Chinese 



 

141 
 

literary scene. Different forms of capital came into play, which were not the 

consequences of hereditary transmission or embodied during Dai’s early stages of 

his social trajectory, but consciously acquired in his secondary socializations, in 

Shanghai, in Europe, and back to Shanghai and during his exile to Hong Kong.  

In the next chapter, we will focus our attention on the specific moments of 

engagement of Dai with his field of literary production that his translations of 

Lorca’s poetry, released in different publications and at specific locations, allow 

us to identify. The application of the notion of transculturation, already underlying 

the analysis of Dai’s translational activity made in this chapter, will be more 

explicitly discussed. The different positions taken by Dai in translating Lorca’s 

poetry will be identified in order to analyse in depth Dai’s engagement with the 

amalgam of possibilities, both literary and political at the same time, available in 

the literary field at different levels and over the whole translation project. 
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Chapter V – Transculturating Lorca 

In the previous chapter, I have traced the development of Dai’s translational 

activity, focusing especially on the early stages of his social trajectory in China 

and on his trip to Spain. The chapter has revealed that the source of Dai’s interest 

in Lorca is neither to be found in his readings of French works on Hispanic 

literary traditions nor in his previous relay translations of Spanish works, but in 

his unpredictable acquaintance with Lorca’s poetic universe. Lorca’s work was 

transmitted to Dai both in its symbolic and objectified form, sung by the common 

people in the streets and scattered across Madrid book stalls. 

In this chapter, the attention is focused on the ‘spaces of transculturation’ of 

Dai’s translation project of Lorca as related to the various moments of the project 

life-cycle. This will allow a more micro level of analysis of the literary and 

ideological possibilities available to Dai which he favoured and promoted in the 

translation of Lorca’s poetry into Chinese. In the first section, the objectification 

of Dai’s views on translation will provide us with information to gain a deeper 

insight into how Dai’s successive position-takings as a transculturator took shape 

and were later realized in his translation project of Lorca. 

 

5.1. Dai the Transculturator 

According to Gouanvic, “biographies and autobiographies, prefaces, 

introductions, afterwords, translator’s notes and the like” (2002a: 101) offer 

valuable material for one to find out the translators’ motivations in choosing a 

specific work and author for translation. These texts, additionally, together with 

the translator’s translation output, supply “an ‘archive’ of intellectual production” 
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and “enter in relation among themselves and with other narratives and other forms 

of discourse” (Guzmán 2012: 91). In the attempt to understand Dai’s role as an 

agent of transculturation, i.e. as a transculturator, among the earliest texts in which 

Dai commented on translation, his reviews of other peoples’ translations offer us 

revealing information for understanding the strategies that he followed as a 

“newcomer” (Bourdieu 1993a: 73, 1993b: 72) to enter the field of literary 

production in China. 

 

5.1.1. Dai’s Polarization Strategy to Enter the Literary Field 

As mentioned in Section 4.2.3, Dai’s initial position-taking can be inferred 

from his translation review “Du Xian He Ji” 读仙河集 (Reading Immortal 

Streams), serially published in the second, third and fourth issues of Yingluo in 

1926 (Ying 1986: 48; Dai 1999b: 3; Wang 2006: 44; Cheng 1993: 11-15).93 The 

target of Dai’s critique published in Yingluo was a translation by the renowned 

historian and literary critic Li Sichun 李思純 (1893-1960), a teacher of French 

literature at South-Western University (Ying 1986: 47). Li’s work was published 

in the November 1925 issue of the Nanjing journal Xueheng 學衡 (The Critical 

Review). According to the table of contents of the journal, Li’s contribution 

included “masterpieces of French poetry, from Charles d’Orleans to Paul Bourget, 

translated into Chinese verse with introduction, notes, and short lives of the poets” 

(Mi 1925: 2). 94 Dai conducted a meticulous contrastive analysis of several 

passages of Li’s translation which, according to Gregory Lee, showed Dai’s 

“definite ideas about the art and execution of translation” (1989: 5), his “purist” 

attitude and his preference for a “literal” (ibid) method of translation. Although 
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Dai went so far as to consider Li not sufficiently competent both in French and 

Chinese, the harshness of Dai’s comments, which from Lee’s perspective might 

not seem “entirely justified” (ibid), is absolutely reasonable. We can interpret 

Dai’s behaviour as the result of his dealing with the different stylistic possibilities 

that were available in the literary field at that time in order to establish his 

position, even if his intention was not explicitly declared as such. In fact, as Ying 

revealed (1986: 47-48), publishing such a bold review was not an unconscious act, 

but a purposeful planned action, which was also evidenced by the appealing title 

chosen for the journal.95 

In fact, Dai’s poignant comments are illustrative of an approach to translation 

taken by many advocates of a particular form of writing practiced in the China of 

the 1920s and 1930s. This sort of writing style – or amalgam of sorts (Haft 1989) 

–, indistinctively labelled as ‘New Literature’, ‘May Fourth literature’, ‘Chinese 

vernacular’ or ‘baihua writing’, has been usually identified with influential 

figures in the literary field of that time such as Lu Xun or Mao Dun, with whom 

Dai interacted in different and, at times, conflicting ways, as we have seen in the 

previous chapter. The views of those critics have been conventionally interpreted 

as a strong reaction against the “general trend in translation since the late 

nineteenth century” (Chan 2004: 17),96 usually under the framework of the “false 

dichotomy” (ibid: 28) of zhiyi 直譯 (literally, ‘direct translation’) versus yiyi 意

譯 (literally, ‘translation of meaning’). However, as Gloria Lee (2010: 178-179) 

rightly noted, those terms involved positive and negative valuations and should be 

contextualized. 97 For example, according to Chan, the term yiyi involved a 

“liberal” approach to translation which favoured semantic correspondence to a 

presumed meaning, producing certain outputs that, in turn, were often considered 
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by its detractors as wai 歪 (distorted or devious) of the “original” meaning and, 

thus, too “free” – ziyouyi 自由譯 (free translation) – to be considered successful 

translations. This term was coined by May Fourth critics in the early 1920s to 

condemn the works of such renowned translators as Yan Fu and Lin Shu, who 

wrote in wenyan 文言, the so-called “classical Chinese”. By undermining Yan’s 

and Lin’s translations, therefore, those critics were attacking a particular style of 

writing which they considered obsolete. 

In 1929, Dai published two more translation reviews: “‘Xihanuo’ Yiwen 

Shangzhuo” 《西哈諾》譯文商酌 (Deliberations on the Translation of Cyrano), 

published in May in Wenxue Zhoubao 文學週報 (Literature Weekly) and “Xu 

Yi ‘Nuyou Taiyisi’ Kuangmiu” 徐譯《女優泰倚思》匡謬 (Rectifying Xu’s 

Translation of Thaïs), published in November in Xin Wenyi. Wenxue Zhoubao had 

been originally published by the famous Chinese Literary Association, “the 

largest and most active group on the Chinese literary scene of the first half of the 

1920s” (Hockx 2008: 79), playing a key role in the creation of the “New 

Literature sphere” (Hockx 2003: 73) into which Dai attempted to enter. Besides 

the leader of its founders, Zheng Zhenduo 鄭振鐸 (1989-1958), among its main 

active members were Dai’s mentor Mao Dun and Zhou Zuoren 周作人 

(1885-1967). Dai’s tone was less severe than the one he used in his earlier critique 

to Li’s translation. In fact, he was very empathetic toward the translator of Cyrano, 

the Chinese woman writer Fang Yu 方於  (1903-2002), to the extent of 

considering her translation very successful in “conveying the author’s style” (Dai 

1929a/1999b: 80). In his third review, however, Dai resumed a belligerent attitude. 

His conclusion about Xu’s translation – Xu Weinan 徐蔚南 (1900-1952) –, 
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which he considered deceiving, is representative of his position-taking in the 

Shanghai literary scene: 

Indeed, mine is not a positive criticism, but is informative of Mr. Xu as a 
translator. He is fooling the reader. In turn, it raises many doubts about his dear 
friends from whom he sought advice, such as Zeng Mengpu, Zeng Xubai, Shao 
Xunmei, and Zhang Ruogu, the so-called “Shanghai Scholars”. Let me put it this 
way.98 (Dai 1929c/1999b: 98) 

 

In sum, Dai’s criticisms, whether they are significant for showing what could 

be considered a “purist” stance, are more illustrative of his devotion to the task of 

translation and of a conscious strategy of favouring, in fact, possibilities that were 

regarded as more innovative. This implied asserting his position in relation to the 

positions of other agents in the field of literary production of his time. The 

journals Yingluo and Xin Wenyi were both published by Shuimo Shudian, the 

habitual society set up by Dai, Shi Zhecun and Du Heng with the financial support 

of Liu Na’ou (see the Introduction and Chapter Four). As for the journal Xueheng, 

many of its contributors, such as Wang Guowei 王國維  (1877-1927), had 

received a “solid training in the Chinese classics at home” (Mei 2008: 141) before 

going abroad. Some had even been to North American universities, particularly 

Harvard (ibid), showing a very critical, though not necessarily opposing attitude 

towards the reforms heralded by May Fourth critics. They were, nonetheless, 

dismissed as merely conservative. In this regard, Dai’s scholarship in Chinese 

classics, inherited from his early childhood and acquired through his secondary 

school years in Hangzhou, became a powerful stake. It turned to be very effective 

to position himself against Xueheng scholars, who considered the vernacular 

poetry propounded by Hu Shi simply “an imitation of American Free verse” (ibid: 

157), but who were often accurate in condemning the “superficial knowledge and 

half-baked ideas of the cultural radicals” (ibid: 150) – in reference to May Fourth 
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critics –, including many of the members and contributors of the Chinese Literary 

Association. In fact, the launching of the journal Yingluo was advertised in 

Xiaoshuo Yuebao (Chen 1993: 11), which had been taken over by the proponents 

of the New Literature in 1921 and was edited by Mao Dun at that time. However, 

in 1926, Dai also used “old verse” 舊詩 (jiu shi) to translate Verlaine and render 

his own compositions,99 both included in Yingluo. Moreover, the popular fiction 

style of the so-called ‘Mandarin Ducks and Butterflies’ School was the style of 

writing that Dai adopted in his first writings (Wang 2006: 22-23). Therefore, 

although Dai was taking the position associated with May Fourth critics, his aim 

was not merely to condemn other styles of writing. Rather, Dai’s behaviour was a 

reaction against a specific position, that of Xueheng, not against the sort of 

language favoured by the journal’s group.100 Therefore, Dai’s critiques can be 

interpreted as a “polarization strategy” (Hockx 2003/2013: 229-231) vis-à-vis 

other forms of literary writing in order to effectively position himself in the 

literary scene of his time, without the need to show explicit allegiance to any of 

them. Dai’s engagement with such a diversity of literary possibilities, both 

available and unavailable, and with the different perceptions attached to them in 

the literary field – e.g. in terms of the language used to translate –, can be further 

evidenced by going through the evolution of his views on translation until Lorca’s 

poetry started to circulate. 

 

5.1.2. Dai’s Impressionistic Remarks on Translation and Poetic Writing 

Dai’s critique of Xu Weinan’s translation was published in the November 

1929 issue of Xin Wenyi, together with a positive review of Dai’s poetry 

collection Wo de Jiyi published earlier in January. In September that year, Dai’s 
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translations entitled “Yamai Shichao” 耶麥詩抄 (A Selection of the Poetry of 

Jammes) were serially published in the same journal. In the postscript to the 

translations of Jammes, which were rendered in vernacular Chinese, Dai 

self-deprecatingly apologized for his failure to transfer the expressiveness of 

Jammes in depicting the “voice of the ancestors” (Dai 1929b/1999a: 674) while, 

in turn, hoped for the readers to discern through his translation, at least, how 

Jammes displayed his poetic skills.101  

As pointed in Section 2.1 and Section 3.1.3, the influence of French 

Symbolism on Dai’s early writings is apparent. During his university years in 

Shanghai, Dai also learnt English, but it was the French language that guided his 

access to European literary traditions, as he himself acknowledged in his 

postscripts to the translations of Spanish authors such as Azorín and Ayala, an 

enterprise he had already started before his period abroad (see Section 4.2.3). 

Dai’s familiarization with French was such that he not only introduced elements 

from Jammes’s works into his self-made poems (Lee 1989: 146), a practice that 

already demonstrates Dai’s role as a transculturator – since he was performing 

transculturated elements into his own poetry (see Section 3.1.3; cf. Tymoczko 

2007: 121) –, but he also resorted to French to explain his early views on poetry. 

For example, Dai used such loan words as nuance (nuance), originalité 

(originality), and cosmopolité (cosmopolity) in “Wangshu Shilun” (Dai 1932c: 

92-94), 102  to express what he considered important and deserving to be 

represented in the kind of poetry that he was favouring at that time. Dai also made 

explicit the use of French as a relay language in his translations of Soviet authors, 

such as in his postscript to the Ivanov translation (1932b/1999b: 125). His resort 

to French sources was also acknowledged by Dai in a manuscript in which he 
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commented about Ayala’s masterpiece Belarmino y Apolonio, which was 

apparently translated by Dai but of which there is no extant publication (Dai 

1932a/1999b:122-124). 103  In that essay, Dai translated an excerpt of Jean 

Cassou’s Panorama de la littérature espagnole contemporaine (1931), in which 

the French literary critic praised Ayala’s novel as one of the greatest Spanish 

works since Cervantes Don Quijote, even greater than Flaubert’s Bouvard et 

Pécuchet. Moreover, in that manuscript, Dai commented on the poetic origins of 

Ayala’s work by quoting a famous line from Antonio Machado’s sonnet dedicated 

to Ayala published in Nuevas Canciones (1917-1930), which described Ayala’s 

poetics as having “ancho ritmo, clara idea” (wide rhythm, bright idea) (Dai 

1932a/1999b: 124). Dai introduced the Spanish words in the text, which he 

additionally translated into Chinese as “舊的韻律和鮮明的思想” (old rhythm 

and clear idea). Interestingly enough, Dai considered that Ayala’s view was at 

times deeper than that of early French Symbolist poets such as Francis Jammes, a 

view encompassing the so-called “old” 舊 (jiu) rhythmic possibilities as well. 

The borrowing of French and Spanish expressions in Dai’s comments on 

translation and poetic writing can be regarded as an example of the absorption of 

“features of European languages” (Lee 2010: 182), and thus an additional 

example of Dai’s transculturation, not only at the level of vocabulary but also 

worldview. This accords with Mao Dun’s and Zheng Zhenduo’s view on the 

Europeanization of the Chinese vernacular, which they favoured under certain 

limitations, such as avoiding “expressions unfamiliar to ordinary folk” (Chan 

2004: 21). It was also linked to Lu Xun’s programme for the invention of “a new 

Chinese language” (Chan 2001: 205), who considered that Chinese language 

lacked appropriate features – such as adjectives, verbs and prepositions – for 
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“modern expression” (ibid: 207). In this regard, Dai’s view was less innovative 

than Lu Xun’s, according to the interpretation of his often quoted 1931 article 

which depicts him as a one of the most radical purveyors of “extreme literalism” 

(Chan 2004: 20).104 Dai believed that “new instruments and techniques” were 

necessary to express “the nuance of poetic mood and not the nuance of characters 

and phrases” (Dai 1932c/1996: 316) of the New Poetry. In order to achieve this 

goal, he believed that “stagnant and superficial old rules” (ibid) – e.g. rhyme and 

regular verse – obstructed the expression of the “new emotions” (ibid). However, 

as we have discussed above and as his translation of Machado’s tribute to Ayala 

show, this did not mean for Dai to automatically consider those allegedly 

conservative types of writing and knowledge to which such rules belonged 

obsolete as a whole, since “new poetic moods may be found in old poetic objects” 

(ibid), e.g. Chinese classics.105 In fact, it can be argued that it was by combining 

language elements and syntactical structures both from ancient and dialectal forms 

of Chinese writing and from French and Spanish literary traditions and languages 

that Dai could achieve the originalité and cosmopolité he aimed at in his own 

poetry. In other words, Dai’s selectivity and inventiveness was directed both on 

itself and “on the introduced foreign elements” (Rama 1982/1987: 22), through a 

combination “that matches the cultural system’s own autonomy” (ibid); whether 

those discarded elements that Dai considered as obstructing or obsolete should be 

interpreted as a “loss” – the first of Rama’s phases of transculturation – in Dai’s 

case is questionable.106 As we shall see in Section 5.2, Dai’s translations of Lorca 

provide us with symbolic spaces in which Dai’s rediscovery, selection and 

incorporation of such elements, and his engagement with the respective 

underlying interests and worldviews, can be further disclosed. 



 

151 
 

5.1.3. The Evolution of the Dispositions of Dai as a Transculturator 

Retrospectively, Dai’s view on translation and poetic writing as presented in 

his 1944 treatise “Shilun Lingzha” seems to fit into an interpretation which 

recognizes the vernacular form as a viable medium for poetic expression in the 

literary field and the role of translation in making that medium legitimate. 

Nevertheless, it took Dai more than a decade to be able to condense and present 

his theorizing on translation and poetic writing in a systematic form.  

Dai’s opinion on the translatability of verse was far from positive in 1932, 

which adds to his self-critical failure to transfer the narrator’s voice in Jammes’s 

poems and indicates a utopian and normative approach to poetry translation. In 

fact, Dai declared in September 1932, in his comments to his former translation of 

Ovid’s Arts amatoria, that “verse cannot be translated; particularly ancient verse 

cannot be translated” (Dai 1932d/1999a: 362).107 Dai had turned Ovid’s verse 

into prose in his translation published in 1929 by Shuimo Shudian in order to 

transfer what he perceived important in poetry, i.e. the cadence of emotion and 

mood, but not of words (Dai 1932c/1996: 316). 

Dai’s definitive statements about poetic writing and translation, “Shilun 

Lingzha”, were published on 6 February 1944 in the literary supplement of the 

Hong Kong newspaper Huaqiao Ribao.108 In that essay, Dai’s reflections on the 

symbiotic relationship between the translation and the writing of poetry were 

expressed in a more elaborate manner. The analogies he employed to describe 

such relationship still implied a rather impressionistic approach to translation, but 

the flow of his argumentation developed in a more convincing way. His discourse 

can be read as a conclusive manifestation of his own position in the literary field 

construed from his own practice, more than a clear-cut prescription made up from 
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the possibilities available resulting from the practice of others, as in the 

seventeenth items presented by Shi in 1932 (see Section 4.2.4). Moreover, if in 

1932 Dai declared that poetry was untranslatable, in 1944 he considered 

translation “the touchstone for poetry” (Dai 1944c/1985: 45), arguing that for a 

poem to be translatable, it had to be a good poem. “The existence of poetry 

resides in its own structure” (ibid),109 Dai mentioned before declaring that “only 

bad poems are completely lost in translation because, in fact, there is no poetry 

within them” (ibid).110 Moreover, when he claimed that translation acted as a 

filter through which to assess the quality of poems, he reassured his position by 

pointing to the fact that he meant, “of course”, a kind of translation which “does 

not distort” 不歪曲 (bu waiqu) (ibid) the text that is translated,111 which seems a 

deliberate gesture to Mao Dun’s understanding of translation.112 In turn, those 

properties that made a poem to be considered a good poem were properties that he 

further perceived as spatially and temporally immanent, 113  in contrast with 

rhythm and meter, which he purposely underrated. However, Dai restrained 

himself from categorically condemning the musicality and rhythm of regular verse. 

As long as they were not an obstacle for poetry and its translation, they could be 

maintained. Therefore, where there is no radical change in Dai’s view on poetry 

(see Lee’s claim in Section 5.1.1), when compared to his 1932 remarks, it is only 

in his view on poetic form. However, after twelve years of practicing translation 

and writing poetry, his attitude towards its translatability had changed. Not only 

was translating poetry possible, but it was translatability the defining property of 

poetry he valued the most. During those years, Dai had travelled to Europe, had 

made the acquaintance of the French Communist literary scene behind the 

Commune, translating for them the realist fiction of committed Chinese comrades 
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like Ding Ling and introducing the French antifascist movement to the readers of 

China. Moreover, Dai’s poetic translation output increased exponentially after he 

returned to Shanghai in 1935, amounting to four times the number of his verse 

translations before his period abroad. Among the poets he favoured, the 

representatives of the Spanish avant-garde, among whom Lorca stood out, 

emerged as an obsessive drive.114  

As discussed above, Dai attempted to gradually legitimate his position in the 

literary field vis-à-vis other positions which were already consolidated. His 

defence of a particular “literal approach” to translation would seem to incline him 

toward the views adopted by New Literature writers, such as the one of his mentor 

Mao Dun; a position-taking which, even if categorical at times, was more 

pragmatic than genuine in Dai, as we can infer from the diversity of his literary 

practices (translations, self-made poems and translation criticisms) and styles of 

writing (such as classical Chinese poetry or popular styles in fiction). In fact, the 

variability of Dai’s behaviour can be better described as his particular response 

resulting from, on the one hand, the intertwining of the many forms of knowledge 

he had apprehended during his social trajectory, as we have discussed in the 

previous chapter; on the other hand, from his choices among the system of 

possibilities (styles of writing, genres, poetic forms, etc.) existing in the field of 

literary production in China, independently of how such possibilities are 

categorized (more conservative or more innovative). Introducing non-existing and 

innovative possibilities in the Chinese literary field, such as those provided by the 

surrealist and avant-garde Spanish authors he translated, or rediscovering the 

“classics” – both “modern”, such as Verlaine or Baudelaire, and “ancient”, such 

as Chinese folk literature or regular verse – could be equally valid options 
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according to the situation. As he claimed, “poetry is in constant permutation” (Dai 

1944c/1985: 45).115  

 

5.2. The Transculturating Spaces of Dai’s Translations 

The previous section has discussed Dai’s engagement with the field of 

literary production in China in terms of how translation was perceived and 

practiced at given moments of time. The notion of transculturation has offered a 

more inclusive interpretive framework for understanding Dai’s position-taking 

without falling into nihilistic relativism, since particular literary possibilities – e.g. 

in terms of the language used in poetry translation and the value attached to it –, 

appeared as more meaningful, dominant and measurable than others at different 

stages of Dai’s social trajectory. In this section, our attention focuses on the 

specific spaces in which Dai’s engagement with the literary field took place in 

relation to his project of translating Lorca’s works into Chinese, starting with the 

publication of the first collection of Dai’s translations of Lorca in the Shanghai 

journal Wenfan Xiaopin in February 1935. 

 

5.2.1. The Inaugural Moment of Dai’s Translation Project of Lorca: Wenfan 

Xiaopin 

From a Bourdieusian perspective, for a literary work to circulate in 

translation it is necessary that a literary field exists. In China, a literary field did 

exist in 1935, a field in which Shanghai had a dominant economic role as the most 

important city port of China. It was the centre of the country’s commercial 

activities, where all major publishing companies concentrated and from where 
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most of the literary magazines were distributed all over the country. The Shanghai 

literary scene was “a vibrant playground of creative energies” (Shih 2001: 239) in 

which a multiplicity of literary groups competed and collaborated among 

themselves to establish and consolidate their position, and in which translation 

was one of their most important stakes.  

 

Literary Magazine Literary Group Poets Translated 

Lanyou 蘭友 (1923) 
Dai Wangshu, Du Heng, Shi 
Zhecun 

Walter Scott 

Yingluo 瓔珞 (1926) Dai, Du, Shi, Liu Na’Ou Paul Verlaine 

Weiming 未名 (1928) Lu Xun et al. Paul Fort 

Xiaoshuo Yuebao 小說月報

(1928) 
Mao Dun, Zheng Zhenduo, et 
al. 

Juste Olivier 

Wugui Lieche 無軌列車 (1928) Dai, Du, Shi, Liu Paul Fort 

Wenxue Zhoubao 文學週報 

(1929) 
Chinese Literary Association Maurice Maeterlinck 

La nouvelle littérature or Xin 
Wenyi  
新文藝 (1929-1930) 

Dai, Du, Shi, Liu, Mu 
Shiying 

Francis Jammes, 
Ernest Dowson, Paul 
Fort 

Xiandai Wenxue 現代文學

(1930) 
Beixin Publishing House 
(former Yusi society)116 

Paul Verlaine 

Les contemporains or Xiandai  
現代 (1932) 

Dai, Du, Shi, Liu, Mu 
Pierre Reverdy, 
Rémy de Gourmont 

Wenfan Xiaopin 文飯小品 

(1935) 
Shi, Kang Siqun, Dai 

Federico García 
Lorca 

 
Table 3 – Literary journals publishing Dai’s poetry translations 

 

In that space, Dai’s position-taking can be described in terms of a “double 

rupture” (Hockx 2003: 55) against existing positions in relation to particular 
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literary journals and groups, either organized as literary societies, either in the 

form of less formal collective behaviours – e.g. ‘habitual societies’ (Hockx 

2003: 90). Six of the literary journals presented in Table 3 – Lanyou, Yingluo, 

Wugui Lieche, Xin Wenyi, Xiandai and Wenfan Xiaopin –, publishing 80 % of 

Dai’s poetry translations before his collection of Lorca’s poems started to 

circulate, were launched by the habitual society that emerged around the 

Hangzhou troupe (Dai, Du and Shi).  

Retrospectively, as a literary project, Wenfan Xiaopin shows a continuity 

with Xiandai in reflecting a cosmopolitan and all-embracing view on “the field of 

literature” (Shi 1932: 2).117 It also suggests a continuity with the position-taking 

of the troupe during the ‘third category’ debate (see Section 4.2.4), by securing “a 

marginal space” (Yeh 1992: xxx) where their activities could be developed 

without intervention from outside the literary field. 

Incidentally, as the table of contents of Wenfan Xiaopin in Figure 1 shows, a 

translation by Du Heng was also among the many contributions to the inaugural 

issue of the journal. Besides Dai and Du, the journal also included a translation by 

Zhang Tianyi, who had joined the first literary venture of the troupe in Hangzhou, 

and one by the editor of the journal, Kang Siqun 康嗣群 (1910-1969). All of the 

translations were published in a separate section, occupying 34 pages, just before 

the last two pages of the journal’s inaugural issue containing the editorial details 

and promotional information about other writings.  

As for the journal’s title (Kang 1935: 1-2, cf. Hockx 2003: 90), it first 

expressed the nourishing 飯 (fan, ‘food’) character that literature 文 (wen) had 

for the writer; second, it was a means for the group to flag their independence, not 

only from politics but also from established positions in the literary field. 
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Figure 1 – Table of contents of the first issue of Wenfan Xiaopin 

 

The mid-17th century genre called xiaopin wen 小品文 (literally, ‘small 

product’), promoted in the 1920s by Zhou Zuoren (Laughlin 2008a: 217) and later 

by Lin Yutang 林語堂 (1895-1976),118 was considered a politically “innocuous 

genre” (Hockx 2010: 553). However, it had already been condemned as frivolous 

by many left-wing writers, who saw their position threatened by its popularity 

(Laughlin 2008a: 235) and acted in a similar way as they did with the so-called 

‘Mandarin Ducks and Butterflies’ school and the Xueheng group.119 In his “Note 

from the distributor” 發行人言 (Faxing Ren Yan),120 published in the first issue 

of the journal (Shi 1935a: 3-4),121 Shi also reflected this overtly and purposefully 

marginalized position implied in such an unusual title by referring to the journal 

self-deprecatingly as a “little monthly collection of essays” (Shi 1935a: 4),122 

which was intended as a step-stone for future projects.123  

After Dai’s first translations of Lorca were published in that eclectic 

magazine that was Wenfan Xiaopin, the blooming publishing situation in 
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Shanghai started to decline. In a later postscript to his translation of Goriély, Dai 

described that situation as “to struggle on whilst at death’s door” (Dai 

1941g/1999b: 755),124 meaning that getting works published was not as easy as 

before. Wenfan Xiaopin ended its publication in July 1935, only after 6 issues, a 

decision motivated both by economic reasons (Wang 2006: 179) and by the 

censorship regulations issued in 1934 by the Nationalist government (Hockx 2003: 

224).125 This was presented as a business failure by Shi, for which he apologized 

in his editorial letter to the next and short-lived literary venture of the Hangzhou 

troupe (Shi 1935b: 1), Xiandai Shifeng 現代詩風 (Modern Poetry Styles), which 

was intended as a platform for “the group of poets writing in a modernist style” 

現代派詩人群 (Xiandaipai shiren qun) (Ji 1990: 12), although it only lasted one 

issue, appearing in October 1935. The reason for the ceasing of its publication 

was Dai’s determination to realize a new artistic vision: joining together the poets 

from the so-called “northern school of poetry” 北方詩派 (beifang shipai) (Ji 

1990: 12) and the modernists poets of Shanghai.126 Such an all-embracing poetic 

initiative gave birth in October 1936 to the well-known and successful journal Xin 

Shi (New Poetry), reflecting Dai’s commitment to translating more Spanish poets 

and, therefore, to expanding the project he had started in Wenfan Xiaopin. 

 

5.2.2. The Expansion of Dai’s Translation Project of Lorca: from Xin Shi to 

Xingzuo 

In 1936, many writers had already started to join forces to promote a national 

resistance literature following the directives of the ephemeral Second United 

Front between the Guomindang (or Kuomingtang, i.e. the Nationalist Party) and 
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the Chinese Communist Party. Therefore, the former debate on the revolutionary 

role of literature was provisionally put aside in view of the upcoming invasion by 

the Japanese army. Shi Zhecun, like most of the writers escaping from Shanghai 

in November 1937, retreated to the hinterlands. Mu Shiying, who moved to Hong 

Kong (Xu 1993: 251), working as an undercover agent, was taken for a traitor and 

assassinated when he was back in Shanghai in 1939 (Lee 1989: 59). As for Liu 

Na’Ou, who turned his artistic inquisitiveness to the film industry, was also killed 

in 1939 for his collaboration with the Japanese. Du Heng, on the other hand, 

perhaps not very surprisingly,127 followed the Nationalist Party line and finished 

his days peacefully in Taiwan. As for Dai Wangshu, he came into prominence in 

Hong Kong as the editor-in-chief of the literary magazine Xingzuo published by 

Sing-tao Daily (see Section 4.3.1).128 

From 11 July to 26 October 1941, seven of Lorca’s poetic pieces translated 

by Dai were published in five different issues of Xingzuo (see Table 2 in Section 

4.3.2). Dai’s position vis-à-vis the main literary associations in that peculiar social 

space of Hong Kong is revealing for the understanding of Dai’s position-taking 

from a sociological perspective. As Lee (1989: 77) noted, Dai’s affiliation with 

both “left” (Communist Party) and “right” (Guomindang) associations – 

respectively, the All China Literary and Artistic Circles’ Association 中華全國文

藝界協會 (Zhonghua Quanguo Wenyi Jie Xiehui) and the Chinese Cultural 

Association 中國文化協進會 (Zhongguo Wenhua Xiejinhui) (Lu 1985a/2013: 

573-574) – would make his behaviour seem contradictory. 129 However, the 

alleged convergence of both parties’ views in their fight against the Japanese 

aggression allowed their members to engage with various and even competing 

possibilities in the social space due to the fragility and uncertainty of that space. 
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 The most significant event for Dai’s future position-taking in the field of 

literary production did not occur, nevertheless, in his home country, but at the 

other extreme of the Eurasian continent. The assassination of Federico García 

Lorca by the Spanish fascists in August 1936, a month after Franco’s rebellion 

and coup d’état against the Spanish Republic, was a triggering factor that 

profoundly marked the evolution of Dai’s translational activity and social 

trajectory from that period onward. Not only did Dai republish in the Shanghai 

journal Hao Wenzhang, in December 1936, the 1935 collection of his translations 

of Lorca, but he also decided to expand that collection by translating more poems 

by Lorca from the books he had brought from Madrid, as it is evidenced by the 

publication of “Muma” in 1937 in the Wuhan journal Ben Tao (see Section 

4.3.2).130 The republication of Dai’s collection in Hao Wenzhan is important 

because, besides including also a brief selection of Dai’s self-made poems in the 

first and sixth issues of the journal, that third issue was published to 

commemorate the death of Lu Xun, who had just passed away on 19 October. The 

issue opened with an article titled “Lu Xun Xiansheng” 魯迅先生 (Mr. Lu Xun), 

written by Cao Juren 曹聚仁 (1900-1972), and included further contributions by 

such other leading left-wing writers as Mao Dun, Lao She 老舍 (1899-1966) and 

Ba Jin 巴金 (1904-2005).  

 Therefore, before the publication of Dai’s translations of Lorca in Xingzuo in 

1941, Lorca’s status as a political martyr was already invested by Dai to distance 

himself politically from other members of the group of Xiandai (Mu and Liu) 

whose inclination to the Nationalist Party side had fatal consequences. 

Additionally, it can be read as an attempt to reconcile his position to that of the 

League of Left-Wing Writers, in their new strategy to favour the unification of as 
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many national literary sensibilities as possible, a strategy which led, in turn, to the 

dissolution of the League (see Wong 2008: 313-338). Moreover, the “last three 

years of peace” (Lee 1989: 57-64) preceding his exile to the British colony were 

not unproductive for Dai, particularly as far as his translations of Spanish 

literature is concerned (see Section 4.2.1). Figure 2 shows that the main event in 

Dai’s literary trajectory in that “fateful year” (Lee 1989: 64) of 1937 was not so 

much Wangshuo Shigao, since it only included 3 new pieces by Dai, but the 

publication of Dai’s translations of poems by various authors – Yesenin (6 pieces), 

Lorca (1), Pushkin (3), Alberti (4), and Altolaguirre (5).  

 
 

Figure 2 – Dai’s poetry translations and self-made verse, 1935-1941 
 

As discussed in the previous chapter, the connection between Lorca, the 

so-called Spanish Civil War, and other works he selected for translation from that 

period onward not only applies to his translations of Spanish poets, but also to his 

translations of works and authors from other literary traditions.131 

Moreover, it was also in Xingzuo where Dai’s translations of the ballads of 

the Spanish war were published for the first time in April 1939, before appearing 

in the Shanghai journal Wenyi Yuekan in May and June and, finally, in the famous 
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Dingdian in July, jointly edited with Ai Qing. In this regard, Lorca’s assassination 

and the wars of resistance against fascism on Spanish and Chinese soils were 

“simply” circumstantial and unpredictable factors occurring both at the right 

moment and at the right place, which helped to structure the field of literary 

production, both locally and internationally. On the one hand, it was not so much 

Dai’s behaviour which experienced a profound transformation to adapt to the 

emergent revolutionary situation in China, but the constant appearance of 

alternative possibilities in that new social space that favoured the actualization of 

literary dispositions he had already acquired. Therefore, Ai Qing’s endorsement of 

Dai’s poetic writings and, especially, his remarks on Dai’s translations of Lorca 

(see Section 2.1) after Dai’s death can be interpreted as opportunistically 

contributing to raising the status of both Lorca, through Dai’s translation, beyond 

the space where his work was originally produced. On the other hand, publishing 

more translations of Lorca’s verse in 1941, soon after the genre of romance had 

received a fervent welcome among the people fighting against the Japanese 

military invasion of China, illustrates the reciprocal effect and two-way nature of 

transculturation, since the events in China were not unnoticed by the Spanish 

writers whose romances Dai translated. Coincidentally, many of the manifestos 

published in Spanish leftist newspapers throughout 1938 included calls for 

solidarity with the Chinese people; and many of them were signed by Lorca’s 

fellow writers pertaining to the commonly named Generation of the 1927. In the 

summer of 1936, those writers had responded to the Falangist threat in Spain by 

establishing the Antifascist Intellectuals Alliance (see Section 4.3.1) and founding 

the journal El mono azul. A special section in that journal dedicated to romances 

served as a platform to foster their fight against fascism among the Republican 
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troops and the common people in Spain. Therefore, if promoting the genre of 

romance closely linked to Lorca’s martyrdom contributed to the dissemination of 

Lorca’s work internationally, in turn, Dai’s translation of Lorca’s poetry into 

Chinese reinforced Lorca’s status as a revolutionary poet in the social space where 

his poetry had originally emerged, because of the political capital attached to the 

romance genre, even if Lorca was not politically committed to any cause. 

Lorca’s work does not seem to match such a new revolutionary situation 

neither in China nor abroad, since there are no allusions to war or politics in 

Lorca’s verse. This fact is crucial for understanding how Dai dealt with the 

possibilities available in the literary field to consolidate his position and it will be 

further discussed in the next section.  

In sum, all circumstances seemed to favour the success of Dai’s translation 

project of Lorca, not only because of the symbolic capital associated both with 

Lorca and Dai, but also because of the ability demonstrated by Dai in dealing with 

the specificity of political, economic and cultural logics of the field of literary 

production in China. However, on 7 December 1941, the war in the Pacific broke 

out, and on 19 December the Japanese military forces started to occupy Hong 

Kong. With the invasion of Hong Kong, Sing-tao Daily, like other newspapers 

and periodicals, was obliged to close its activities. Many of the writers that had 

collaborated in Dai’s edited magazine, which was “turned into a war special 

edition” (Dai 1948a/1985: 44), 132  were evacuated from the British colony 

following the guidelines of the Central Committee of the Chinese Communist 

Party (Wang 2006: 260-261; cf. Lee 1989: 78-79). Dai, however, decided to stay 

in Hong Kong.133 
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5.2.3. The Posthumous Flowering of Dai’s Translation Project of Lorca: 

Luo’erjia Shichao 

Since his rendition of Lorca’s poetry in Chinese published in Xingzuo in 

1941, Dai published no new verse for more than two years, neither translations 

nor self-made compositions. Although he never ceased to be engaged in literary 

activities during those years of Japanese control over the territory, Dai’s life was, 

like most of Hong Kong residents, nothing but a striving for survival.134 The few 

months that Dai spent in jail in the spring of 1942 (Lu 1985a/2013: 578-579) had 

a profound effect on him, both psychologically and physically. Besides its 

importance as one among the factors explaining the gap in his literary production, 

the main consequence of Dai’s incarceration was the deterioration of his health 

over the following years to fatal proportions. His asthmatic condition brought his 

suffering finally to an end in February 1950, at his new home in Beijing, probably 

while he was working on his translations. 

Therefore, the last transculturating space of Dai’s translation project of Lorca 

takes us to six years after Dai’s decease, when all his translations of Lorca’s verse 

were collected by Shi Zhecun and published in Beijing. Of that collection, 

Luo’erjia Shichao 洛爾伽詩鈔 (A Selection of Lorca’s Poetry), 13 translated 

pieces had already been published; 4 of them, including 2 pieces published after 

1941, presented important modifications. In this regard, republications of Dai’s 

translations provide textual evidence about the evolution of Dai’s translation 

practice, an issue that we shall follow up on in the next section.  

Dai’s collection was distributed by Xinhua Shudian 新華書店 (New China 

Bookstore). The publisher, the Writers Publishing House 作家出版社 (Zuojia 
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Chubanshe), was the official press of the China Writers’ Association 中国作家協

會 (Zhongguo Zuojia Xiehui), the most important association of “writers and 

artists that made up the group members of the Literature Federation” (Hong 

1999/2007: 27) since it was established in Beijing in 1949.135 The Writers’ 

Association emerged from previous institutions like the League of Left-Wing 

Writers and the All-China Resistance Association of Writers and Artists, and so 

their members. Mao Dun, who had been appointed Minister of Culture in 1949, 

was one of the leaders of the Writer’s Association and its first chair. He was also 

the vice-president of the Federation. Ding Ling and Ai Qing were, respectively, 

the editor and associate editor of the Federation’s Wenyi Bao 文藝報 (Literary 

Gazette). Both organizations were subject to the direct intervention of the 

Communist Party Central Committee, which used their official periodicals, like 

Renmin Wenxue 人民文學 (People’s Literature), as the main platform for the 

announcement and promotion of their literary policies, campaigns, and works. 

When the collection of Dai’s translations of Lorca was published in June 

1956, one of these campaigns had already been launched by the Communist Party, 

the so-called the “Hundred Flowers” campaign. Zhou Enlai 周恩來 (1898-1976), 

Premier of the PRC, made a speech to the Communist Party Committee in January 

that year to announce “a new policy toward intellectuals” (Arkush 1981: xx). The 

policy consisted in applying the “socialist transformation”, which had been 

successfully carried out, in economic terms, in agricultural and industrial sectors, 

to the art and literary circles. This involved the transference of bookstores and 

publishing houses partially or totally to state ownership. In turn, Zhou also called 

for the improvement of the intellectual’s working, living and salary conditions, 

among other “special privileges” (ibid: xxi). Zhou’s gesture has been interpreted 
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as a response to the demands of those writers and intellectuals who had been 

subjected in previous years to “thought reform” 思想改造 (sixiang gaizao) for 

condemning “the exclusive reliance on Marxism as the criterion for judging 

literary work” (McDougall and Louie 1997: 201).136 Shi Zhecun was also among 

those writers that went through ideological reform before he devoted to teaching 

in autumn 1952 (Zhao 2012: 135). 

In May 1956, Lu Dingyi 陸定一 (1906-1996), chief of the propaganda 

department of the Central Party Committee, made his report on “Let a Hundred 

Flowers Bloom, Let a Hundred Schools of Thought Contend”, marking the 

official start of the campaign to discuss about “the role of literature in socialist 

society” (Arkush 1981: xiii). In his speech, Lu explained the new party policy and 

encouraged writers to express their opinions freely as long as their literature was 

aimed at “exposing the defects of contemporary society” (Arkush 1981: xxx).  

Dai’s translations of Lorca’s poetry published in 1956, therefore, show how 

Shi took the opportunity of that momentum contextualized within a situation of 

relative – and programmatic – relaxation of political control over literature. Figure 

2, corresponding to the cover of the 1956 publication, symbolizes that space in 

which Dai’s translations were embedded, as part of a literary field governed by 

the Chinese Communist literary doctrine inspired by the Yan’an model, where 

“workers, peasants, soldiers, and revolutionary cadres” (Mao 1942, quoted in 

Arkush 1981: xvi) were the audience at which literature should be aimed.137 At 

the bottom left corner of the cover, we can distinguish a couple of farmers looking 

ahead in a serious, enthusiastic and firm attitude: above at the back, a man with a 

peasant hat and brawny arm is holding a sickle which, in turn, is engulfing a five 

point star; below, a woman with a handkerchief covering her hair, stands up front. 
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Figure 3 – Cover of Luo’erjia Shichao, 1956 
 

Given the fact that Shi started editing Dai’s manuscripts well before the 

Hundred Flowers campaign was launched – the postscript was written in 

September 1955 –, Shi’s intervention can be regarded as a conscious strategy not 

only to consolidate Dai’s position, but especially to (re)establish his own position 

in a field of literary production governed by the directives of the Chinese 

Communist Party. In fact, Shi qualified the ballads composed by the “comrade” 

同志 (tongzhi) Lorca as an eloquent model to be borrowed by “the poetry 

workers” (Shi 1956: 315) of their time.138 Shi’s ‘act of marking’ (see Section 

3.3.3) implies, in turn, a transposition of Lorca’s verse with the purpose of 

shifting the Chinese literary field to the model being translated and, as such, 

reinforces the transculturating character of Dai’s translations of Lorca as a whole.  

In the next section, the possibilities involved in Dai’s translation project of 

Lorca will be further examined on a micro level. Attention will be paid to 

modified translations and to those elements which were later performed by Dai in 

his self-made compositions in order to demonstrate how Dai’s transculturating 

practice was also operative within textual domains. 
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5.3. Transculturating Stakes of Dai’s Translational Activity 

In the previous section, focusing our analysis on different space-time 

locations has allowed uncovering the possibilities available in the literary field 

throughout Dai’s project of translating Lorca into Chinese over time. From a 

Bourdieusian perspective, each batch of Dai’s translations of Lorca’s poems 

published in its respective location can be regarded as a particular position-taking 

resulting from Dai’s engagement with that field. The analysis has demonstrated 

that more often than not those possibilities can be explained as emerging from the 

close relationship between literary practice and politics, ranging from allegedly 

non-partisan positions to explicitly political commitment, privileging certain 

authors, works, themes or types of writing in connection with Dai’s translation 

project of Lorca. In this section, drawing further on the notion of transculturation, 

I shall attempt to prove how Dai’s varied positioning through his project of 

translating Lorca’s poetry into Chinese can also be examined in textual domains 

by tracing some (dis)continuities among those locations on a microscopic level.  

 

5.3.1. Transculturating Lorca’s Ballads 

Since Lorca’s poetry started to circulate in the field of literary production in 

China through the journal Wenfan Xiaopin, Dai’s translations were progressively 

invested with the symbolic capital generated by the strong connection between 

Lorca and the Spanish poets of the so-called Generation of the 27. Such space of 

works included literary types which can be categorized as ballads and folk songs, 

among which a particular type stood above the others: the romance.  

In his postscript to the translation of Lorca’s romance “La casada infiel” 
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(The Unfaithful Wife) (see Section 4.3.2) published on 30 April 1945 in the 

war-time propaganda pamphlet Shishi Zhoubao, Dai expanded on the information 

accompanying Lorca’s seven poems published in 1935. Dai did not reveal the 

exact source of the Spanish poem he had used, but he did make explicit the 

connection between the outburst of the war in Spain and the assassination of 

Lorca while in Granada in 1936 (Dai 1945/1999a: 518). Moreover, he concluded 

by highlighting the information he had provided previously about Lorca’s 

expertise as a pianist and practised scholar in the folklorist tradition of Spain with 

explicit mention to the ballads the Andalusian poet collected from all over the 

Spanish territory, influencing both Lorca’s musical and poetic compositions. “La 

casada infiel” was the first piece that Dai translated from the collection of Gypsy 

ballads, Romancero gitano (composed between 1924 and 1927, and published in 

1928). 

Three years later, in his essay on the ballads of Spanish war published in 

December 1948 in Huaqiao Ribao, “Ba ‘Xibanya Kangzhan Yaoqu Xuan’” 跋

《西班牙抗戰謠曲選》 (On the Selection of Ballads of the Spanish War), Dai 

further commented on the romance genre. By referring to the translations of the 

romances he had published in 1939, he stressed the relation between the Spanish 

poets he had translated, the war against fascism, both in Spain and in China, and 

the romance. In that essay, Dai dealt with formal and stylistic issues related to 

what he considered “this sort of special verse style of Spanish origin” (Dai 

1948b/1985: 42). He used the characters 谣曲 (yaoqu) to translate the Spanish 

term romance, making it clear that he was referring to that particular genre by 

introducing the Spanish term in the text. He continued describing the formal 

characteristics of the genre: octosyllabic verse in assonant rhyme – accented on 
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the seventh syllable – on alternate lines throughout the whole poem. 

Dai’s translation of Lorca’s romance “La casada infiel” (see Figure 4) 

published in Shi Chuangzao in 1947 – which contains minor changes, mainly in 

terms of vocabulary, to the 1941 translation – provides evidence of Dai’s attempt 

to render the meter of the Spanish romance in Chinese in his translations of 

Lorca’s Gypsy ballads by using eight characters per line. Dai’s behaviour reveals 

a contradiction to his earlier remarks on the translation of form, since he had made 

very clear (see Section 5.1.2) that attaining correspondence between formal 

prosodic features in translation was not among his priorities. Furthermore, in the 

case of romance, Dai not only refused to relegate poetic form to a secondary 

position, but he referred to its content as a genre which merged narrative and lyric 

modes without further comment.139 Indeed, Dai’s behaviour seemed to point to 

another direction. 

 

 
 

Figure 4 – Fragment of Dai’s translation of Lorca’s “La casada infiel”, 1947 
 

As Dai confessed to Ai Qing at the beginning of 1939, when awaiting the 

arrival to Hong Kong of the ballads of the Spanish war with the intention to 

translate and publish some pieces, he was not at all satisfied with the poetry that 

was composed at the time, he had no “good poems” (Dai 1939/1999b: 253) and 
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most of the writers he expected to provide him with some compositions had 

dispersed after the outburst of the war in 1937. Two years before, in an article 

entitled “Tan Guofang Shige” 談國防詩歌 (On the Poetry for National Defence), 

Dai had already made clear his position on the poetry produced for patriotic 

utilitarianism. He denounced that, under the banner of the so-called ‘national 

defence’, poetry was mistakenly instrumentalized. He did not counter against the 

use of such motives as “class-consciousness” 階级 (jieji), “anti-imperialism” 反

帝 (fandi), “national defence” 国防 (guofang) or “ethnic nationalities” 民族 

(minzu) in poetry; rather, he was against considering those motives as exclusive 

criteria for assessing poetic works. In that article, Dai overtly and emphatically 

claimed that those who rejected the “pure poems” published by the Xin Shi 

Society 新诗社 (Xin Shi She, or New Poetry Society) were, in fact, people who 

“did not understand noble art, did not know anything about human nature” (Dai 

1937: 84).140 Dai’s remarks evidence the conscious actualization of his literary 

dispositions in relating a particular aesthetic form and the position taken by a 

specific group, an expertise Rama ascribes to the role of a transculturator 

(1982/2012: 131). Dai’s article was published in the journal Xin Zhonghua, where 

he had also published the diary of his trip to Spain, immediately after Xin Shi 

published his first translations of the Spanish poets above and those of Yesenin 

(see Section 4.2.4). 

Moreover, it was precisely in 1937, in April, that his first translation of 

Lorca’s song “Tiovivo” was published in Ben Tao as “Mu Ma”, as mentioned 

above. Curiously enough, this particular translation presented striking connections 

with one of Dai’s own poetic compositions, “Deng” 燈 (The Lamp), published in 

the first issue of the journal Xiandai Shifeng, on 10 October 1935. Interestingly, 
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Dai wrote that poem on 21 December 1934, when he was still in Europe and not 

long after his acquaintance with Lorca’s work. The following are the first three 

stanzas of Dai’s own poem “Deng”, in which he used the image of a 

“merry-go-round” (mumalan 木馬欄) as a metaphor, the same characters he used 

for translating the title “Tiovivo” in the 1956 version published by Shi Zhecun. 

 
燈 

 

燈守著我，劬勞地， 

凝看我眸子中 

有穿著古舊的節日衣衫的 

歡樂兒童， 

憂傷稚子， 

像木馬欄似的 

轉著，轉著，永恆地…… 

 

而火焰的春陽下的樹木般的 

小小的爆烈聲， 

搖著我，搖著我， 

柔和地。 

 

美麗的節日萎謝了， 

木馬欄獨自轉著轉著…… 

燈徒然懷著母親的劬勞， 

孩子們的彩衣已褪了顏色。 

 

The Lamp 
 
The lamp protects me diligently, 
Stare into the pupils of my eyes, 
There are happy children 
Dressed in ancient, festive costumes, 
Sorrowful infants, 
Like a merry-go-round 
Turning, turning without end… 

 
 
And the sound of tiny explosions 
Like trees under the flaming spring sun, 
Shaking me, shaking me, 
Softly. 

 
 
Beautiful festive days fade, 
The merry-go-round is still turning, turning… 
The lamp in vain cherishes the mother’s hard work, 
The colours of the children’s silk clothes have faded. 

 
Translated by Lee (1989: 240-241) 

 

Moreover, in the third line of the first stanza (the fourth line in Lee’s 

translation), Dai referred to “ancient, festive costumes”, which seems to echo the 

concluding line of the fourth stanza in Lorca’s poem (Lorca 2011: 301-302), “de 

moaré y lentejuelas” (of moiré and sequins) translated by Dai as “shining long 

skirts made of golden leafs” (綴金葉的閃緞長裙).  

The following is Dai’s translation of Lorca’s “Tiovivo” (Merry-go-round). 
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The English lines in the right-hand column are my translation from Dai’s Chinese. 

 
木馬欄 (1956 [April 1937]) 

 
節慶的日子 
在輪子上盤桓。 
木馬欄把它們帶去， 
又送它們回來。 
  
青的聖體節。 
白的聖誕節。 
  
日子天天過去， 
象蝮蛇蛻皮， 
但是節日， 
唯一的破例。 

 
我們的老母親 
都這樣過她們的節慶 
她們的夜晚 
是綴金葉的閃緞長裙。 

Merry-go-round 
 
 
Festive days 
lingering on the wheel. 
The merry-go-round takes them 
back and forth. 
 
 
Blue Corpus Christi. 
White Christmas day. 
 
 
The days go by and by, 
like serpents cast off their skin, 
but festive days are, 
the only ones that remain. 
 
 
Our old mothers 
spend their holidays like this 
Their evenings 
are shining long skirts made of golden leafs. 

 
We can also infer a connection between Dai’s line “Beautiful festive days 

fade” (美麗的節日萎謝了) in “Deng” and the third stanza in “Mumalan”, in 

which festive days are the only days that remain. 

The above connections between Dai’s translation of Lorca’s “Tiovivo” and 

Dai’s own poem “Deng” confirm the close relation between translation and poetic 

composition in Dai’s literary trajectory signaled by Wang (2003: 199), to the 

extent that one cannot be clearly subsumed to the other. However, they do not 

seem to indicate that Dai’s translation practice was an extension of his own poetic 

writing, as Wang claimed. In fact, they perfectly illustrate the performative nature 

of transculturation, as Tymoczko theorized in her study (see Section 3.1.3). By 

selecting and appropriating certain elements of Lorca’s poetry in his own writing, 

Dai was drafting his translation of Lorca in a fragmented manner, as a preliminary 
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step to produce a result satisfactory enough to be eventually published. Therefore, 

it was writing his own poetry that can be considered a sort of apprenticeship for 

Dai, a training exercise through which he could gradually improve his translation 

skills before he could fully deploy them in translating the romances.  

The genre of romance, as a non-existing literary text type in the field of 

literary production in China, constituted not only a model for the kind of poetry 

that Dai was attempting to promote in Chinese soil but a powerful stake which 

was not originally conceived as such. Although the romance was later exploited 

by the Spanish poets of Lorca’s generation under the inspiration of Lorca’s Gypsy 

ballads, originally, the popularity of Lorca’s ballads in Spain was not due to its 

potential as a propaganda weapon or political content but for reasons that, 

although “extrapoetic”, can be described as more rudimentary, as Lorca himself 

admitted in an interview (Palau i Fabre 1998: 28). Indeed, as mentioned above, 

there are no political allusions in Lorca’s verse, neither was Lorca’s intention to 

be attached to any political position. Lorca considered himself a revolutionary but 

not a political poet (Gibson 1989: 443). 

Therefore, what it seemed to interest Dai the most about Lorca’s ballads, and 

the romance in particular, were its operational and performative potential as a 

genre – as he himself had noticed during his stay in Spain. Dai qualified the 

romance as “the national poetry” of Spain (Dai 1948b/1985: 42), 141  by 

highlighting that it was “the most widespread and common genre, in spite of its 

antiquity” in Spain.142 Dai’s assertion can be interpreted as an unequivocal 

position-taking vis-à-vis those positions condemning ancient types of writing 

merely on the basis of their antiquity. Consequently, among the properties that 

made that genre an appropriate tool for disseminating ideas among common 
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people, meter and musicality appeared as legitimate possibilities with which he 

could experiment, as he already did with Lorca’s songs such as “Tiovivo”. Dai 

finished his description of the genre of romance in the above essay in the 

following way: “it is the voice of the Spanish land, both archaic and fresh forever” 

(Dai 1948b/1985: 42).143 Such a “voice” 聲音 (shengyin) was, for Dai, not only 

the voice of the aforementioned writers, but also of the unheard peasants and 

labourers who were unheard before the war.  

Although in 1945, then, Dai flagged Lorca’s Gypsy ballads, from which the 

ballads of the Spanish war took inspiration, as the most celebrated of Lorca’s 

poetic works, Dai did not publish any romance until 1941, with his first version of 

“La casada infield”.144 However, by translating various kinds of Lorca’s songs, it 

can be argued that Dai specialized and developed “specific interests for the 

struggle of new stakes in the field” (Wolf 2007b: 117), which he also utilized in 

his own poetic compositions. Indeed, translating Lorca’s ballads derived in a 

specific sort of symbolic capital governing the specific logic of that marginalized 

and, as such, innocuous sub-field of “folk literature”, providing alternative stakes 

for engaging with external political factors of the literary field as a whole. 

 

5.3.2. Dai’s Transculturating Practice in Motion 

The first publication of Dai’s translations of Lorca’s verse included folk 

songs he selected mainly from Lorca’s earliest poetry collections, Libro de 

poemas and Canciones (see Section 4.3.2). These poems were obtained from 

several of Lorca’s works published over time, so that the Chinese reader could 

have a relative representative picture of the evolution of the Andalusian poet (see 

Section 4.3.1). The translations published in Xingzuo, on the other hand, dealt 
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mainly with those works in which the Andalusian land and Gypsy folklore were 

more clearly displayed (see Section 4.1), among which the romance. Below, Dai’s 

engagement with the different logics of the Chinese literary field over time is 

illustrated by focusing on some modifications introduced by Dai in his 

retranslations published across the spaces identified above. 

As discussed in Chapter Two, Wang (2003) pointed out that Dai was able to 

merge in his translations the formal qualities of folk tradition and the qualities of 

free verse. As I argue in this thesis, an alternative approach is to consider Dai’s 

translation output as the result of his engagement with the many possibilities at 

hand regardless of how such possibilities are labelled. From this perspective, what 

appears as more revealing is the relationship between Dai’s translation practice 

and his position-taking in the field of literary production in China by privileging a 

set of possibilities over the others at specific moments of his social trajectory.  

For example, one of Dai’s translated poems used by Wang to support his 

arguments is “Galán”, which Dai republished in the three transculturating spaces 

that have been examined above. In the first space of 1935, Dai translated the title 

of the poem as “Angdaluxiya zhi Ge” 昂達路西亞之歌 (Song of Andalusia), 

probably because this poem appeared in the section dedicated to Andalusian songs 

in Lorca’s Canciones (García Lorca 2011: 317-323). The title in Spanish, “Galán”, 

refers to the protagonist of the poem’s story, a young fellow, a libertine lad, a Don 

Juan, a gallant. However, Dai originally opted for providing the Chinese reader 

with a title expressing what he perceived as representative of the geographical 

background of the poem’s plot, namely, Lorca’s native land. The word used in 

Spanish, “Galán”, appears in the first and last stanzas of the poem, which are used 

as a refrain by the Andalusian poet. In fact, the use of refrains, especially in the 
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openings and endings of poems are common defining properties of ballads in 

terms of formal structure. 

 
Lorca’s poem in Spanish 
 

Translation from Spanish 

Galán 
galancillo. 
En tu casa queman tomillo. 

Gallant 
little gallant. 
In your home, they are burning thyme. 

 
 
Dai’s 1956 translation 
 

 
 
Translation from Chinese 

冶遊郎， 
小小的冶遊郎。 
你家裏燒著百里香。 

Libertine lad, 
Little libertine lad. 
In your home, they are burning thyme. 

 

However, Wang overlooked that refrain both in the 1935 and in the 1956 

versions he compared. Wang’s interest was to establish a parallelism between the 

evolution of Dai’s poetic style and his translation practice, supported by textual 

evidence from the changes Dai introduced in his 1956 translation in contrast to the 

1935 one, in terms of prosody and style. Wang argued for a connection between 

Dai’s translation and self-made poetic practice to claim that Dai had not still 

found what he was looking for, “a new and lively expressive language” (2003: 

196), a goal that translating Lorca’s poetry helped him to achieve. Discussing 

Lorca’s influence in Dai from the vantage point of a retrospective construction of 

Dai’s poetic trajectory is not the issue here, but the implications of ignoring the 

1941 publication. In that version, Dai already introduced many of the changes that 

also appeared in the final version, including a striking one which Wang 

overlooked. In the aforementioned refrain of the 1941 version, which was 

published under the title “Wuti” 無題 (Untitled), Dai changed the order of the 

characters you 遊 and ye 冶, as they had previously appeared in the 1935 

version, to the order in which they would appear later (i.e. from youye to yeyou), 
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both in the refrain and in the title of the 1956 translation. Wang did mention the 

use of these characters in the title of the latest version, but he did it simply to 

probe Dai’s rediscovery of and return to the Chinese classical tradition, a tradition 

to which Dai often resorted in his earliest poetic endeavours. In fact, as discussed 

in Section 5.1.2, Dai did not only keep the possibility of using literary forms that 

were often rejected for modern expression; he actually immersed himself in 

investigating those possibilities in 1943. However, Dai exploited a text type 

related to a subtype of literature which was considered not only acceptable but 

effective to express the poetic mood of the modern times, namely, folk literature. 

Actually, Wang postponed Dai’s “rediscovery”, by seven years, to 1948, by 

quoting Dai’s own words from his postscript to the translation of the ballads of the 

Spanish War (2003: 199) and, therefore, obliterating that crucial part of Dai’s 

translation project of Lorca.  

Below, the three versions of the same poem translated by Dai in different 

transculturating spaces show the modifications introduced by Dai over time. 

 

昂達魯西亞之歌 (1935) 
 
游冶郎， 
美好的小游冶郎， 
你家裏烤着百里香。 
 
你徒然走去，走來： 
我把我的門兒上了鎖。 
 
把那銀鑰匙 
繫在一條錦帶上； 
 
錦帶上寫着： 
我小小的心兒是很遠! 
 
不要在我的街上躑躅， 
讓牠一任風吹。 
 

無題 (1941) 
 
冶遊郎， 
小冶遊郎。 
你家裏燒着百里香。 
 
你不用來去彷徨， 
我已把門兒鎖上。 
 
用純銀的鑰匙鎖上。 
鑰匙又繫在腰帶上。 
 
腰帶上有銘語一行： 
我的心在遠方。 
 
不要在我的街上來囘 
讓牠一任風吹。 
 

冶遊郎 (1956) 
 
冶遊郎， 
小小的冶遊郎。 
你家裏燒着百里香。 
 
不用調笑，不用彷徨， 
我已把門兒鎖上。 
 
用純銀的鑰匙鎖上。 
把鑰匙繫在腰帶上。 
 
腰帶上有銘文一行： 
我的心兒在遠方。 
 
你別再到我街上散步。 
一切歐教風吹過。 
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游冶郎， 
美好的小游冶郎， 
你家裏烤着百里香。 

 
 
冶遊郎， 
小冶遊郎。 
你家裏燒着百里香。 

 
 
冶遊郎， 
小小的冶遊郎。 
你家裏燒着百里香。 

 

By comparing these different versions, we can see how Dai’s translation 

practice involved his engagement with different possibilities also at the textual 

level. For example, had Wang known about the 1941 translation, he would have 

realized about the change in the expression yeyou lang. Moreover, he would have 

probably come across a text published in Dai’s edited journal Xin Shi in April 

1937, which sheds light on Dai’s choice. Coincidentally, the article in question 

was entitled “Ye You Lang” 冶遊郎, written by the poet and scholar Zhu 

Yingdan 朱英誕  (1913-1983), and published under the especial section 

“Informal Discussions about the New Poetry” 新詩座談 (Xin Shi Zuotan). 

The significance of that text is not merely the coincidence with the 

expression used by Dai to translate the Spanish word “Galán” later in the title, as 

condensing the subject matter of the poem’s story; its importance lies in the fact 

that it best described, for Zhu, what a good poet was supposed to be (1937: 107). 

Therefore, that expression, which was used later by Dai himself in his translation 

and the origin of which can be traced back to the Chinese folk song tradition,145 

was also endowed with a certain amount of symbolic capital related to a specific 

position-taking in the literary field, the one occupied by the journal Xin Shi at that 

time. Therefore, although Dai had already borrowed that expression in his 1935 

translation, he did not fully expand the possibilities of originality and 

representation it offered by using them to entitle his translation, after trying other 

possibilities at hand in more than one space-time location, including a certain 

reluctance in using that expression as a title in 1941. 
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The translation under the heading “Wuti” is one of the three poetic 

movements published together as Shi San Zhang in issue 983 of Xingzuo, which 

Dai signed under the pen name Yuyue 御 月 . 146  Three more poems 

corresponding to Lorca’s “Canción del jinete” (Song of the Horseman), “Arbolé, 

arbolé” (Tree, Tree) and “Serenata” were published consecutively in the same 

month. None of these translations carry the translator’s signature, but since the 

last of them appears as Dai’s translation in the Database of Translations by the 

Generation of Chinese Modernist Writers of the 1930s, 147  there is some 

justification for arguing that the other two pieces, published nine and four days 

earlier, respectively, were also translated by Dai. 

Another example Wang used to claim Lorca’s influence in the development 

of Dai’s poetic style is precisely the poem “Arbolé, arbolé”, published in Xingzuo 

on 23 July 1941. That poem was initially published in Wenfan Xiaopin with the 

title “Yao Qu” 謠曲 (Romance) and finally included in the 1956 collection with 

abundant modifications, including the title, vocabulary, sentence structure, and the 

order of the lines within stanzas. Wang considered Dai’s expression “Shu Ya Shu” 

樹呀樹 (Tree Oh Tree) a successful way to exploit the possibilities of “the 

modern folk song” (2003: 98).  

 
Lorca’s refrain in Spanish Translation from Spanish 
Arbolé, arbolé 
seco y verdé. 
 

Tree, tree 
dry and green. 

Dai’s 1941 translation Translation from Chinese 
樹啊，樹， 
又綠又枯。 
 

Tree ah tree, 
both green and dry. 

Dai’s 1956 translation Translation from Chinese 
樹呀樹， 
枯又綠。 

Tree yah, tree, 
dry and green. 
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However, Wang did not make explicit in his analysis that this poem was the 

1956 translated version of Dai’s translation “Yao Qu”. Moreover, Wang also 

failed to notice that Dai had omitted the opening and ending refrain of the poem 

containing that expression in his version published in Wenfan Xiaopin. The chorus 

was introduced by Dai in his 1941 translation. Although the text is fragmented, so 

that it is impossible to know exactly how Dai translated the title in that case, the 

character ti 題 (title) can be recognized on the published page;148 hence, we can 

venture that the characters used were also wuti 無題. That being the case, this 

was not an unusual choice for Dai.  

Wang noted that Dai’s strategy of translating in three different ways one of 

the lines of another recurring refrain used by Lorca three times within the poem 

was an original solution which shows Dai’s effort towards innovation in his 

translation practice (2003: 197). 

 
謠曲 (1935) 
 
“美人兒，到個爾陀巴來

吧”。 
美人兒聽也不聽。 

無題 (1941) 
 
“到高爾道巴來，小姑 
娘”。 
小姑娘不聽也不看。 

樹呀樹 (1956) 
 
“到哥爾多巴來呀，小姑 
娘”。 
小姑娘不聽他。 

 
“美人兒，到塞維拉來 
吧”。 
美人兒聽也不聽。 

 
“到塞維拉來，小姑 
娘”。 
小姑娘不聽也不看。 

 
“到塞維拉來呀，小姑 
娘”。 
小姑娘不理他。 

 
“美人兒，到格臘拿達來

吧”。 
美人兒聽也不聽。 

 
“到格拉拿達來，小姑 
娘”。 
小姑娘不聽也不看。 

 
“到格拉那達來呀，小姑 
娘”。 
小姑娘不睬他。 

 

Besides some small changes in the characters used by Dai to translate the 

names of the Andalusian cities of Córdoba and Granada into Chinese, we can 

observe Dai’s experimentation with different possibilities at different levels across 

the three versions: in terms of colloquial speech and in terms of vocabulary. On 
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the one hand, whereas in 1935 Dai added the character er 兒 to meiren 美人 

(belle) to represent a sort of informal, oral colouring effect, in 1956 he opted for 

adding the particle ya 呀, a solution more accorded to the possibilities available 

in modern speech, as Wang noted (2003: 197). In the 1941 translation, however, it 

seems that Dai had turned to a straighter and less colourful solution, by 

renouncing the reproduction of any similar sense of orality in that refrain. On the 

other hand, Dai’s translation published in Hong Kong did reflect a slight move 

towards more imaginative possibilities, by translating the young woman’s 

disregard as bu ting ye bu kan 不聽也不看 (neither listens nor looks) instead of 

bu ting ye bu ting 聽也不聽 (does not listen at all). But it is the translation 

published in 1956 where Dai seemed to exploit all the possibilities at hand, 

including those offered by his discovery of the Chinese folk tradition. The 

solution used by Dai in this last translation was resorting to synonymy and word 

variation in order to translate Lorca’s line in three different ways using three 

different verbs: ting 聽 (to listen), li 理 (to pay attention) and cai 睬 (‘to care 

for’). Dai’s technique was, according to Wang, a poetic device typical of Chinese 

ancient folk poetry, which Dai magnificently exploited to “emphasize the 

dramatic mood of the poem” (2003: 197), in contrast with Lorca’s use of the verb 

“to hear” (escuchar) throughout. Independently of Wang’s claim, Dai’s ability to 

engage with the many possibilities available to him over time gives evidence of 

the generative and inventive features of transculturation, involving not only a 

selection of elements of the text to be translated but also a rediscovery of literary 

devices from within the literary space where the translation is circulating. 

However, the most striking issue is, again, related to the various possibilities 

with which Dai engaged in rendering the title in Chinese in its various translations. 
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It seems reasonable to argue that Dai laid aside the characters yao 謠 and qu 曲 

of the 1935 version because he used them as the translation for the text type called 

romance in Spanish, a type of ballads he started to translate and promote as a 

special series in 1939. Under this umbrella term, Dai included both Lorca’s Gypsy 

ballads translated from Romancero gitano and the Spanish war-time ballads 

translated from the collection Romancero general de la guerra de España. 

Four days after the publication of Dai’s “Untitled” translation of “Arbolé, 

arbolé”, Dai’s translation “Xiao Ye Qu” (Serenade) was published. This is the last 

piece of Dai’s translations of Lorca’s songs collection that Dai published before 

he turned to translating the romances, which adds to the songs he had published in 

1935, 12 pieces in total. This piece is also one of the examples to which Wang 

referred in his textual analysis of Dai’s translations of Lorca, but he did not 

mention its date of publication. In fact, since he did reveal that Dai’s previous 

translations of Lorca were launched in Wenfan Xiaopin in 1935, the reader tends 

to place “Xiao Ye Qu” mistakenly in that initial collection. However, the version 

of Dai’s translation of Lorca’s “Serenata” used by Wang is the one published in 

1945, in Wenyi Zhoukan, two days before the publication, in the same literary 

supplement, of Dai’s postscript to his translations of Gerardo Diego (see 4.3.1). 

Concealing the date of publication seems to be a necessary step for Wang to make 

for a convincing argument about Dai’s linear evolution from his “old-fashioned” 

陳舊 (chenjiu) and “stiff” or “unsmooth” 硬澀 (yingse) (Wang 2003: 196) first 

versions to his definitive accomplishment as presented in the 1956 collection, 

which reflects, according to Wang, Dai’s attainment of a vivid and new literary 

style. To prove Dai’s “inability to recreate the fresh and vibrant qualities of the 

original poem” (ibid) in his first version of “Xiao Ye Qu”, Wang gave three 
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examples of ancient Chinese expressions (yu ti 玉體, hong wa 薨瓦 and yu gu 

玉股) used by Dai to translate Lorca’s “Serenata”, as I reproduce below (with my 

English translation in brackets): 

 

“Serenata” 1945 translation 1956 translation 

Lolita lava su cuerpo 
(Lolita washes her body) 

羅麗妲洗著玉體 

(Luolida is washing her jade 
body) 

羅麗妲在洗澡 

(Luolida is taking a bath) 

relumbra por los tejados 
(shines on the roofs) 

照耀在薨瓦上 

(Shines on the roof tiles of 
the prince’s death) 

照耀在屋頂上 

(Shines on the roofs) 

Anís de tus muslos blancos 
(The anise of your white 

thighs) 

你的玉股的茴香 

(The fennel of your jade 
haunches) 

你的大腿的茴香 

(The fennel of your thighs) 

 

However, what those examples help demonstrate is the partialities involved 

in Dai’s transculturation process, either in relation to the 1941 or the 1945 

translation. As in the case of Dai’s translation of “Arbolé, arbolé” discussed above, 

Dai’s decision-making process in translating Lorca’s poems was uneven and 

unsmooth, and on numerous occasions he seemed to contradict himself.  

Dai’s contradictions became more apparent as regards poetic form. In the 

1940s, regular verse and rhyme did not seem to be an obstacle for Dai when 

translating the kind of poetic mood that he found in Lorca’s work. In the case of 

“Xiao Ye Qu”, he even went so far as to reproduce Lorca’s use of heptasyllabic 

quatrains with the aaba rhyme scheme in the 1956 translation, when compared to 

the alternate rhyme pattern (lines 2 and 4) in the 1941 (and 1945) version, as the 

first stanza of the poems below shows. From the perspective of transculturation, 

this can be interpreted as a step forward in Dai’s rediscovery of previous 

possibilities available in the literary field, which Dai had initially discarded in the 

1930s as they were considered ‘old-fashioned and conservative’ from a particular 
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view of literature, that of May Fourth scholars such as Mao Dun and Lu Xun, but 

which he later turned to good account as an acceptable solution for translating 

Lorca into Chinese.  

 

Serenata (García Lorca 2011: 344-345) 
 
Por las orillas del río /a/ 
se está la noche mojando /a/ 
y en los pechos de Lolita  /b/ 
se mueren de amor los ramos. /a/ 
 
Se mueren de amor los ramos. 
 
 

Serenade 
 
Along the river banks 
the night is getting wet 
and in Lolita’s breasts 
bouquets die of love. 
 
The bouquets die of love. 
 
 

小夜曲 (Dai 1941f: 2) 

 
夜在浸濕自己 [ji ]/b/ 
在那条河岸旁，[pang] /a/ 
而在羅麗達的胸頭，[tou] /c/ 
花枝為戀愛而亡。[wang] /a/ 

 
花枝為戀愛而亡。 

Serenade 
 
The night wets itself  
along that bank of the river, 
and on the chest of Luolida, 
sprays of flowers die for love. 
 
Sprays of flowers die for love. 

 
 
小夜曲 (Dai 1956: 24-25) 

 
在河岸的兩旁，[pang] /a/ 
夜色浸得水汪汪，[wang] /a/  
在羅麗妲的心頭，[tou] /b/ 
花兒為愛情而亡。[wang] /a/ 

 
花兒為愛情而亡。 

 
 
Serenade 
 
On both banks of the river, 
The night soaks completely with water, 
on Luolida’s heart, 
flowers die for love. 
 
Flowers die for love. 

 

Actually, there are no major differences between the 1941 and 1945 versions, 

except a slight but important one which uncovers Wang’s cunning trick: the 
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characters used by Dai for translating the proper name of the song’s protagonist, 

i.e. Lolita. In the 1941 version, Dai used the character 達, in luo li da 羅麗達, 

whereas in the 1945 version he used the character 妲, the same solution he 

adopted for the 1956 version. This change from 達  to 妲 , both of them 

pronounced da, provides us with more evidence of Dai’s translation practice as a 

dynamic and multiphasic transculturating process, instead of a smooth progression. 

The character da 妲, which is an archaic female personal name, is etymologically 

related to the Chinese name Daji 妲己, which is the name of a concubine of the 

last emperor of the Shang Dynasty (1600-1050 BC), Zhou Xin 纣辛, and which 

has strong sexual connotations in Chinese literary tradition. Therefore, the 

solution adopted by Dai in the 1945 translation, which Wang purposely used as 

evidence of Dai’s unskilful, old-fashioned style to qualify his first translations of 

Lorca, resulted into an effective graceful technique to make the sexual content of 

Lorca’s poem explicit. It is not surprising, then, that “Xiao Ye Qu” was the last of 

Dai’s translations of Lorca’s songs immediately before Dai adventured in a more 

ambitious project, namely, translating Lorca’s “impudent” Gypsy ballads. 

Perhaps the most famous piece of Lorca’s Gypsy ballads is “Romance 

sonámbulo” (dated 2 August 2 1924), translated by Dai as “Mengyou Ren Yao” 

夢遊人謠 (“Sleepwalkers’ Ballad”) and published for the first time in the volume 

complied by Shi in 1956 (García Lorca 1956: 45-49). This is the first piece of the 

section of the Gypsy ballads in that collection and is followed by “The Unfaithful 

Wife” (ibid: 50-53). The romances published in 1956 show a clear difference with 

Dai’s translations of “The Unfaithful Wife” published between 1941 and 1947 

(see Section 5.3.1), in which he rendered Lorca’s octosyllabic verse in Chinese 
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using eight characters per line. The excerpt of “Mengyou Ren Yao” below 

illustrates the solutions he ended up adopting for translating this particular ballad 

genre. 

 
Dai’s translation of the Spanish poem 
 

 
Translation from Chinese 

綠啊，我多麼愛你這綠色。 
綠的風，綠的樹枝。 
船在海上， 
馬在山中。 
影子裹住她的腰， 
她在露台上做夢。 
綠的肌肉，綠的頭髮， 
還有銀子般沁涼的眼睛。 
綠啊，我多麼愛你這綠色。 
在吉卜賽人的月亮下， 
一切東西都看著她， 
而她卻看不見它們。 

Green ah, how I love you this green. 
Green wind, green branches. 
Boat on the sea, 
horse in the mountains. 
The shadow wraps her waist, 
she dreams on her balcony. 
Green flesh, green hair, 
with eyes seeped of cold silver. 
Green ah, how I love you this green. 
Under the moon of the Gypsies, 
all the things are looking at her, 
but she cannot see them. 

 
Lorca’s poem in Spanish 
 

 
Translation from Spanish 

Verde que te quiero verde. 
Verde viento. Verdes ramas. 
El barco sobre la mar 
y el caballo en la montaña. 
Con la sombra en la cintura 
ella sueña en su baranda 
verde carne, pelo verde, 
con ojos de fría plata. 
Verde que te quiero verde. 
Bajo la luna gitana, 
las cosas la están mirando 
y ella no puede mirarlas. 

Green [that] I want you green. 
Green wind. Green branches. 
The boat on the sea 
and the horse in the mountain. 
With the shadow on the waist 
she dreams on her balustrade 
green flesh, green hair, 
with eyes of cold silver. 
Green [that] I want you green. 
Under the Gypsy moon, 
the things are looking at her 
and she cannot look at them 

 

Indeed, Dai’s struggle with form was one of his main concerns over his 

social trajectory, as we can infer from his remarks on poetic writing (see Section 

5.1.2) and his various retranslations discussed above, a recurring topic which can 

also be linked to other issues resulting from Dai’s engagement with the 

possibilities available to him.149 As Dai described in his 1948 postscript to the 
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ballads of the Spanish war, the combination of lyric and narrative modes was a 

defining property of the romance at the level of content.150 Dai’s translation 

evidences that he recanted from the strategy he used in translating “La casada 

infiel” in the 1940s – eight characters per line to translate Lorca’s octosyllabic 

verse – and adopted an alternative solution: combining uneven free verse lines (no 

fixed number of characters per line) with parallel couplets of different line-length 

(four, seven or eight characters per line), to the extent that some of them are an 

elusive evocation of Chinese “old-style verse” 古詩 (gushi).151 Lorca’s verse, 

then, provided Dai with a productive site for experimentation vis-à-vis diverse and 

often competing alternative stakes to express what he and other agents in the 

literary field conceived as the “nuance of poetic mood” (Dai 1932c/1996: 316). 

Through a critical reading of Dai’s translation of this particular romance, we 

could stress Dai’s skilfulness in bounding form and content inextricably together. 

We could argue that Dai used free verse lines (1, 8 and 9) to translate the lyric 

mode – the emotional opening, passages related to the girl’s dream – and lines 

with a fixed number of characters (3 and 4) for the narrative characteristics – more 

impersonal descriptions – of the Spanish “traditional” romance recreated by Lorca 

in his poetry.152  

However, this sort of reading, even if productive from a textual analysis 

point of view, would preclude the social conditions underlying Dai’s translation 

practice, or as Rama put it, would ignore “literature’s search for 

representativeness” (1982/2012: 9) and its communicative purpose. This does not 

mean, conversely, to turn Dai’s translations of Lorca “into mere sociological 

documents” or “political manifestos” (ibid: 9), but to analyse Dai’s practice as 

making one or another set of possibilities available in the field of literary 
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production prevail, as shown above. In attempting to establish connections 

between these often opposite approaches to literary translation, we realize that Dai 

was not merely translating Lorca’s ballads into Chinese in order to guide the 

Chinese reader through a pilgrimage to Lorca’s native land, as he himself claimed 

and as Shi also confirmed in his postscript to the 1956 collection (see Section 

4.2.4). Dai was aiming at transculturation, at the core of which lied his artistic 

creativity, in which elements from diverse sources were “detemporalised” 

(Gouanvic 2002b: 163) in the form of stakes for a specific position-taking and 

“gather[ed] in harmony to create a self-regulating structure” (Rama 1982/2012: 

143) accorded to that position. Here it is worth reminding that Dai translated La 

Littérature comparée (1931) by Paul van Tieghem’s (1871-1948), who had 

written about the relationship between genres and human psychology (Dubrow 

1982/2014: 86).153 Therefore, Dai was well aware of the stakes implicated in 

translating Lorca’s romance. 

Indeed, more differences could be highlighted between different versions 

published in the three different transculturating spaces identified, but the 

examples given so far already show the extent to which Dai’s behaviour in his 

translation practice evolved over time by engaging with the various possibilities 

he selected both from the Chinese folk tradition and from Lorca’s poetry in order 

to offer “his best bet” on each occasion. Below, Shi’s intermediation in the final 

collection of 1956 shows how the non-existing possibilities made available by Dai 

in the field of literary production, particularly related to a given genre, were 

reworked under the circumstances arising in the young People’s Republic of 

China. 
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5.3.3. Shi’s Imprint on Dai’s Transculturating Project 

As discussed above, a literary field did exist in China in 1935. Moreover, it 

could be argued that Lorca’s ballads, as they were transculturated by Dai over 

time, contributed to the emergence of a relatively autonomous literary field 

around that sort of text type, even if they were originally published in a 

“modernist”, eclectic magazine. This could be supported by Dai’s translations of 

the romance published in the specialized series including the ballads of the 

Spanish war in 1939 and Dai’s translations of Lorca in consecutive issues of 

Xingzuo. However, the marginalized position of vernacular poetry (Yeh 1992) 

does not suggest that possibility in the case of the ballad genre, even if folk 

literature was one of the literary types promoted in the literary field. 

In Republican China, folk songs were accepted as a valid form of expression 

for the vernacular style of writing homologous to the positions held by such 

authoritative figures as Mao Dun and Lu Xun, with which Dai’s position was to 

be defined over his social trajectory. Dai’s translations, therefore, contributed to 

the building of a “substantial but uneven corpus” (Haft 1989: 3) that Chinese 

writers occupying those positions promoted and started to collect systematically 

(Idema 2010: 345). These particular text types were also recognized in the Yan’an 

Talks and after 1949 (Rohsenow 2001: 156-157) as an effective literary style for 

communicating and propagating ideas among the common people. According to 

Idema (2010: 343-344), this extensive and heterogeneous corpus of texts is 

usually classified in Chinese literature under the umbrella term ‘folk literature’ 民

間文學 (minjian wenxue), including “a body of largely anonymous literature in 

lower-status genres” known as ‘popular literature’ 俗文學 (su wenxue) and 
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‘mass literature’ 通俗文學 (tongsu wenxue).154 As Wang (2006: 280) and Lu 

(1985a/2013: 576) pointed out, besides translating and editing, Dai conducted 

extensive research on Chinese folk literature after he was released from his 

imprisonment. Wang and Lu claimed that Dai’s interest could have been partially 

motivated by his encounter with a collection of Chinese novels and operas (cf. Lee 

1989) when Dai was in Madrid, an explanation that accords with Dai’s tilt 

towards Lorca’s ballads and songs. In his role as a transculturator, therefore, Dai 

articulated with elements from various sources, folk literatures and popular forms 

of expression both from the Chinese literary tradition and literary traditions that 

were introduced through translation, like Lorca’s ballads. In this regard, Dai’s 

translations of Lorca’s sung-verse can also be considered a significant 

contribution favouring an explicit “musical baihua poetry” (Haft 1989: 11), of 

which Liu Bannong has often been considered one of its first promotors (ibid; cf. 

Hockx 2003: 176), as a channel for social(ist) edification in the Chinese space. 

In all the poems translated by Dai there is a strong presence of elements 

related to Lorca’s native land, as well as to the common people inhabiting that 

land, symbolized by the gypsies – more specifically, the Andalusian gypsies. In 

fact, it was Shi who made more explicit the dominant role of Andalusia in Dai’s 

translations of Lorca’s poetry, by adding the text about the cante jondo style. As 

we saw in Section 4.3.2, the structure of the 1956 collection implies that Shi 

attempted to present to the Chinese reader a particular view on the artistic 

progression of the Andalusian poet, by reproducing the chronological order in 

which the Spanish verses had been presumably composed by Lorca and, at the 

same time, providing a certain thematic coherence. This resulted in locating the 

collection of the “deep song” after the “Songs” section (see Appendix III), in spite 



 

192 
 

of its earlier date of composition, in order to highlight the connection with the 

Gypsy ballads.  

References to peasants and common people had been made by Dai in the 

1948 postscript to his translations of the ballads of the Spanish war published in 

1939 in various journals. In that text, Dai established a direct connection between 

the Spanish poets – whose war-time poetry he had also published in the same 

period in Xingzuo – and the peasants and labourers who were unheard before the 

war, by joining their “voices” 聲音 (shengyin) (Dai 1948b/1985: 4) against 

fascism. As Wang also pointed out (2006: 335), Dai consciously unfolded the 

relation between present and past events, both from China and from abroad, in 

order to reveal his commitment to standing up front. However, showing his 

support to the anti-Falangist movement in Spain and, thus, taking a position closer 

to that of the Communists in their battle against the Guomindang in Chinese soil, 

did not mean for Dai to adhere to the directives of socialist criticism.  

In a similar vein to Rama’s interpretation of Arguedas’s work in Latin 

America, we can argue that Dai, as a transculturator, worked “from a clear spirit 

of political activism” (1982/2012: 136), particularly from 1941 onward. However, 

it was Shi the one who emphasized some traits of Lorca’s poetry rendered in 

Chinese by Dai in order to present to the Chinese audience Dai’s translations of 

Lorca’s poetry as a credible socialist project, according to the prevailing view on 

literature in 1956, the view promoted by the Chinese Communist Party. 

In his postscript to the collection, Shi explained that Dai was not able to 

complete the project he had started in 1935 because of two main reasons: first, 

because he was not satisfied enough with the result of his work due to difficulties 

allegedly inherent in Lorca’s poetry in spite of the dedication and effort he was 
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putting into it. Second, because he could not have access to any Spanish editions 

of Lorca’s collection Poet in New York. Aware of such difficulties, therefore, Shi 

took over Dai’s translation project by compiling all of Dai’s manuscript 

translations of Lorca with the intention to make Dai’s translations more 

comprehensive and comprehensible to Chinese readers. To achieve that goal, Shi 

made use of various strategies. He contributed with his own translation of one of 

Lorca’s poems from the collection Poet in New York, which he translated by 

resorting to French and English editions. In addition, he included an essay entitled 

“Luo’erjia Huo Zai Renmin de Xinli” 洛爾迦活在人民的心裡 (Lorca lives in 

the people’s hearts) explaining Lorca’s style known as cante jondo (deep song). 

This text was in turn a translation of an English article originally published in the 

August 1953 issue of the American journal Masses & Mainstream and authored 

by an English writer – and translator of Lorca’s works – named George Lesson.155 

The essay was intended to enrich Chinese readers’ knowledge of Lorca, who was 

heralded by Shi as “the poet of the Spanish people” (1956: 316).156 

Besides Shi’s own imprint on the translation project, the book also included 

some illustrations. First of all, a picture of Lorca by an unknown photographer 

and a portrait by the Spanish painter Gregorio Prieto (1897-1992) were placed just 

before the table of contents. 

But more interesting are the two illustrations presented in Figure 5, which 

appear in the section dedicated to Dai’s translations of Lorca’s Gypsy ballads 

(Romancero gitano), both of them drawings by the Spanish painter Juan Antonio 

Morales (1909-1984). Both drawings were attached to the Spanish special edition 

of Lorca’s Romancero gitano that was distributed among the Republican soldiers 

fighting against the fascist aggression in Spain (Arias Serrano 2005: 109). The left 
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drawing is a portrait of Lorca heading the section of the Gypsy ballads in the 

Chinese collection; the picture on the right depicts a scene from one of the poems 

recounting the assassination of a gypsy by the Spanish rural police, translated by 

Dai as “Xibanya Xianjing Yao” 西班牙憲警謠 (Ballad of the Spanish Civil 

Guard). Incidentally, these pictures also confirm that Dai, in fact, received one of 

those copies of the Romancero, as he also received a copy of the Romancero 

general including the poems he was waiting for in early 1939, according to his 

words in his letter to Ai Qing (Dai 1939/1999b: 252-253). 

  
Figure 5 – Drawings of Lorca and Gypsy ballads 

 

Dai’s translation of the “Sleepwalkers’ Ballad”, in which the Andalusian 

gypsies are the protagonists of the story, was published in the volume complied by 

Shi in 1956 (García Lorca 1956: 45-49). In Shi’s collection, not only Spanish 

traditional ballads were transculturated through an explicit association with the 

common people and the peasants, both in Spain and in China, but also because the 

myth of the gypsies held a more important role. As Tymoczko stated, “[e]lements 

expressed in or carried by language can also be transculurated, such as discourses 

and worldviews” (2007: 121). In his postscript, Shi quoted from Dai’s translation 
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“Xibanya Xianjing Yao” – Lorca’s “Romance de la guardia civil” – to show the 

difficulties Dai had to face in translating Lorca’s poetry and empathizing with 

Dai’s discontent of some awkward translations (Shi 1956: 138): 

 

“En la noche platinoche noche, que noche nochera.” 
—— “西班牙憲警謠” 

 
In the night platinight night, what a nighty night. 
      Ballad of the Spanish Civil Guard 

 

The originality of Lorca’s style was, in fact, the explanation given by Shi for 

resorting to French and English in his own contribution. Shi’s words also 

demonstrate how he reinforced Dai’s transculturation project by fitting Lorca’s 

vision of the traditional Andalusian world (see Section 4.1) into a specific 

worldview, that of the Communist party. Dai came up with a literary genre that 

was antagonistic to the socialist project, mainly because of Lorca’s lack of 

commitment with any political cause. It was a transculturated genre through 

which reality could not be represented, but merely dreamed, longed for, as the 

example of the “Sleepwalker’s Ballad” above illustrates. Moreover, Dai did not 

transform Lorca’s ballads by oversimplifying its characteristics as a genre – as he 

seemed to do in the 1940s – but he was trying to make his translations coherent 

with the grass-roots foundations of Lorca’s verse, his own revolutionary spirit and 

the logics of the literary field prevailing at each given time. This was the project 

that Shi took up after Dai’s death. 

By emphasizing the importance of the gypsies and cante jondo style, and 

wrapping it up with their connection with a particular aesthetic representation and 

with a particular view on the role of literature in society, Shi extended the path 

initiated by Dai in his translation project. Therefore, Shi’s main contribution to 
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Dai’s transculturating project was in having Dai’s translations appropriate the 

socialist view on the role of literature prevailing after 1949, while supplying 

alternative possibilities in the field of literary production in China, and as such 

generating stakes which could be exploited further in that field, as it actually 

happened.157 

 

5.4. Conclusion 

Overall, Dai’s translation of Lorca’s poetry can be regarded as an instrument 

for Dai, and for Shi as well for that matter, in their search for a kind of literature 

that “could not effect social change and therefore did not have to be controlled” 

(Yeh 1992: xxx). This strategy accords with Dai’s selection, for example, of poets 

that were not “the mainstream of French poetry” (Lee 1989: xv) for translation 

and, therefore, that were not the object of criticism by others, as it was also 

Lorca’s case. However, as I have attempted to demonstrate, other alternative 

interpretations are “equally plausible simultaneously” (Simeoni 2007a: 195) and 

interact with those approaches to literary translation which purposefully oppose 

the individual and intimate to the public and collective, the foreign to the Chinese, 

the traditional to the modern.  

Dai’s project of translating Lorca’s poetry into Chinese can be divided into 

smaller units related to the publication of Dai’s translated poems by Lorca in 

various space-time locations. Each of these locations allows construing a specific 

‘transculturating space’ where Dai’s engagement with the field of literary 

production in China can be examined in detail. Translating and publishing his 

translations of Lorca in those spaces was one among the strategies employed by 
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Dai to make one set or another of the possibilities available to him as stakes 

prevail. 

In 1935, Dai tried to translate Lorca’s ballads according to the view of a 

“third category literature” published in a self-proclaimed modest and eclectic 

journal, the continuation of a modernist project that unpredictable circumstances 

left unfinished. After Lorca’s assassination, Dai resumed his project of translating 

Lorca’s poetry, searching for hidden possibilities in the Chinese folk literary 

tradition and selecting those elements in Lorca’s ballads that he perceived 

appropriate for resisting the further politicization of the literary scene. Lorca’s 

ballads translated by Dai not only called into question the logic of the discourse of 

‘national defence’ literature in the late 1930s. Dai’s translations in Xingzuo allow 

tracing the progressive actualization of Dai’s dispositions into a self-conscious 

politically committed activist; an effective move, in turn, driven by his obsessive 

interest in presenting to the Chinese audience a poetic mood that, unpredictably, 

Lorca’s assassination helped to revive. Moreover, the analysis conducted in this 

chapter shall lead us to conclude that if Dai’s aim was to make Chinese literature 

more robust, his translations of Lorca’s verse provided him with devices to avoid 

neglecting what that literature still could offer, a literary tradition that presented 

itself to him as “an ensemble of probable constraints” (Bourdieu 1996: 235). Such 

a state of flux, both in the Chinese literary field and in Dai’s behaviour, was 

eventually embodied and reified by Shi on the definitive collection released in 

Beijing in 1956.  

In sum, Dai’s project of translating Lorca’s poetry into Chinese became an 

opportunity for Dai – and Shi – to deploy his literary dispositions engaging with 

the prevailing constraints and innovating both from within and from without them.  
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In various space-time locations, Dai engaged with literary and ideological 

possibilities that were already available, i.e. “socially constituted” (Bourdieu 

1993a: 183), rediscovered hidden possibilities (Rama 1982/2012: 22-23), and 

created alternative possibilities which were not still available; yet, he did not 

discard any of them, but laid some of them aside for further performance, both in 

his translation and in his own poetic practices. Moreover, he performed the ballad 

genre in his self-made compositions, i.e. composing his famous anti-Japanese 

ballads, a practice that aimed at “shifting the receptor literary and cultural systems 

toward the models being translated” (Tymoczko 2007: 125), as the studies by Lee 

(1989), Wang (2006), and Lu (1985a/2013) confirmed. Moreover, Dai’s 

translation of Lorca’s poetry also illustrates the two-way nature of transculturation, 

not because it raised the status of Lorca in the field of literary production in 

Francoist Spain, but because it participated in the immortalization of Lorca as an 

international symbol of the common people and the politically oppressed, 

providing an afterlife for Lorca’s work. This was Dai’s translation project of 

Lorca which contributed to the establishment and consolidation of Dai’s position 

in the field of literary production in China. 

In the concluding chapter below I shall further discuss how the results of this 

study relate specifically to the research questions posited in the Introduction to the 

thesis, point to the main limitations encountered and comment on some striking 

issues which can provide the basis for further investigation. 
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Chapter VI – Conclusion 

This thesis has investigated the translation of Federico García Lorca’s poetry 

into Chinese by focusing on the agents directly involved in the production of the 

published translations over a three-decade period: Dai Wangshu and, to a lesser 

extent, Shi Zhecun. The theoretical framework and the methodology of the study 

have been constructed by combining a sociological approach to literary translation 

drawing on Bourdieu’s theory and an interpretive approach based on the notion of 

transculturation. Therefore, this thesis contributes to existing knowledge in the 

following areas of research: studies on Dai’s translation practice, Translation 

Studies and modern Chinese literature. 

 

6.1. The Role of Dai’s Translation Project of Lorca and Dai’s Translational 

Activity 

The main goal of the current study was to determine the extent to which 

Dai’s translation project of Lorca contributed to the establishment and 

consolidation of Dai Wangshu as a literary figure in China. Returning to the 

questions posed at the beginning of this research, it is now possible to make the 

following conclusions: 

(1) As demonstrated by the analysis of Dai’s translational activity throughout 

the thesis, Dai’s position can be best described as that of a transculturator, 

instead of that of a mere translator in the conventional sense. Not only 

was his translational activity closely linked to his poetic output, as many 

scholars have noted, so that the development of his poetic art can hardly 

be separated from his translation practice; but also, his role as a translator 
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often overrode his capability to attain a sustainable position in the literary 

scene by relying exclusively on his self-made compositions. Moreover, it 

can be claimed that his translational activity was determinant in guiding 

his performance as a poet.  

(2) Whereas the dominant discourses on translation and poetic writing of a 

particular intellectual elite in Republican China did exercise a decisive 

influence in shaping the ‘space of possibilities’ within which the 

translations of Lorca started to circulate, Dai’s tilt towards Lorca’s poetry 

has to be found mainly in the sociocultural environment in which Lorca’s 

ballads and songs were originally acclaimed and from which they were 

later decontextualized by Dai, namely that of the common people in 

Republican Spain. In this regard, establishing clear-cut distinctions 

between literary and ideological categories appears to be ineffective in 

order to explain Dai’s commitment to translating Lorca’s works, since 

both literary and ideological factors intertwined in unpredictable ways 

throughout Dai’s social trajectory, both in China and abroad.  

(3) Translating Lorca’s poetry allowed Dai to engage with the field of 

literary production in China by making specific possibilities – both 

literary and ideological possibilities at the same time – prevail in a 

variety of ways: laying aside allegedly conservative stylistic devices for 

later use (“old” style regulated verse), instead of discarding them 

completely; selecting poetic forms that were considered more innovative 

(e.g. free verse) among those that were already socially constituted; 

rediscovering linguistic expressions long forgotten (e.g. yeyou lang); and 

incorporating non-existing types of poetry perceived as both original and 
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popular genres at once (e.g. the romance). As a result of the changes in 

the set of possibilties available in the field of literary production over 

time, allegedly “innocuous” styles of writing (e.g. ballads and folk songs) 

were gradually invested with a considerable amount of ‘symbolic capital’ 

and ‘political capital’ which Dai, as well as other agents, could use as 

stakes to consolidate their position further in the literary field according 

to their respective interests. 

 

Relating Dai’s translational activity to his social trajectory has helped to 

understand the changes in the diversity of Dai’s position-taking in the social space. 

In general, we can discern three main tendencies in Dai’s translational activity, 

which may be interpreted as increasing the amount of a particular kind of capital 

at stake in the field: an unusual preference for authors that were not considered the 

mainstream of European poetry at the time he started to translate them, such as the 

French neo-symbolists or the Spanish Generation of the 1927 (cultural and 

symbolic capital); a conspicuous tendency towards authors that showed a clear 

political engagement in their works, as in the case of authors from Soviet or 

Turkish literary traditions (political capital); and choosing authors whose works 

were rendered in Chinese to subsidize other more interesting literary ventures, 

such as Dai’s alleged translation of Cervantes’s Don Quixote, which provided him 

with sufficient funds (economic capital) to defray his living expenses. 

In order to make the scope of inquiry manageable, this study set out to 

consider three important moments within the life-cycle of Dai’s translation project 

of Lorca related to various space-time locations. Identifying various connections 

between texts published in the same issue, between journals and between the 
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positions taken by various agents participating in the same editorial venture has 

allowed drawing the first transculturating space of Dai’s translation project of 

Lorca. As such, Dai’s first translations of Lorca’s works published in Wenfan 

Xiaopin in 1935 can be interpreted as the result of the relations between positions 

in a space determined by the possibilities already available, both aesthetically and 

politically at the same time, i.e. in “the space of position-takings actually realized” 

(Bourdieu 1996: 235). The transculturating space related to Xingzuo in 1941, 

although it included translations published in one journal, it was connected to 

more than a single space-time location, across many issues and involving, in 

addition, Dai’s move from Shanghai to Hong Kong and in connection with 

historical events both in China and abroad. The last space was construed on the 

basis of the 1956 collection of Dai’s translations of Lorca, edited by Shi Zhecun 

and published in book form six years after Dai’s death. That space differed from 

the other two because Dai’s position-taking was strongly mediated by the position 

held by Shi Zhecun, who embedded Dai’s translations in a field of literary 

production the structure of which had become extremely conditioned by political 

principles over economic and cultural ones.  

Taken together, the research findings indicate that Dai’s translation project of 

Lorca played a pivotal role in the establishment and consolidation of Dai’s 

position in the field of literary production in China, to the extent that his status as 

a literary figure was more determined by his translation work than by his own 

poetic writing. Dai’s translation of Lorca involved not only transculturating a 

specific text-type, the romance, but also a particular view on the role of literature 

in society that, unexpectedly, positioned him as an author opportunistically 

committed to the Communist cause.  
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6.2. Translating Is Transculturating 

6.2.1 The Sociological-Cultural Approach as an Effective Approach to the 

Study of Dai’s Translations of Lorca 

The findings from this study hope to have made several contributions to the 

current studies on Dai. As suggested in Chapter Three, Dai’s literary output, 

whether resulting from translating the works of others or producing his own works, 

including not only his poetry but also his discourse on translation and poetic 

writing, can be conceived of as a symbolic space in which the dynamics of 

transculturation can be observed. The sociological-cultural approach adopted in 

this study has revealed that focusing exclusively on the performative capacities of 

translation – as in Lee (1989), Yang (2006) and Wang (2003) – reduces Dai’s 

translations of Lorca’s poetry to merely one among the many influences on Dai 

and, as such, to simply a source of intertextuality. 

This study, while contributing additional evidence to Wang’s and Lee’s 

studies, has pointed to certain aspects of their interpretations on Dai’s translation 

practice that needed to be revised in some respect. Whereas Lee simply suggested 

that Dai’s translations of Spanish works might have exercised some influence in 

the last period of Dai’s poetic career, this study has demonstrated the primary role 

of Dai’s translational activity in that period, revolving to a great extent around his 

translations of Lorca’s works. Wang (2003) did highlight Lorca’s imprint in Dai’s 

rediscovery of words and expressions from the Chinese folk literature, allowing 

Dai to improve the quality of his translations of Lorca’s verse and extending the 

path initiated by Lorca. However, Wang did not support his claims with evidence 

from Lorca’s poems in Spanish; rather, he resorted to Shi’s 1955 observations 
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made in his postscript accompanying Dai’s translations of Lorca published in 

1956. As I made clear in the introduction to the thesis, delving into a contrastive 

analysis of Dai’s translations was not my purpose, although some connections 

between Lorca’s poems in Spanish and Dai’s translations in Chinese have been 

made as part of the whole analytical project.  

Combining a sociological and cultural perspective has allowed me to engage 

with Wang’s formalist analysis, first of all, to prove that translating Lorca’s 

ballads, including his popular romances, was not extemporaneous. As the 

examples discussed in the thesis demonstrate, it involved a process of selection, 

rediscovery and incorporation that took place across separate space-time locations. 

Moreover, Dai privileged particular literary possibilities over the others, which 

were related to various literary traditions and views on the role of literature in 

society. The study has also demonstrated that Dai’s translations published in 

Xingzuo, which Wang ignored, are crucial to understanding the evolution of Dai’s 

position in his field of practice over time. 

In short, the sociological-cultural approach adopted in this study has allowed 

analysing Dai’s translations of Lorca in the sociocultural space they were 

embedded without overlooking that Dai’s decisions entailed taking an ideological 

position vis-à-vis other positions in that space. By focusing on specific 

transculturating spaces, we can interpret his several translations, including those 

of Lorca’s poetry, in terms of the possibilities involved in their production at 

different moments. From this perspective, Dai’s position-takings, i.e. his 

translation choices – for example, temporary halts in Dai’s translational activity, 

his personal views on the relation between poetic writing and translation, or 

changes he introduced in specific translations published in different journals and 
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periods – can be explained as resulting from his engagement with the 

sociocultural conditions underlying the transculturating process, which involve, in 

turn, the investment of different kinds of capital strategically used by Dai to 

establish and consolidate his position in the field of literary production in China. 

 

6.2.2 Relevance of the Sociological-Cultural Approach to Translation Studies 

at Large 

Whilst this study has attempted to substantiate the pivotal role of Dai’s 

translation project of Lorca in Dai’s social trajectory and extend our knowledge of 

Dai’s translational activity, it also aimed to contribute methodologically to the 

discipline of translation studies at large. 

In the process of deciding which methodology would be the most suitable for 

studying Dai’s translations, a descriptive approach based on the polysystems or 

norm models appeared as a valid option. The diversity and multiplicity of 

sociocultural factors imbricating in the overall process of selection, production 

and publication of the translated poems by Lorca, however, led me to discard that 

option. I opted instead for a theoretical model that allowed me to focus on the 

social agents directly involved in the process. A sociological approach to 

translation drawing on Pierre Bourdieu’s work, then, appeared as an appropriate 

theoretical framework to analyse Dai’s translations of Lorca’s poetry conceived of 

as a translation project, starting with its first release in 1935 and ending with the 

final collection published in 1956. From my preliminary readings of seminal 

studies on Dai’s life and works (Lee 1989; Wang 2006), I learnt that Dai 

introduced elements from his translations of French Neo-symbolist poets into his 

own poetic works. This performative aspect of Dai’s translational activity 
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suggested the possibility of employing an approach based on the notion of 

transculturation (Ortiz 1940/2002; Rama 1982/1987), as it had been adopted by 

Tymoczko (2007) in the discipline of translation studies, to fit the Bourdieusian 

model to the specificities of the Chinese context into which Dai’s translations of 

Lorca started to circulate and, in turn, to attempt to refine such a model. The result 

of that connection is the pragmatic approach proposed in this research, based on 

Bourdieu’s notions of ‘habitus’, ‘field’ and ‘capital’ in combination with the 

notion of ‘transculturation’. 

The sociological-cultural approach that this study proposes allows analysing 

the dynamics of transculturation by alternating between a macroscopic and a 

microscopic perspective. In the thesis, however, for the sake of clarity, I presented 

the findings of my investigation from a broader to a narrower level. In fact, the 

findings of the study point to the relationship between macro and micro levels of 

analysis as the main factor underlying the problems highlighted in studies on 

translation applying Bourdieu’s tenets. This is particularly manifested when 

attempting to unravel the relation between the translator’s choices on a textual 

level, the translator’s biographical events and the sociocultural factors 

conditioning the translator’s behaviour. One of the reasons seems to be the 

habitual tendency to push Bourdieu’s approach to the extremes which his 

approach itself produces, i.e. between structure and agency, between determinacy 

and freedom.  

It is hoped that this study has provided an alternative understanding, “equally 

plausible simultaneously” (2007a: 195), of the task of translation. It suggests that 

translating can be conceived of and interpreted as transculturating, involving a 

sort of reduction of the possibilities available to the translator, which implies 
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laying aside specific literary possibilities (Rama’s so-called “losses” or Ortiz’s 

“partial deculturation”) alongside different levels, including formal literary 

elements, poetics, text-types, but also worldviews (Tymoczko 2007: 121). This 

phase is concomitant with a process of combination among the literary 

possibilities at hand, to which non-existing possibilities can be incorporated, 

either by selecting elements from the sociocultural environment of the work to be 

translated either by rediscovering them from the hinterlands of the sociocultural 

environment into which the translated work circulates, thus amplifying again the 

possibilities available (e.g. yaoqu 謠曲 as a valid source for vernacular styles of 

writing and a political propaganda genre). 

As a frame of reference, transculturation allows focusing on specific 

space-time locations where multiple possibilities, both literary and ideologically at 

the same time, are made available to the translator. In addition, transculturation 

offers an interpretive model to identify particular possibilities that appear as more 

meaningful than others to the translator according to different interests which may 

vary over time. By relating these possibilities to the positions taken by the 

translator among those that are socially constituted, we are able to analyse the 

translator’s choices in making one set of these possibilities over the others prevail.  

Approaching the translator’s translational activity in terms of transculturation 

allows moving beyond binary conceptualizations when we attempt to describe the 

translator’s role. Instead of using such categories as poet-translator or 

translator-poet, considering the translator as an agent of transculturation, i.e. a 

transculturator, seems an appropriate alternative to better account for the 

translator’s engagement with the space where the product of the translator’s 

practice circulates.  
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A sociological-cultural approach allows foregrounding the specific interests 

associated with multiple and sometimes competing positions in the social space, 

especially in situations in which unequal relations of power are manifested. It 

helps to realize that there are no losses or partial deculturations in the 

transculturating process; rather, dispositions can be laid aside in a latent state, so 

that they can reappear under specific and often unpredictable circumstances at a 

given space-time location, materializing into a certain output, either a translation 

either a so-called “original” text. Furthermore, the performative aspect of 

transculturation underscores the transposition of literary dispositions acquired 

through one sort of practice into other sorts, like those dispositions internalized 

through translating poetry which are materialized into composing poems 

presumably from scratch, or vice versa. 

The findings about Dai’s translational activity question the primacy of 

macro-structural factors to explain the translator’s choices, even if political 

constraints seemed to become gradually more significant. Indeed, other 

explanatory aspects, “which do not appear directly in the finished project or which 

disappear over time” (Buzelin 2007b: 51), are also relevant. In this regard, 

focusing on Dai’s translational activity brings to the fore of research the 

complexity of an amalgam of different forms of knowledge, networks of relations, 

financial factors and discourses on translation, which function as sources of 

different kinds of capital that come into play and can be converted into other kinds. 

Some of them can be internalized through hereditary transmission or during early 

stages of the translator’s social trajectory, but most of them are acquired through 

secondary socializations. Indeed, Dai’s case seems to confirm Gouanvic’s 

conclusion about the behaviour of the French translators of American science 
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fiction and, therefore, it questions Bourdieu’s notion of habitus as it has been 

usually applied in translation studies as an effective tool to fully explain the 

translator’s behaviour, since contradictory functions seem to intertwine in his or 

her practice. Dai’s case demonstrates that, on the one hand, translating Lorca, who 

was a revolutionary though not a political poet, contributed unexpectedly to the 

collective interests of anti-fascist and Communist propaganda; on the other, it 

remained as a symbolic space and a source of possibilities for Dai to experiment 

with different attitudes towards poetic composition. Indeed, the function of 

romance as a tool for Communist propaganda extended beyond both Lorca’s and 

Dai’s original intentions in their respective poetic endeavours. This seems to 

confirm, again, Gouanvic’s conclusions about the “displacement of stakes” 

(1997b: 146) being the norm rather than the exception in translation, as it is the 

divided nature of the translator’s habitus, which generates practices which are 

perceived as contradictory. However, such ‘displacement’ and “cleftness”, the 

first explained in terms of a renegotiation in the receiving space by Gouanvic 

(1997b: 146), the latter in terms of a “destabilization” which generates “suffering” 

(2014: 39, 41) – or as a “mosaic”, in Simeone’s words (in Golden 1998: 100) –, 

are better explained in terms of transculturation, as the result of a process in which 

several logics intertwine at specific space-time locations, which are not 

nation-wide, producing transculturated possibilities the characteristics of which 

can also be traced back to the whatever sources can be identified. In Dai’s case, 

there was no domination of universalizing models, but a progressive reconversion 

of world-wide counter-hegemonic models into stakes for establishing and 

consolidating his position in a field of literary production which had gradually 

become more subsumed to political constraints. 
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More research needs to be done to solve, if necessary, the problems 

highlighted in the application of Bourdieu’s theories to the study of translation 

(see Chapter Two). This thesis, with its tentative integration of perspectives which 

are often considered incommensurable, can hopefully serve as a contribution to 

that attempt. 

 

6.2.3 Implications for the Study of Modern Chinese Literature 

As Hockx concluded in his application of Bourdieu’s approach to the 

Chinese context of the Republican period, “[Bourdieu’s] suggestions concerning 

contextualization and thick description” (2003/2013: 236) helped to reveal 

concealed aspects of Chinese authors’ behaviour and literary practices. Although 

the current study focused on a small parcel of the field of cultural production in 

which the so-called modern Chinese literature emerged, the findings allow 

identifying some “underlying continuities” of that field, which are not exclusively 

reduced to translation. Moreover, uncovering such continuities leads us to 

extrapolate our hypothesis to the practices of other social agents in that space. 

Dai’s struggles with powerful figures such as Lu Xun, Mao Dun’s mentorship, 

Dai’s joint literary ventures with Shi Zhecun, Du Heng or Ai Qing, Li Na’Ou’s 

patronage or Dai’s marriage with Mu Shiying’s sister show that peer relations 

remained a crucial factor in structuring the literary field in China over the whole 

period of study. Moreover, most of these agents actively participated in the 

debates about how translation and poetic writing should be performed at that time. 

The discussion confirms the gradual increase in the weight of political capital 

in the Chinese literary field over the years, particularly after the Second 

Sino-Japanese War, to the extent that engaging with one or another author and 
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work could be perceived as decisive, not simply in determining the agent’s 

political position but for his or her future professional career and life. These 

positions were not associated to the publication of books, but to literary ventures 

and groups usually involving the publication of a journal. The debate on “the third 

kind” of literature in Xiandai is but just one example of the role of journals in the 

discussions on the relation between politics and literature – and translation – with 

which Dai engaged throughout his social trajectory; as it is Dai’s recanting from 

an innocuous and marginalized position in Wenfan Xiaopin and Xin Shi, which his 

later remarks on the “national defence” literature in Xin Zhonghua and his 

translations of the ballads of the Spanish war in Xingzuo, Wenyi Yuekan and 

Dingdian seemed to confirm. 

Finally, similarly to the case of the science-fiction genre in France analysed 

by Gouanvic, Dai’s translations of Lorca acted as a “transmission belt” (1997b: 

146). In the context of the Sino-Japanese War, Dai’s translations contributed to 

the promotion of a certain type of nationalism, originally associated with political 

movements in Europe against German and Spanish fascism, through the 

transculturation of the romance genre. For this to happen, besides Dai’s 

admiration towards Lorca’s poetics – as confessed to Supervielle –, there had to 

be already a disposition on the side of Chinese intellectuals and writers, not only a 

sense of coevalness towards what they considered to be “modern”, but towards 

the values they associated with Western European anti-fascist movements, 

Communism and anti-Japanese patriotism. Through Dai’s translation project of 

Lorca, the romance genre became the genre per excellence to promote an attitude 

towards modernity under the flag of Chinese patriotism, deeply anti-Japanese, 

associated with the international Communist cause against fascism, but rooted in 
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the Chinese soil. 

In short, Dai’s transculturating activity was a means to structure the literary 

field. It is in this regard that by focusing on Dai’s project of translating Lorca’s 

poetry this thesis has attempted to help remove paradigms that consider 

translation merely instrumental and, hence, a secondary activity in the 

development of the vernacular literature produced in Republican China, because 

of its submissive role to other forms of writing considered “original”. In fact, we 

could argue that the whole of Dai’s literary activity was intended to privilege 

transculturation, to the extent that his literary production and behaviour were 

subsumed to his translation endeavours; his entrance in the literary field by 

criticizing other agents’ translations or his anti-Japanese ballads provide evidence 

to support this possibility. In this regard, this thesis can serve as a base for future 

research to study literary activities in that historical period in China without the 

need to regard one of those activities secondary and, as such, submissive to 

another in terms of originality. 

 

6.3. Limitations and Suggestions for Future Research 

The current investigation was limited by several factors. First, some versions 

of Dai’s translations of Lorca’s poems were fragmented and some others were not 

scanned with the necessary quality. Therefore, connections between some of Dai’s 

translations might remain unravelled, since deciphering those texts entirely with 

the desired precision has not been possible in all cases. Another limitation is Dai’s 

habit of using different pen names, even borrowing his friends’ names, such as 

Luo Dagang or Shi Zhecun, a fact that makes it difficult for us to know the exact 

number of Dai’s translations. Finally, Dai’s alleged translation of Don Quixote 
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continues to be unconfirmed, since no extant publication has been documented or 

recovered. If more translations could be found the conclusions would be more 

enlightening.  

In spite of the limitations above, an enormous amount of data related to Dai’s 

life and works has been gathered during the course of this research, of which a 

comparatively small portion is presented in the thesis. These data, recovered from 

the various bibliographical resources available, both in electronic and printed 

format, have provided valuable information about Dai’s translational activity, 

about the field of literary production in China and about the practices of other 

agents in that field. In this regard, Dai’s translations of other authors, such as 

Azorín, could be the object of further study by applying the methodology of this 

thesis. It would also be interesting to apply the sociological-cultural approach 

used in this research to investigate the connections between Dai’s translations and 

the translations of Chinese authors of the same period, as a series of case studies 

to confirm the applicability of this approach to the study of literary translators 

through history. Further research could also be conducted on the performative and 

hybridity features of transculturation, by identifying connections between Dai’s 

translations and his poetry. More interesting would be to investigate associations 

between Dai’s translations and the practices of other literary figures, either 

contemporaneous with Dai, such as Bian Zhilin or Ai Qing, or not 

contemporaneous, such as Bei Dao, who saw in Dai’s translations of Lorca’s 

romances a source of inspiration and a source of resistance to an hegemonic 

ideological discourse that, ironically, Lorca’s poetry and Dai’s translations helped 

construct.  
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Notes 
 
1 The transliteration of Chinese journal titles and Chinese personal names according to the pinyin 
system of romanization is used throughout, except in citations using other systems. Non-simplified 
Chinese characters are provided each time a journal is mentioned for the first time, followed by an 
English translation within brackets. When there is an established translation of the journal in 
another European language (e.g. Les contemporains), the latter is provided instead of the English 
one. Finally, all journal materials and personal names are listed in an appendix to this thesis for 
quick reference. 
2 For a selection of Dai’s translated poetry see Dai Wangshu Yi Shi Ji 戴望舒译诗集 (A 
Collection of Dai Wangshu’s Poetry Translations) published in 1983 by Shi Zhecun. 
3 For a detailed outline of major research paradigms or theoretical frameworks employed in the 
broad field of social sciences and humanities see Mackenzie & Knipe (2006) and Creswell (2003). 
4Information available online through the Hong Kong Baptist University library website at 
http://0-www.cnbksy.cn.hkbulib.hkbu.edu.hk/shlib_tsdc/en/index.do 
5 Information available online through the Chinese University of Hong Kong library website at 
http://hklitpub.lib.cuhk.edu.hk/index_eng.jsp 
6  Information available at the online portals of the Chinese University of Hong Kong 
http://www.modernchineseliterature.net and http://www.transchimodern.hk 
7 Important primary data discovered by Lee about Dai Wangshu’s works was still not published 
during Loi’s research period – see the bibliography and appendixes in Lee (1989). Furthermore, 
during the ravages of the Cultural Revolution (1966-1976), researchers were presumably not given 
a red carpet treatment by Chinese institutions when they wished to have access to primary and 
secondary sources of information. 
8 Leung defined the modernist Chinese poetry of the thirties and forties in terms of discontinuities: 
“the discontinuity between the past and the present, between the inner and the outer world, 
between the subjective feeling and the objective reality” (1984: 63). 
9 The works of Xie (2006) and FitzGerald (2013), which are an exception to the rule, complement 
and supplement Leung’s account by providing more updated information about the complex 
amalgam of poetic possibilities from 1937 onwards. 
10 Foucault’s ideas of modernity inform Bourdieu’s sociological analysis of literary practices. As 
for Derrida, some points are discussed when necessary as they relate to the purpose of this study. 
11 This expression relates to the similar expression wen xin hui tong 文心會通 (“comprehending 
literary minds”), which Wang later used in his critical biography on Dai (2006: 162). 
12 當英美諸國還沒有知道洛爾迦的名字的時候，中國的讀者已讀到他的名篇。(Wang 2003: 96) 
(All English translations from Chinese, Spanish and French are mine unless otherwise indicated). 
13 詩學因緣 (Wang 2003: 96). 
14 The metaphor of the matchmaker reminds us of Qian Zhongshu’s theoretical thoughts on 
translation presented in “Lin Shu’s Translations” 林紓的翻譯 (“Lin Shu de Fanyi”), which was 
coincidentally cited by Wang in his critical biography on Dai Wangshu (2006: 13). For an original 
and fresh interpretation of Qian’s approach to translation see Cheung (2012). 
15 In 2007, Wang argued that Dai’s style in the poems written during the Second Sino-Japanese 
War and after is different from that in his previous compositions. This last collection, which shows 
the national and personal traumatic experiences Dai had to face, are most illustrative, according to 
Wang, of Dai’s distinctive personal style. 
16 This anthology also included the famous eulogy written by Lorca’s dear friend, the Chilean 
writer Neftalí Ricardo Reyes Basoalto, most commonly known as Pablo Neruda (1904-1973). 
17 今年出版了他所翻译的西班牙诗人《洛尔伽诗抄》。这些工作，都和他的一部分创作一样，

是他所留给我们的一份财富。(Ai 1957: 11) 
18 This has been pointed out by Reyne Meylaerts as regards the notion of ‘habitus’, as it has been 
sometimes interpreted, “which seems to confirm all too often what it was supposed to avoid, i.e. 
the precedence of structure over agency” (2008: 94). 
19 Shih (2001) used the term ‘semicolonial’ to describe the multiple, multilayered and fragmentary 
cultural and political condition of Republican China in her study of the Shanghai and Beijing 
literary millieus in the first quarter of the twentieth century, in comparison with formal structures 
of colonialism, like the one in India. The particular circumstances signalled by Shih (2001: 36-38) 
make it difficult to accommodate Republican China within any of the categories of 
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(post-)colonialism described by Robinson (1997: 13-15), since it shares features with former 
European colonies, both since they were colonized and since they were independent, but it was 
never colonized in an institutionalized and formal manner. See also Lehning (2013) for a 
comparative account of the various forms of European colonialism around the world from 1700 to 
the end of the twentieth century. 
20 Another example is the study conducted in Sayols (2003) on literary translation from Chinese to 
Catalan in Catalonia in the twentieth century. Without explicitly undertaking his research from a 
sociological perspective, the study identified the heteronomous position of Chinese translated 
literature within the Spanish literary market and described how translators acquired their 
translation expertise through various means, including but not limited to the practice of translation. 
Both quantitative and qualitative methods of analysis were employed: a survey of translations 
from Chinese into Catalan and Spanish, interviews to translators, and a qualitative analysis of the 
responses from the interviewees (the study, in Catalan, is available online at the following address: 
http://www.sayols.com/dea). 
21 Bourdieu also once referred to this process of internalization in psychoanalitical terms as 
‘somatization’, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=SH8yT7M8fag&feature=youtu.be (min. 5:36), 
last accessed on 4 October 2014. 
22  See Wolf (2007a: 13-27) for a discussion of these developments included under the 
methodological framing of a sociology of translation. 
23 For a detailed outline of the evolution from the perspectives of Even-Zohar and Gideon Toury 
to the emergence and application of Bourdieu’s sociology in the discipline of translation studies 
until the first decade of the twentieth-first century, see Liang (2010: 25-58). 
24 Toury’s major work, published in 1995 by John Benjamins, was soon the object of numerous 
criticisms by theorists on translation, thus consolidating both Toury’s position as one of the leading 
scholars of translation studies and that of translation as an autonomous discipline.  
25  For a summary of Robinson’s (2001) model of disaggregated agency see also Lin 
(2012: 157-160). 
26 Robinson further theorizes about Bourdieu’s elaboration on the notion of habitus and Simeoni’s 
claims on the translator’s submissive behaviour in another published book. See the description and 
the Table of Contents of Robinson’s new volume at 
http://www.routledge.com/books/details/9781138846562/ , last accessed on 19 August 2014. 
27 The volume Remapping Habitus in Translation Studies proposed to reassess the notion of 
‘habitus’ on the basis of various research studies by scholars who approach translation from a 
sociological perspective but also highlighting its interdisciplinary nature. See 
http://www.rodopi.nl/senj.asp?BookId=ATS+40 for a brief introduction to the book, last accessed 
on 9 April 2015. 
28 Criticisms on the alleged deterministic nature of the notion of habitus, and on sociology, were 
addressed by Bourdieu himself (e.g. Bourdieu and Wacquant 1992: 132-133; cf. Bourdieu 
1993b: 24-25 and 2000: 6). 
29  This also implies questioning the attainment of scientific objectivity, as in the case of 
Bourdieu’s reflexive sociology (Inghilleri 2005: 140). 
30 Target, in which Simeoni published his most cited article, and The Translator, together with 
Translation Studies, TTR and Babel, are nowadays among the leading journals dedicated to 
disseminating critical thought, research findings and new approaches about the study of translation 
theories and practices. Publishing in these journals, then, is a necessary step for any scholar 
wishing to establish and consolidate his or her position in the discipline in Translation Studies 
worldwide. 
31 Gouanvic’s articles are both published in French and English. Among the latter articles, some of 
them include the name of the translator: Boris Vian (1997b), Jessica More (2005) and Laura 
Schultz (2010). 
32  For a critical and comparative account on polysystem theory in relation to Bourdieu’s 
“praxiology” which attempts to “rekindle interest” in the former see Codde (2003). Sapiro also 
highlighted the “holistic and relational approach to cultural and social phenomena” (2014: 84) 
defended by both approaches while distinguishing between their underlying paradigms – 
functionalism in the case of polysystems, “genetic structuralism” (ibid) in the case of Bourdieu. 
33 It has to be noted that both Gouanvic and Simeoni coincided in supporting the idea that 
translation is not an autonomous field, but it relates to other fields such as the literary, the 
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economic, the scientific, etc. (Gouanvic 2001: 206). On the other hand, translation studies as a 
scholarly discipline does constitute a specific multidisciplinary field. 
34  For further details on Gouanvic’s theoretical elaboration on Bourdieu’s “structuralist 
constructivism” to the study of translation, see his complete explanation in Gouanvic (2002a: 
93-102). 
35 Bourdieu’s claims for universalism have to be contextualized in the place and time in which the 
conference was held: the inauguration of the research centre Frankreich-Zentrum in Fribourg, 
which has the promotion of Franco-German relations among its major objectives. The institute is 
part of the University of Fribourg, located not in France nor in Germany, but on the border 
between the German and French cantons of Switzerland (for more details about the 
Frankreich-Zentrum see http://www.fz.uni-freiburg.de).  
36 Sela-Sheffy, in her 1991 review, had already pointed out the possibilities offered by Bourdieu’s 
theory of habitus for modifying the cultural model propounded by Polysystem theory. 
37 The 2002 edition of Ortiz’s 1940 essay on transculturation, edited, annotated and introduced by 
Enrico Mario Santí, is the most comprehensive review of Ortiz’s original ideas. This edition is 
based on the 1999 edition revised by Ortiz’s daughter, María Fernanda Ortiz, which, in turn, is 
based on Ortiz’s 1963 own revision of the 1940 original text. 
38 Millington’s article, which offers a reassessment of Ortiz’s theorisation on transculturation, is 
part of a collection of essays that attempt to take into consideration the potentialities of 
transculturation to architecture and urban spaces. 
39 Ortiz’s father was Spanish and Ortiz’s mother was a Cuban citizen of Spanish ancestry. Cuba 
was a colony of the Kingdom of Spain from 1515 to 1898. The new Republic of Cuba was 
established after gaining independence from the U.S. in 1902, to which Spain had ceded the island 
after its defeat in the Spanish-American war (April-August 1898) and through the signing of the 
Treaty of Paris in December 1989. For more information, see the historical archives of the US 
government available online at the website of The Library of Congress 
(http://www.loc.gov/rr/hispanic/1898/index.html). 
40 Actually, as Santí (2002: 50-55) demonstrated, the introduction was originally written as an 
appendix by Malinowski. The text was later translated by Ortiz himself into Spanish and served as 
the introduction to the book. 
41 Malinowski had moved to teach in United States in the late 1930s. A change in his approaches 
to the study of native cultures is shown in his 1938 essay about African cultures, “The 
Anthropology of Changing in African Cultures”. According to Santí (2002: 88), it was this article 
that caught Ortiz’s attention. 
42 For a complete discussion about the notion of ‘counterpoint’ in Ortiz’s work, see Santí (2004) 
and Spitta (1995: 4-5). 
43 These empirically grounded studies on Algerian soil were originally published in book form – 
Sociologie de l’Algerie (Sociology of Algeria) (1958), Travail et travailleurs en Algérie (Work and 
Workers in Algeria) (1963) and Le Déracinement (Deracination) (1964) – and as scattered journal 
articles, later collected by his student and assistant Tassadit Yacine in the book Esquisses 
algériennes (2008) (Algerian Sketches, 2013). 
44 The bibliographic details of Bourdieu’s studies on Algeria can be consulted in Bourdieu (2013: 
329-331). 
45 Bourdieu mentioned in footnote [2] that he would define more precisely those “general laws” in 
later works. He did it in the introductory section to the sixth chapter of the 1961 edition Sociologie 
of l’Algérie, expanding from four to five general laws, with the addition of “the law of the 
interconnection of cultural elements, by which a small alteration is sufficient, in some cases, to 
cause a radical and global transformation” (Bourdieu 2006: 221). This law was developed in detail 
in another article, “La logique interne de la civilisation algérienne traditionnelle” (The internal 
logic of traditional Algerian civilization) (1959), published in the same issue as the former one, in 
which the underlying assumptions of structuralism are openly stated 
46 Rama gave the example of the Marxist theories borrowed by Latin American intellectuals 
between the two wars of the twentieth century (Rama 1982/1987: 28). 
47  Those works include, for example, his famous article “Célibat et condition paysanne” 
(Bachelorhood and the Peasant Condition), which “is evocative, in tone and composition” 
(Wacquant 2004: 406) to his descriptions of the impact of colonialism in Kabylia. 
48 For an informative outline of the amalgam of poetic possibilities in the Chinese literary field 
during the period under study in this thesis see Haft (1989: 3-25). 
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49 Gouanvic, in his 1995 study of the translation of American science-fiction, described the 
“manipulation” of the texts that were translated into French, not in terms of “assimilating 
strategies” (1997b: 143), but in terms of ‘dissimilation’. He mentioned that there was no evidence 
of censorship, that some features were explained by minor interventions when necessary – 
amplifications of meaning or explicitation –, and that when some sort of transformation could be 
perceived was in an indirectly manner, by the fact that “nothing was adapted” (ibid). 
50 Some scholars have even argued about a conciliatory perspective between Geertz and Bourdieu, 
in spite of their differences, by identifying “a whole set of similarities in terms of theory, research 
practice, and scholarly ethics” (Spasić and Gorunović 2012: 401), which contrasts with what has 
become a generalized criticism in translation studies (e.g. Inghilleri 2005; Buzelin 2007a, 2007b). 
51 Their views were published in the volume preceding the 2002 publication of Bourdieu’s views 
on translation in the same journal. 
52 From 16 June to 5 July, I visited Lorca’s birthplace in Fuente Vaqueros, now converted into a 
Museum exhibiting important primary sources about Lorca and his work, as well as all the places 
where he grew up and inspired his creative work in the city of Granada. I also travelled to Madrid 
and stayed at the Residencia de Estudiantes (Student Residence), a liberal institution where Lorca 
lived during his university years in the Spanish capital city. While in Granada, I interviewed Javier 
Martín Ríos, a Granadine scholar and writer, passionate of Lorca and translator of Dai’s early 
poetry into Spanish. Furthermore, I consulted the archives of the Cultural Patronage Federico 
Garcia Lorca in Granada and of the Foundation of Federico Garcia Lorca in Madrid. The primary 
information I collected from both institutions about Lorca’s life and works is unique and has been 
essential to my investigations.  
53 See http://www.patronatogarcialorca.org, last accessed on 2 November 2014. 
54 For a complete and detailed account in English of Lorca’s whereabouts during his life, see the 
English edition of Gibson’s two-volume biography of Lorca published in 1989; in Spanish, see 
Gibson’s biography reedited in one volume published in 2011. For a more brief and illustrated 
chronology of Lorca, see the archive of the Cultural Patronage of Federico García Lorca (2009), 
available online at http://www.patronatogarcialorca.org/cronologia.php, last accessed on 3 
November 2014 (only in Spanish). 
55 Lorca had sent a letter from New York to his parents asking them to send him the text about the 
1922 lecture on cante jondo (Maurer 1998). 
56 See the Diccionario de la lengua española (Dictionary of Spanish Language of the Royal 
Spanish Academy or DRAE), available online at http://lema.rae.es/drae/?val=duen, last accessed 
on 3 Novembre 2014. 
57 The duende is also used to refer to a magical creature, an elf or goblin. 
58 See http://www.ortegaygasset.edu/fog/ver/52/revista-de-occidente for more information on the 
magazine. Last accessed on 5 November 2014. 
59 Information about Dai’s early childhood, primary and secondary school years in Hangzhou is 
mostly based on Wang (2006). 
60 This article was first published in the Hong Kong magazine Dazhong Zhoubao 大眾週報 
(Popular Weekly) on 10 April 1943, and then in the Shanghai journal Taiping 太平月刊 (Pacific 
Monthly Magazine), on 1 November 1943. 
61 水滸傳是一部百讀不厭的書。(Dai 1943/1999b: 381) 
62 水滸傳給我們的知識還有很多，（同是牠也供給我們無窮研究的題目），此外舉的，不過是

一斑而已。誰說《水滸傳》只是一件文學作品而已? (Dai 1943/1999b: 383) 
63 From Dai’s reminiscences of his childhood, we also know about the origin of the pen name he 
used in his early writings, Dai Mengou 戴夢鷗. He adopted that name in memory of a young girl 
with whom he was friends during his short stay in Beidaihe (Wang 2006: 9). Dai’s born name 
related to his familiar lineage was Chao Cai 朝菜, his courtesy name was Cheng 丞, and his 
childhood name 小名 (xiaoming) was Hai Shan 海山 (Sea Mountain). As for his pen name 
Wangshu 望舒 , he borrow the expression from Qu Yuan’s 屈原  poem Li Sao 離騷 
(Encountering Sorrow), composed by the poet Qu Yuan 屈原 (340 aC-278 aC). In that poem, Qu 
Yuan used the characters wangshu, according to the commentator Wang Yi 王逸, to refer to “the 
charioteer of the Moon” (Wang 2006: 44), so that those characters came later to be used as an 
alternative name for the moon (cf. Loi 1980: 85) 
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64 In 1920, wenyan wen 文言文 (classical literary prose style) had been abolished as the 
language of instruction in schools in favour of baihua wen 白話文 (vernacular language). 
However, the school employed guwen 古文 (ancient writing style) independently of the subject 
taught (Wang 2006: 12). 
65 According to Xu Xueqing, the expression was used by May Fourth intellectuals to undermine 
“the kind of love stories in parallel prose style” (2008: 47) enjoying enormous popularity in the 
Chinese literary space in the 1920s. Hockx revealed that it was Liu Banong (1891-1934) who 
invented the term in 1918 to qualify the style that had characterized his early work, and thus 
defining his position in the literary field by “joinging in the Literary Revolution” (2003: 159). 
66 The poems were “Yi Lei Chukou” 疑淚出口 (Tears of misbelieve while I leave home), 
published on 17 March 1926, “Liulangren de Yege” 流浪人之夜歌 (The Wanderer’s Night Song), 
on 27 March, and “Kezhi” 可知 (No Wonder), on 7 April. 
67 For a detailed chronology of Dai’s life, see Wang (2006: 364). 
68 On 28 February 1931 the Japanese army attacked Shanghai, halting almost all editorial 
activities for three months (Lee 1989: 20; cf. Wang 2006: 366-367). 
69 The first issue of the magazine also saw five of Dai’s self-made poetic pieces that would be 
included in his collection Wangshu Cao: “Guoshi” 過時  (Out of Date), “Yinxiang” 印像 
(Impressions), “Qianye” 前夜 (The Night Before), “Kuan Bu” 款步 (Slow Walk), “You Zeng” 
有贈 (In Tribute) (Lee 1989: 26; Wang 2006: 367). Moreover, together with Dai’s translations of 
Azorín and Ayala, and three short stories by Mu Shiying, Shi Zhecun and Du Heng, the first issue 
of the magazine also saw Ba Jin’s 巴金 (1904-2005) novella “Hai Di Meng” 海底夢 (Seabed 
Dreams). The issue also included a section entitled “Za Sui” 雜碎 (Trivial Matters), including 
anecdotes and rumors about, for example, Paris literary circles (see Shi 1932: 1).  
70 All this references are included in Lee (1989) and Wang (2006), and all have been confirmed by 
consulting the on-line databases referred to in the Introduction.  
71 For a detailed account of Dai’s whereabouts during his life, see Lee (1989) and Wang (2006). 
72 Ji Shiren Xubaiweiaier 記詩人許拜維艾爾 (Remembering the Poet Supervielle) (1936e: 
112-123). 
73 Lee (1989: 36-40) offers an informative explanation of this debate that was held between Du 
Heng and Dai Wangshu on one side, and Lu Xun and Qu Qiubai 瞿秋白 (1899-1935) on the other. 
See also Wong (2008: 329) for a broader contextualization of the debate within the political 
agenda of the League since its founding in 1930, involving also other agents in literary field of 
Republican China, such as Hu Shi 胡適 (1891-1962) and Xu Zhimo 徐志摩 (1897-1931). 
74 高諦艾（Th. Gautier）的《西班牙旅行記》 (Dai 1936a: 147). 
75 這時, 我第一次證明了高諦艾沒有對我說謊 (Dai 1936b: 68) 
76 而我，一個東方古國的夢想者，我就要跟著這“鐵的生客”，懷著進香者一般虔誠的心，到

這夢想的國土中來巡禮了。生野的西班牙人，生野的西班牙土地，不要對我有什麼顧慮吧。

我只不過來謙卑地，小心地，靜默地分一點你們的太陽，你們的夢，你們的悵惘和你們的惋

惜而已。(Dai 1936d: 68) 
77 廣場上，小酒店裡，街市上，到處都聽到美妙的歌曲，問問它們的作者，回答常常是：費

特列戈。或者是：不知道。這不知道的作者是誰的謠曲也往往是洛爾迦的作品造。(Shi 1956: 
314) 
78 “Le Vin perdu” (Lost Wine) by Valéry, translated by Dai as “Shiqu de jiu” 失去的酒 (Lost 
Wine), was published in September 1944 in the first issue of the journal Wenyi Shijie 文藝世紀 
(Literary Century). Dai’s translation of Aragon’s “Les bons voisins” – “Hao linshe” 好鄰舍 
(Good Neighbours) in Chinese – was published in Ren Shijian 人世間 (Human World) in 
October 1947. 
79 Paul Valéry was one of the guest speakers at the Residencia de Estudiantes in Madrid, where 
Lorca stayed for several years (Gibson 2011). See also 
http://www.residencia.csic.es/en/info/history.htm, last accessed on 21 November 2014. 
80 See the Spanish newspaper ABC, editions from 7 to 14 October 1934, available on-line at 
http://hemeroteca.abc.es/nav/Navigate.exe/hemeroteca, last accessed on 4 December 2014. 
81 在革命發生，街頭槍聲四起 (Dai 1946/1999b: 54). 
82 Dai also translated some of Shi Zhecun’s short stories (Lee 1989: 303-309), which were not 
eventually published. 
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83 Infact, it was Étiemble himself who paid Dai, as inferred from his letters (Lee 1989: 313, 316). 
84 導引著讀者們到這片豐饒的土地去做一次巡禮，是譯者意一向的宏願。(Dai 1944a/1999a: 
758) 
85 Lee (1989: 46) revealed that Étiemble received a letter from Madrid written by Dai on 19 
September. 
86 Gerardo Diego (1896-1987) was one of the poets of the Generation of 1927, close friend of 
Lorca and compiler of Lorca’s poetic selection included in the 1932 anthology Poesía española. 
Antología 1915-1932, which Dai purchased in Madrid’s book stalls and from which Dai translated 
Lorca’s “Poetics”. 
87 For more information about the translation of Russian literature in China see Gamsa (2008). 
88 One of the poems composed by Lorca in “Tres retratos con sombras” (Three Portraits with 
Shadows) is entitled “Verlaine” – see García Lorca (2011: 324), cf. Bonaddio (2010: 93-94). This 
poem belongs to the book Canciones (Songs), which includes poems written by Lorca between 
1921 and 1924 and from which Dai translated several pieces from the the copies he acquired in 
Madrid. 
89 This episode of the Spanish war was reported by Henry Buckley in 1940 in his book The Life 
and Death of the Spanish Republic: A Witness to the Spanish Civil War (see Buckley 2013: 
289-303). 
90 A collection of poems by Lorca’s Chilean friend Pablo Neruda, Let the Rail Splitter Awake, was 
published in November 1950 by the same journal company. Neruda wrote the prologue to the 
second publication of Lorca’s Poema del cante jondo in Madrid in 1937. For further information 
about the relationship between Lorca and Neruda, see Raviola (1998) and Gibson (2011, 1989). 
91 The term wange 輓歌 can be translated literally as ‘song to lament the death of someone’. 
92 See also the online database available at http://www.transchimodern.hk/, last accessed on 19 
December 2014. 
93 I could not have access to any copies of the journal, but the information in these works accords 
with the details provided to me by Gregory Lee via email, including a hand-written index of the 
magazine. The table of contents of the founding issue of Yingluo shows Dai’s own translation of 
Verlaine’s Le ciel est par-dessus le toit (Heaven is above the Roof), titled in Chinese “Wa Shang 
Chang Tian” 瓦上長天 (Long days on the tiles). 
94 Although the journal was published in Chinese, the journal’s name was both in English and 
Chinese, as well as the table of contents and the editorial note. 
95 The characters 瓔珞 refer to a kind of precious jewellery worn by South East Asian people in 
ancient times, see http://www.zdic.net, last accessed on 6 May 2015. 
96 Chan’s edited “anthology of translated essays” (2004: xiii) is informative in so far as it 
highlights the theoretical debates on translation held in China over time and the political concerns 
by authoritative figures in the field with which Dai interacted. 
97 Lee (2010: 181-187) traces the coinage of the notion of zhiyi and its development in the 
writings by the Zhou brothers (Zhou Zuoren and Lu Xun) and Mao Dun. Her discussion unravels 
the complexity of the theoretical debates on translation in Republican China inferred from Chan’s 
anthology but lacking in Chan’s introduction. 
98 我這篇批評文的態度確然是不很好。但是對徐先生這種譯者只能如此。他太叫人上當了。

同時, 對於徐先生所請教過的“ 敬愛的朋友們” 如曾孟朴, 曾虛白, 邵洵美,張若谷, 諸“ 海
派文人” 也起了一種懷疑。我爽直地這樣說出來。(Dai 1929c/1999b: 98) 
99 As Dai acknowledged in a postscript to his retranslation of Verlaine’s poems in 1944, he used 
“old poetry form” 舊詩詞體  (jiu shici ti) to render Verlaine into Chinese in 1926 (Dai 
1944b/1999a: 657-658). 
100 The editors of the journal Xueheng made explicit their aims as follows (1925: 2): 1) To 
interpret the spirit, and to systematize the materials, of Chinese culture. 2) To introduce and 
assimilate the standard works and best ideas of Western philosophy and literature. 3) To discuss 
the current problems of Chinese life, thought and education, with a sound, intelligent and critical 
attitude. 4) To create a modern Chinese prose style, capable of expressing new ideas and 
sentiments, yet retaining the traditional usage and inherent beauty of the language. 
101虽然经过了我自愧没有把作者的作风传神地表达出来的译笔, 但读者总还可以依稀地辨

出他的面目来。(Dai 1929b/1999a: 674) 
102 See Kirk Denton’s translation into English of Dai’s 17 remarks as (re)constructed and 
published by Shi in 1932 in Denton (1996: 316-317). 
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103 In a letter to the publisher Shu Xincheng 舒新城 (1893-1960), dated 15 January 1932 (see 
Dai 1999b: 248), Dai agreed to translate that book as soon as he received the Spanish copy – a task 
he anticipated to complete in four months – and suggested the possibility of translating the title of 
the book in an alternative way to the one previously used (the phonetic transcription of the two 
protagonists’ names). 
104 Shu-mei Shih offers an interesting reading of Lu Xun’s “literary experimentalism” (2001: 
85-91), underlined by a “peculiar blending of humanism, evolutionism, and individualism” (ibid: 
90). For Shih, Lu Xun’s position-taking entails a fierce critique of Orientalism embracing a 
complete Occidentalism. 
105 Here it is worth remembering the origin of Dai’s name Wangshu 望舒, as mentioned above 
(Wang 2006: 44; cf. Loi 1980: 85). 
106 I would like to credit Theo Hermans for his comments to my presentation given on 19 January 
2015 as part of the Translation Postgraduate Seminars organized by the doctoral students of the 
Centre for Translation of Hong Kong Baptist University and Dr. Gloria Lee. Hermans rightly 
pointed out the negative connotations implied in qualifying Dai’s choice as a “loss”, according to 
Rama’s model of transculturation, particularly when understood concomitantly with the other 
concepts used by Rama for each of the phases of his transculturation model: ‘selection’, 
‘rediscovery’ and ‘inventiveness’ (1982/2012: 22). 
107 诗不能译, 而古诗尤不能译。(Dai 1932d/1999a: 362) 
108 This publication has not to be confused with the republication of Dai’s 1932 notes on poetry in 
Wangshu Cao in 1933, edited by Shi Zhecun and prefaced by Du Heng. 
109 詩的存在在於大的組織。All references to “Shilun Lingzha” are to the version published in 
Xianggang Wenxue (Dai 1944c/1985: 45). 
110 只有壞詩一經翻譯才失去一切，因為實際它並沒有“詩”包涵在內，而只是字眼和聲音

的炫弄，只是渣滓。 (Dai 1944c/1985: 45) 
111 不用說，我是指並不歪曲原作的翻譯。 (Dai 1944c/1985: 45) 
112 See the translation into English of Mao Dun’s essay “Literal translation, smooth translation, 
and distorted translation”, published in Chan (2004: 192-194). 
113 而這價值，不但是地域，就是時間也不能損壞的。 (Dai 1944c/1985: 45) 
114 As mentioned in the Chapter Four, although Dai started translating Spanish authors as soon as 
in 1928, with some of Ibáñez’s short stories published in Weiming, before translating Lorca’s 
poetry he focused only on fiction and essay, which he translated from French versions. 
115 詩情是千變萬化的，不是僅僅幾套形式和韻律的製服所能衣蔽。 (Dai 1944c/1985: 45) 
116  For an extensive account on the Yusi habitual society, involving many of the regular 
contributors to the Chinese Literary Association, see Miller (2008: 171-206). 
117 文學的領域 (Shi 1932: 2). 
118 Lin Yutang also contributed with an introductory essay in the inaugural issue of the journal 
(1935: 5-6). 
119 Both Dai and Shi had been early practitioners of the ‘Mandarin Ducks and Butterflies’ style of 
writing, with which critics like Mao Dun and Lu Xun would also take strong issue in the 1930s 
(Der-Wei Wang 2010: 489). 
120 Officially, Kang Siqun held the position of editor and Zhang Jinglu 张静庐 (1989-1969), who 
was also the manager of the Shanghai Journal Company, was the one who sponsored the new 
business initiative. However, it was Shi, in spite of being simply registered as the “distributor”, the 
one responsible for most of the daily work involved in publishing the journal. In fact, the division 
of roles was mainly stipulated by new registration regulations that were introduced at that time 
(Hockx 2003: 91, 229). 
121 See also Shi (2001: 1187-1188). See Hockx (2003: 90-91) for a translation into English of 
Shi’s editorial note. 
122 小小的散文月刊 (Shi 1935a: 4). 
123 Shi was writing these words in a period in which also new measures of censorship had been 
introduced by the Nationalist government ruled by the Guomindang, which included, for example, 
the making up of blacklists of forbidden books (Ying 1986: 242). 
124 苟延残喘 (Dai 1941g/1999b: 755). 
125 Eventually, the abolition of the Book and Magazine Censorship Bureau at Shanghai allowed 
for resuming publishing activities (Lin 1936: 167-179). 
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126 As Ji (1990: 13) noted, classifying the poetry that was produced in China at that time in terms 
of a divide between a northern and a southern school is problematic, first of all, because some 
writers that would be placed in one side because of their origin or habitual residence elaborated 
their compositions in a style that is usually regarded as part of the defining properties of the other. 
Such is the case of the Shanghai writer Shao Xunmei, who wrote in the sort of metrical verse that 
was usually associated with poets from the north. 
127 Both Du and Dai were involved in the activities of the Chinese League of Left-Wing Writers 
back in 1930 (Lee 1989: 14), but for Du, being the target of the League’s criticisms in “the third 
category” debate had probably affected his later political decisions. 
128 For a brief sketch of each of the troupe members’ lives, see Jin (2006: 115-128). 
129 For a brief but grounded study on the origins, structure and “modes of cultural intervention” of 
The All China Literary and Artistic Circles’ Association (or abbreviated as Wenxie), see Laughlin 
(2008b: 379-412). 
130 Ben Tao, although produced in Wuhan, was distributed by the prestigious Shanghai Journal 
Company, which acted as general distributor “of countless of magazines” (Hockx 2003: 91), 
including the former Wenfan Xiaopin. 
131 For a comprehensive study on Dai’s translations of French fiction published in Hong Kong 
during the period of the Second Sino-Japanese War, see Kwong (2014). 
132 戰時特刊。(Dai 1948a/1985: 44) 
133 Dai’s decision to remain in Hong Kong is an unsolved riddle (Wang 2006: 260-263). 
134 For details of Dai’s biography and literary activities from 1944 to 1950, see Lee (1989: 81-94), 
Wang (2006: 268-350) and Lu (1985a/2013: 581-600). 
135 The oficial name in English of the Federation, still holding the same status, is China Federation 
of Literary and Art Circles 中國文學藝術界聯合會 (Zhongguo Wenxie Yishu Lianhehui), 
abbreviated as China Literature Federation 中 国 文 联  (Zhongguo Wenlian). See 
http://old.cflac.org.cn/wlgk/jianjie.html, last accessed on 5 March 2015. 
136 The expression ‘thought reform’ was an euphemism for political campaings held against 
writers and intellectuals considered destablizing elements in society which involved criticism and 
self-criticism, and thorough study of Marxist texts inspired on the model designed during the 
Yan’an period (McDougall and Louie 1997: 200). 
137 Mao Zedong’s “Talks at the Yenan Forum On Literature and Art” of 1942 can be consulted 
online, together with all of Mao’s selected works, at 
https://www.marxists.org/reference/archive/mao/selected-works/volume-3/mswv3_08.htm. Last 
accessed on 6 March 2015. 
138 洛爾迦的謠曲所具有的意義是我們今天詩歌工作者值得借鑒的。(Shi 1956: 315) 
139 Interestingly, Lorca’s engagement with such possibilities offered by the romance, as one of the 
“classic oral genres” of Spanish literary tradition, including “popular lyric poetry, romances, 
proverbs, and cuentecillos” (Nerlich 1986: 62), could also be interpreted in terms of 
transculturation, since Lorca’s aim was to innovate by rediscovering the “typical romance”, as he 
himself acknowledged (Bonaddio 2010: 114). 
140 不了解藝術之崇高, 不知道人性的深邃 (Dai 1937: 84). 
141 西班牙的“ 國民詩歌” (Dai 1948b/1985: 42). 
142 Dai rightly referred to the cantares, the Spanish type of medieval epic poems, as the most 
antique of folk literary genres, dating back to the twelve century (Menéndez Pidal 1968: 176).  
143 牠是西班牙土地的聲音,古舊,同時又永遠地新鮮。(Dai 1948b/1985: 42) 
144 On 9 September 1947, a translation of one of Gerardo Diego’s poems, “Du’ailuo He Yao” 杜
愛羅河謠 (Ballad of the River Duero) – in Spanish, “Romance del Duero” – was published in the 
October issue in the same journal that published Dai’s translation of “La casada infiel”. 
145 See, for example, http://www.zdic.net/c/6/da/212768.htm, last accessed on 24 March 2015. 
146 For all pen names used by Dai during his period in Hong Kong, see Kwong (2014: 20). Dai 
only used this name in such a form for these three pieces. In 1932, he had published under the pen 
name Chen Yuyue 陳御月 his translations of Apollinaire’s fiction and Reverdy’s poetry published, 
respectively, in the first and second issues of Xiandai in 1932. Dai also used that name for his 
translations of Sartre’s Le mur, published in 1940 in Xingzuo. Coincidentally, the character 御 
was used by Dai to name his first poetic composition, published on 26 May 1923 in the magazine 
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Boguang, which he entitled “Yu Jie Xing” 御街行 (Walking the Imperial Avenues), in an overt 
reference to the classical style of poetic writing or gudian shici 古典詩詞 (Wang 2006: 32-33). 
147 See http://www.transchimodern.hk, last accessed on 28 February 2015. 
148 See http://hklitpub.lib.cuhk.edu.hk/pdf/newspaper/82/1941/s410723a.pdf, last accessed on 26 
March 2015. 
149 For an exhaustive formal textual analysis of this poem, see Bonaddio (1995). For Dai’s 
translation see also Dai (1983: 254-257). For the Spanish version of the ballad, see García Lorca 
(2011 :372-374). 
150 As Bonaddio observed (2010: 114), Lorca exploited magnificently the possibilities offered by 
the romance in his poetry, by fusing the two modes together, making form and content work 
productively against each other. 
151 It is not possible to explain here the characteristics of classical Chinese verse and its process of 
poetic composition. For detailed information see Watson (1984) and Owen (1985). Briefly, gushi 
refers to verse lines of 4, 5, or 7 characters composed following strict rules of semantic 
parallelism. 
152 Bonaddio interprets Lorca’s poem as the “reciprocal semantic contagion resulting from the 
cohabitation of narrative and the lyric romance modes” (1995: 386), in which narrative language 
becomes figurative and allusive descriptions act as a continuous link through the story. 
153 Dai’s translation, published in 1937 as Bijiao Wenxue Lun 比較文學論, is mistakenly 
registered in the library of Hong Kong Baptist University under the name of Philippe Van Tieghem, 
who was, in fact, the son of Paul Van Tieghem. See Joseph Hombert’s review of Tieghem’s work 
published by the Revue belge de philologie et d'histoire in 1933 for the exact reference. 
154 In that corpus, there is a verse-narrative form which can be considered homologous to the sort 
of Spanish folk songs from which Dai draw inspiration for his own romances, the cihua or 
“ballad-narratives” (Idema 2010: 354). 
155 George Lesson published Spanish Stories in English Plays in 1955, a study on the Spanish 
influence on English drama. He had given a poetry reading in memory of Lorca at Studio House, 
Hampstead Hill, in April 1948, together with Randall Swingler, an English poet committed to the 
Communist cause in Europe (Croft 2003: 189). 
156 西班牙人民的詩人。(Shi 1956: 316) 
157 In the 1970s and early 1980s, the so-called Misty poets perceived in Lorca’s poems translated 
by Dai a source of inspiration “beyond the rigid confines of socialist realism and orthodox 
propaganda” (Huang 2008). Bei Dao incorporated Dai’s translations of Lorca’s ballads into his 
own works (e.g. Bei Dao 1985: 2). 
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Appendix I – Periodicals and Newspapers (1920s-1950s) 

Beidou 北斗 (Big Dipper) 

Ben Tao 奔濤 (Rushing Waves) 

Choumo Yuekan 綢繆月刊 (Silk Embroideries Monthly) 

Dazhong Zhoubao 大眾週報 (Popular Weekly) 

Dingdian 頂點 (Vertex) 

Funü Xunkan 婦女旬刊 (The Ladies Magazine) 

Gongxian 貢獻 (Contribution) 

Hao Wenzhang 好文章 (Good Writings) 

Huaqiao ribao 華僑日報 (Overseas Chinese Daily, or Wah Kiu Yat Po in 

Cantonese) 

Lan You 蘭友 (Orchid’s Friends) 

Mei Zhou Pinglun 每週評論 (Weekly Review) 

Renmin Wenxue 人民文學 (People’s Literature) 

Shi Chuangzao 詩創造 (Poetry Creation) 

Shi Zhi 詩誌 (Poetry Journal) 

Shishi Zhoubao 時事週報 (Current Affairs Weekly) 

Taiping 太平月刊 (Pacific Monthly Magazine) 

Weiming 未名 (Unnamed) 

Wenfan Xiaopin 文飯小品 (Literary Food Vignettes) 

Wenxue Zhoubao 文學週報 (Literature Weekly) 

Wenyi Bao 文藝報 (Literary Gazette) 
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Wenyi Chunqiu 文藝春秋 

Wenyi Shijie 文藝世紀 (Literary Century) 

Wenyi Yuekan 文藝月刊 (Literary Monthly) 

Wenyi Zhoukan 文藝週刊 (Literary Arts Weekly) 

Wenyi 文藝 (Literature and Arts) 

Wugui Lieche 無軌列車 (Trackless Train) 

Xiandai 現代 (Les contemporains) 

Xiangang Wenxue 香港文学 (Hong Kong Literature) 

Xiaoshuo Yuebao 小說月報 (literally, Short Story Monthly) 

Xin Shi 新詩 (New Poetry) 

Xin Wenyi 新文藝 (La nouvelle littérature) 

Xin Zhonghua 新中華 (New China) 

Xingdao Ribao 星島日報 (Sing-tao Daily) 

Xingzuo 星座 (Constellations) 

Xueheng 學衡 (The Critical Review) 

Yiling Ji 壹零集 (One Zero Collection) 

Yingluo 瓔珞 (Jade Necklace) 
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Appendix II – Chinese Translators, Writers and Publishers Cited 

Ai Qing 艾青 (1910-1996) 

Ba Jin 巴金 (1904-2005) 

Bian Zhilin 卞之琳 (1910-2000) 

Cao Juren 曹聚仁 (1900-1972) 

Dai Wangshu 戴望舒 (1905-1950) 

Ding Ling 丁玲 (1904-1986) 

Du Heng 杜衡 (1907-1965) 

Fang Yu 方於 (1903-2002) 

Feng Zhi 馮至 (1905-1993) 

Guo Moruo 郭沫若 (1892-1978) 

Hu Shi 胡適 (1891-1962) 

Lao She 老舍 (1899-1966) 

Li Jinfa 李金髮 (1900-1976) 

Li Shangyin 李商隱 (813-858) 

Li Sichun 李思純 

Liu Bannong 劉半農 (1891-1934) 

Liu Na’ou 劉吶鷗 (1905-1940) 

Lu Xun 魯迅 (1881-1936) 

Luo Dagang 羅大岡 (1909-1998) 

Mao Dun 茅盾 (1896-1981) 

Mu Shiying 穆時英 (1912-1940) 
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Ping-kwan Leung 梁秉鈞 (1949-2013) 

Qu Qiubai 瞿秋白 (1899-1935) 

Shen Congwen 沈從文 (1902-1988) 

Shi Zhecun 施蛰存 (1905-2003) 

Shu Xincheng 舒新城 (1893-1960) 

Sun Fuyuan 孫伏園 (1894-1966) 

Wang Guowei 王國維 (1877-1927) 

Wen Yiduo 聞一多 (1899-1946) 

Xu Weinan 徐蔚南 (1900-1952) 

Xu Xiacun 徐霞村 (1907-1986) 

Xu Zhimo 徐志摩 (1897-1931) 

Yu Dafu 鬱達夫 (1896-1945) 

Zhang Jinglu 张静庐 (1989-1969) 

Zhang Tianyi 張天翼 (1906-1985) 

Zhou Zuoren 周作人 (1885-1967) 

Zhu Yingdan 朱英誕 (1913-1983) 
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Appendix III – List of Dai’s Translations Published in Luo’erjia 

Shichao (1956) 

(The Chinese titles are arranged in the chronological order of publication of the 

Spanish works) [The English translation of the Spanish headings of each section 

in Canciones is mine] 

 

詩篇 (Shi Pian) (Book of Poems), Libro de poemas (1918-1921) 

1. 海水謠 (Haishui yao), La balada del agua del mar (1920) 

2. 小廣場謠 (Xiao Guangchang Yao), Balada de la placeta (1919) 

 

歌集 (Geji) (Collection of Songs), Canciones (1921-1924) 

(According to the categories into which Lorca classified his songs) 

[Teorías (Theories)] 

3. 木馬欄 (Mumalan), Tiovivo 

4. 獵人 (Lieren), Cazador 

[Canciones para niños (Songs for Children)] 

5. 塞維拉小曲 (Saiweila Xiaoqu), Cancioncilla sevillana 

6. 海螺 (Hailuo), Caracola 

7. 風景 (Fengjing), Paisaje 

[Canciones andaluzas (Andalusian Songs)] 

8. 騎士 (Qishi), Canción del jinete 

9. 樹呀樹 (Shu Ya Shu), Arbolé, arbolé 

10. 冶遊郎 (Yeyou Lang), Galán 
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[Eros con bastón (Eros with a Cane )] 

11. 小夜曲 (Xiaoyequ), Serenata 

[Trasmundo (Hidden World)] 

12. 啞孩子 (Ya Haizi), El niño mudo 

13. 婚約 (Hunyue), Desposorio 

[Amor (Love)] 

14. 最初的願望小曲 (Zuichu de Yuanwang Xiaoqu), Cancioncilla del primer 

deseo 

[Canciones para terminar (Songs for Ending)] 

15. 水呀你到哪兒去？ (Shui Ya Ni Dao Na’er Qu), Agua, ¿dónde vas? 

16. 兩個水手在岸上 (Liang Ge Shuishou Zai Anshang), Dos marinos en la 

orilla 

 

深歌詩集 (Shen Ge Shiji) (Collection of Deep Song Poems), Poema del cante 

jondo (1921) 

17. 三河小謠 (Sanhe Xiao Yao), Baladilla a los tres ríos 

18. 村莊 (Cunzhuang), Pueblo 

19. 吉他琴 (Jita Qin), La guitarra 

 

吉卜賽謠曲集 (Jibusai Yaoquji) (Collection of Gypsy Ballads), Romancero 

gitano (1924-1927) 

20. 夢遊人謠 (Mengyou ren yao), Romance sonámbulo 

21. 不貞之婦 (Bu Zhen Zhi Fu), La casa infiel 
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22. 安東尼妥 ·艾爾 ·岡波里奧在塞維拉街上被捕  (Andongnituo Ai’er 

Gangboliao Zai Saiweila Jie Shang Bèi Bu), Prendimiento de Antoñito el 

Camborio en el camino de Sevilla 

23. 安東尼妥·艾爾·岡波里奧之死 (Andongnituo Ai’er Gangboliao Zhi Si), 

Muerte de Antoñito el Camborio 

24. 西班牙憲警謠 (Xibanya Xian Jing Yao), Romance de la Guardia Civil 

española 

25. 聖女歐拉麗亞的殉道 (Shengnu Oulaliya de Xundao), Martirio de Santa 

Olalla 

 

詩人在紐約 (Shiren Zai Niuyue) (Poet in New York), Poeta en Nueva York 

(1929-1930) 

26. La aurora 黎明 (Liming) 

 

伊涅修·桑契斯·梅希亞思輓歌 (Yiniexiu Sangqisi Meixiyasi Wange) (Elegy for 

Ignacio Sánchez Mejías), Llanto por Ignacio Sánchez Mejías (1935) (Lament for 

Ignacio Sánchez Mejías) 

27. 伊涅修·桑契斯·梅希亞思輓歌 (Yiniexiu Sangqisi Meixiyasi Wange) 

 

雜詩歌集 (Za Shige Ji) (Collection of Miscellaneous Poems) 

28. 安達路西亞水手的夜曲 (Andaluxiya Shuishou de Yequ), Canto nocturno 

de los marineros andaluces 

29. 短歌 (Duange), Canción [Primeras Canciones, 1922] 
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30. 薔薇小曲 (Qiangwei Xiaoqu), Casida de la rosa [Casidas-Diván del 

Tamarit] 

31. 戀愛的風 (Lian’ai de Feng), Gacela de la raíz amarga 

32. 小小的死亡之歌 (Xiao Xiao de Siwang Zhi Ge), Canción de la muerte 

pequeña 

33. 嗚咽 (Wuye), Casida del llanto [Casidas-Diván del Tamarit] 
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Appendix IV – Annual Publications of Dai’s Translations 
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Appendix V – Publications of Dai’s Translations (at Intervals) 

 
 

Appendix VI – Publications of Dai’s Poetry Translations and His 

Verse 

 
 
The area below the dot line corresponds to first-time publications of Dai’s verse. 
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Appendix VII – Collections of Dai’s Translations of Spanish 

Poetry 

˗ Jia’erxiya Luo’erjia Shichao 加爾西亞．洛爾加詩抄 (A Selection of 

García Lorca’s Poetry) (7 poems) 

˗ Shalinasi Shi Chao 沙裡納思詩抄 (A Selection of Salinas’s Poetry) (6) 

˗ A’erbeidi Shichao 阿爾倍諦詩鈔 (A Selection of Alberti’s Poetry) (4) 

˗ A’ertuolajilei Shichao 阿爾陀拉季雷詩鈔 (A Selection of Altolaguirre’s 

Poetry) (5) 

˗ Xibanya Xin Shiren Dige Shichao 西班牙新詩人狄戈詩抄 (A Selection 

of the Poetry by the Spanish Modern Poet Gerardo Diego) (5) 

˗ Xibanya Kangzhan Yaoqu Xuan 西班牙抗戰謠曲選  or Xibanya 

Kangzhan Yaoqu Chao 西班牙抗戰謠曲鈔 (Selection of Ballads of the 

Spanish War), including poems by Rafael Alberti, Manuel Altolaguirre, 

Rafael Beltran Logroño, Vicente Aleixandre, Antonio García Luque, 

Emilio Prados, José Herrera Petere, Arturo Serrano Plaja and José Moreno 

Villa (11).  

 

See all detailed bibliographic records in Zhongguo San Shi Niandai 

Xiandaipai Zuojia Fanyi Ziliaoku 中國三十年代現代派作家翻譯資料庫 

(Database of Translations by the Generation of Chinese Modernist Writers of the 

1930s), available online at http://www.transchimodern.hk.  
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